GENETICS | FLYBOOK ECOLOGY AND EVOLUTION

Molecular Population Genetics

Sònia Casillas*,[†] and Antonio Barbadilla*,^{†,1}

*Institut de Biotecnologia i de Biomedicina, and [†]Departament de Genètica i de Microbiologia, Campus Universitat Autònoma de Barcelona (UAB), 08193 Cerdanyola del Vallès, Barcelona, Spain

ORCID IDs: 0000-0001-8191-0062 (S.C.); 0000-0002-0374-1475 (A.B.)

ABSTRACT Molecular population genetics aims to explain genetic variation and molecular evolution from population genetics principles. The field was born 50 years ago with the first measures of genetic variation in allozyme loci, continued with the nucleotide sequencing era, and is currently in the era of population genomics. During this period, molecular population genetics has been revolutionized by progress in data acquisition and theoretical developments. The conceptual elegance of the neutral theory of molecular evolution or the footprint carved by natural selection on the patterns of genetic variation are two examples of the vast number of inspiring findings of population genetics research. Since the inception of the field, *Drosophila* has been the prominent model species: molecular variation in populations was first described in *Drosophila* and most of the population genetics hypotheses were tested in *Drosophila* species. In this review, we describe the main concepts, methods, and landmarks of molecular population genetics, using the *Drosophila* model as a reference. We describe the different genetic data sets made available by advances in molecular technologies, and the theoretical developments fostered by these data. Finally, we review the results and new insights provided by the population genomics approach, and conclude by enumerating challenges and new lines of inquiry posed by increasingly large population scale sequence data.

KEYWORDS *Drosophila*; molecular population genetics; population genomics; neutral theory; distribution of fitness effects; genetic draft; linked selection; Hill–Robertson interference; population multi-omics; FlyBook

TABLE OF CONTENTS	
Abstract	1003
1966–2016: 50 Years of Molecular Population Genetics	1004
Drosophila as a Model Organism for Population Genetics	1005
The Data: From Empirical Insufficiency to the Present Flood of Genome Variation	1005
The allozyme era: setting the stage for the neutralist-selectionist debate	1006
The nucleotide sequence era	1007
The current population genomics era	1008
Genome variation	1008
Genome recombination	1012
	Continued

Copyright © 2017 Casillas and Barbadilla

doi: 10.1534/genetics.116.196493

Manuscript received October 3, 2016; accepted for publication November 8, 2016

Available freely online through the author-supported open access option.

This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution 4.0 International License (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work is properly cited.

¹Corresponding author: Institut de Biotecnologia i de Biomedicina and Departament de Genètica i de Microbiologia, Parc de Recerca, Mòdul B, Despatx MRB/014, Campus Universitat Autònoma de Barcelona (UAB), 08193 Cerdanyola del Vallès, Barcelona, Spain. E-mail: antonio.barbadilla@uab.cat

CONTENTS, continued

The Theory: Population Dynamics of Genetic Variation	1012
The (nearly) neutral theory as the paradigm	1012
The distribution of fitness effects	1014
Genetic draft as a selectionist alternative to the neutral theory	1018
Patterns of Genome Variation	1019
The inquiry power of population genomics	1019
Population genomics in Drosophila	1019
Nucleotide variation	1020
Indel variation	1020
TE variation	1020
Mapping natural selection throughout the genome	1020
Prevalence of weakly negative selection Wide avidence of adaptive evolution	1021
Idiosyncrasy of the X chromosome: the faster-X hypothesis	1021
Geographic differentiation and demographic history	1022
Determinants of Patterns of Genome Variation	1023
Recombination and linked selection	1023
Pervasive selection and the HRi	1023
Quantifying the adaptive potential of a genome	1024
Population Genomics Challenges	1025
Baseline models of genome variation	1025
The HRi block as the unit of selection	1025
Positive selection and adaptation	1026
Nonequilibrium theory	1026
N _e vs. N _c	1026
The Future: Toward a Population -Omics Synthesis	1026

1966–2016: 50 Years of Molecular Population Genetics

ALF a century ago, two seminal articles inaugurated the field of molecular population genetics. Applying the technique of protein gel electrophoresis to several allozyme loci, the first measures of genetic variation in the species Drosophila pseudoobscura (Lewontin and Hubby 1966) and humans (Harris 1966) were provided. At this time, population genetics had built an extensive and sophisticated theoretical foundation; integrating principles of Mendelian inheritance with forces affecting changes in allele frequency in populations that sought to formalize the Darwinian view that biological evolution is a population process by which genetic variation within species is transformed into genetic variation between species (Mayr 1963). But because of the technical inability to measure genetic variation for all but a few loci, this exhaustive formal exercise occurred in a virtual factual vacuum. With almost no data, models were totally general; unrestricted by the contingent world (Lewontin 1974). After decades of struggling to measuring genetic variation, copious data on electrophoretic variation initiated at last the necessary dialog between data and theory. Since then, this dialog has continued to catalyze the main advances in the field.

How far are we today, 50 years later? The genomic revolution has generated detailed population genetic data, far exceeding the dreams of any premolecular population geneticist. Big data samples of complete genome sequences of many individuals from natural populations of many species have transformed population genetics inferences on samples of loci to population genomics: the analysis of genome-wide patterns of DNA variation within and between species. Catalogs of nearly all polymorphic variants are currently available for model species such as D. melanogaster (Langley et al. 2012; Mackay et al. 2012; Huang et al. 2014; Grenier et al. 2015; Lack et al. 2015), yeasts (Liti et al. 2009; Strope et al. 2015), Arabidopsis thaliana (Cao et al. 2011; Gan et al. 2011; 1001 Genomes Consortium 2016), Caenorhabditis elegans (Andersen et al. 2012), as well as humans (Durbin et al. 2010; 1000 Genomes Project Consortium 2012, 2015; Sudmant et al. 2015). In the coming years, population genomic data will continue to grow in both amount of sequences and number of species (Ellegren 2014; Tyler-Smith et al. 2015). The current human single nucleotide polymorphism (SNP) database lists 100,815,862 validated SNPs (dbSNP, April 2016; https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih. gov/SNP/). In D. melanogaster, >6,000,000 natural variants (SNPs and indels) have been described (Huang *et al.* 2014) to date. What is the power of these millions of segregating variants in the genomes of species to solve the field's great obsession (Gillespie 1991) about the evolutionary forces causing the observed patterns of genetic variation? Is this vast information all we need to explain molecular evolution?

In his influential book, The Genetic Basis of Evolutionary Change, Lewontin (1974) assesses the first impact of electrophoretic variation data on the body of theory developed previously. He wonders if the population genetics machinery is empirically insufficient, no more because of lack of data, but because of an incompleteness in the theoretical parameters that made it incapable of accounting for the observations. The advances in molecular evolutionary genetics have subsequently enriched the field with many new concepts, terms, processes, molecular techniques, and statistical and computational methods. But remarkably, the fundamental forces of evolution established by the founding fathers of the field (Fisher 1930; Wright 1931; Haldane 1932; Kimura 1955), namely natural selection, genetic drift, mutation, recombination, and gene flux, are still the essential explanatory factors used for understanding the population genetic basis of evolutionary change (Lynch 2007; Charlesworth 2010).

In the next pages, we focus largely on what we have learned about the intragenomic component of genetic variation; showing that genome variation at a given genomic region depends not only on the sequence functional class (synonymous, nonsynonymous, intron, etc.) but also on the underlying genomic context such as level of recombination or mutation rate, gene density, chromosomal region, or chromosome associated with such a region. We first describe the main landmarks along the 50 years of molecular population genetics. For clarity, we consider separately advances in data acquisition and theory development. We describe the different genetic data sets that the successive molecular technologies have made available, and then the theoretical contributions and improvements fostered by the data. The relevance of Drosophila in this journey will be emphasized. Finally, we review the results and new insights provided by the population genomics approach, followed by the enumeration of challenges and new lines of inquiry posed by the present population genomics (multi-omics) momentum.

Drosophila as a Model Organism for Population Genetics

First introduced as a research tool in the early 20th century (Morgan *et al.* 1915; Muller 1927), *Drosophila* has played a crucial role in all fields of genetic analysis, including ecology, speciation, development, and also population genetics (Powell 1997). Following early studies of chromosomal inversion polymorphisms (Dobhansky 1937; Dobzhansky and Sturtevant 1938), Drosophilists pioneered the initial surveys of molecular genetic variation (see next section) and *Drosophila* was used extensively to study the forces shaping genetic variation in natural populations (Ayala *et al.* 1974; Singh and Rhomberg 1987).

As the third eukaryote and the second metazoan to be fully sequenced, D. melanogaster was chosen to explore the application of complete genome sequencing by whole-genome shotgun in eukaryotic genomes (Rubin 1996; Adams et al. 2000). More recently, the development of high-throughput sequencing technologies allowed the sequencing of >200complete genomes of D. melanogaster from a population sampled in Raleigh (RAL), NC [Drosophila Genetic Reference Panel (DGRP)] (Mackay et al. 2012; Huang et al. 2014). Following this study, 100s of individuals from many other populations were sequenced [Drosophila Population Genomics Project (DPGP); Global diversity lines] (Langley et al. 2012; Grenier et al. 2015; Lack et al. 2015) and today >1000 complete genomes are available for D. melanogaster (Lack et al. 2015, 2016) (Figure 1). In addition, several other Drosophila species have been completely sequenced and used for comparative genomic studies (Drosophila 12 Genomes Consortium et al. 2007; Hales et al. 2015). Population genomic resources are available for 27 lines of D. simulans (Begun et al. 2007; Rogers et al. 2014), 21 lines of D. yakuba (Begun et al. 2007; Rogers et al. 2014), and 117 pooled samples of D. mauritiana (Nolte et al. 2013; Garrigan et al. 2014) (Figure 1). The availability of these sequence data provides the fly lineage with a unique resource on which to test the molecular population genetics hypotheses and eventually understand the evolutionary dynamics of genetic variation in populations.

The Data: From Empirical Insufficiency to the Present Flood of Genome Variation

A primary concept of the modern evolutionary synthesis period (1930s-1960s) was the primary role of natural selection to explain evolution (Mayr and Provine 1980), while largely ignoring effects of genetic drift. Two different views emerged. The so-called *classical hypothesis* supported the role of natural selection in purging the population of most genetic variation, predicting that most loci are homozygous for the wild-type allele (Muller and Kaplan 1966). The balance hypothesis postulated that natural selection actively maintained high levels of genetic diversity in populations, and that a large proportion of loci are therefore polymorphic (Dobzhansky 1970; Ford 1971). Note that under the second hypothesis, evolution in the face of fluctuations in environmental conditions over time may be rapid since selection can act on existing variants; while under the first hypothesis evolution may be constrained by the availability of new advantageous mutations.

Resolving the controversy of how much variation within a natural population there is at an average locus required large studies to empirically measure genetic diversity in populations. This was made possible for the first time in 1966 with the start of the allozyme era (Lewontin and Hubby 1966; reviewed by Charlesworth *et al.* 2016). Later on, allozymes were replaced by a much more informative source of genetic variation data that came from the sequencing of nucleotide sequences (Kreitman 1983), and eventually by the



Figure 1 Population genomics resources available for four Drosophila species. • represents sequenced populations, and the size of the • is proportional to the number of individuals sequenced. See an interactive and updateable version of this figure with additional information about each population at http://flybook-mpg.uab.cat. D. melanogaster populations: USTB, Tampa Bay, FL, n = 2; UST, Thomasville, GA, n = 2; USS, Selva, AL, n = 2; USB, Birmingham, AL, n = 2; USM, Meridian, MS, n = 2; USFL, Sebastian, FL, n = 2; BF, Freeport, Bahamas, n = 2; BGT, George Town, Bahamas, n = 2; BBH, Bullocks Harbor, Bahamas, n = 2; SS, Cockburn Town, San Salvador, n = 2; BM, Mayaguana, Bahamas, n = 2; B, Beijing, China, n = 15; CK, Kisangani, Congo, n = 2; CO, Oku, Cameroon, n = 13; EA, Gambella, Ethiopia, n = 24; EB, Bonga, Ethiopia, n = 5; ED, Dodola, Ethiopia, n = 8; EF, Fiche, Ethiopia, n = 69; EG, Cairo, Egypt, n = 32; EM, Masha, Ethiopia, n = 3; ER, Debre Birhan, Ethiopia, n = 5; EZ, Ziway, Ethiopia, n = 5; FRL, Lyon, France, n = 96; FRM, Montpellier, France, n = 20; GA, Franceville, Gabon, n = 10; AGA, Athens, GA, n = 15; GH, Accra, Ghana, n = 15; GU, Dondé, Guinea, n = 7; H, Port Au Prince, Haiti, n = 2; I, Ithaca, NY, n = 19; KM, Malindi, Kenya, n = 4; KN, Nyahururu, Kenya, n = 6; KO, Molo, Kenya, n = 4; KR, Marigat, Kenya, n = 6; KT, Thika, Kenya, n = 2; N, Houten, Netherlands, n = 19; NG, Maiduguri, Nigeria, n = 6; RAL, n = 205; RC, Cyangugu, Rwanda, n = 2; RG, Gikongoro, Rwanda, n = 27; SB, Barkly East, South Africa, n = 5; SD, Dullstroom, South Africa, n = 81; SE, Port Edward, South Africa, n = 3; SF, Fouriesburg, South Africa, n = 5; SP, Phalaborwa, South Africa, n = 37; T, Sorell, Tasmania, Australia, n = 18; TZ, Uyole, Tanzania, n = 3; UG, Namulonge, Uganda, n = 6; UK, Kisoro, Uganda, n = 5; UM, Masindi, Uganda, n = 3; W, Winters, CA, n = 35; ZH, Harare, Zimbabwe, n = 4; ZI, Siavonga, Zambia, n = 197; ZK, Lake Kariba, Zimbabwe, n = 3; ZL, Livingstone, Zambia, n = 1; ZO, Solwezi, Zambia, n = 2; ZS, Sengwa, Zimbabwe, n = 5; ZW, Victoria Falls, Zimbabwe, n = 9; MAD, Tampa Bay, FL, n = 2; NAIS, Thomasville, GA, n = 2; WIN, Selva AL, n = 2; NOU, Birmingham, AL, n = 2; NAN, Meridian, MS, n = 2. D. simulans populations: MAD, Madagascar, n = 12; NAIS, Nairobi, Kenya, n = 10; WIN, Winters, CA, n = 2; NOU, Noumea, New Caledonia, n = 1; NAN, Nanyuki, Kenya, n = 1. D. yakuba populations: NAIY, Nairobi, Kenya, n = 10; NGU, Nguti, Cameroon, n = 10; TAI, Taï Rainforest, Liberia, n = 1. *D. mauritiana* populations: MAU, Mauritius, n = 117.

sequencing of complete genomes (Begun *et al.* 2007; Langley *et al.* 2012; Mackay *et al.* 2012). In this section we describe these three stages to survey molecular genetic variation during the last 50 years, which range from the empirical insufficiency of allozymes to the present flood of genome variation data.

The allozyme era: setting the stage for the neutralistselectionist debate

Population genetics entered the molecular age with the publication of seminal articles describing electrophoretically detectable variation—or allozymes (*i.e.*, proteins differing in electrophoretic mobility as a result of allelic differences in the protein sequence, which ultimately result from the existence of variation in the corresponding DNA sequence)—in *D. pseudoobscura* (Lewontin and Hubby 1966) and also in humans (Harris 1966). A few dozen different soluble proteins were studied in 100s of species, mostly enzymes with wellunderstood metabolic roles. Genetic diversity was measured

in two ways: the average proportion of loci that are heterozygous in an individual [heterozygosity or gene diversity (H)], and the average proportion of loci that are polymorphic in the population [gene polymorphism (P)]. The results of such electrophoretic surveys revealed a large amount of genetic variation in most populations (Lewontin 1974, 1985), much more than had been predicted, and seemed to unequivocally support the balance rather than the classical hypothesis. Specifically, 43% of loci were found to be polymorphic in Drosophila, and H is \sim 12%. Furthermore, levels of genetic diversity were found to vary nonrandomly among populations, species, higher taxa, and several ecological, demographic, and life-history parameters (Nevo et al. 1984). For example, most invertebrates (including Drosophila) appear to be highly polymorphic; whereas reptiles, birds, and mammals are only about half as variable on average (e.g., in humans, P and H are about 28 and 7%, respectively), and fish and amphibians are intermediate in their variability. These data showed that population size is a key parameter in population genetics and the neutral theory was derived to account for molecular evolution [Box 1; see *The (nearly) neutral theory as the paradigm*], setting the stage for the long-lasting neutralist *vs.* selectionist debate. While large populations are expected to accumulate more variation, the small differences in the levels of genetic diversity seen among distant species were not sufficient to explain the large differences in their population sizes (Lewontin 1974). In particular, even though the total range in population sizes over all species exceeds 20 orders of magnitude (Lynch 2006), allozyme diversity varies by less than a power of 4 (Bazin *et al.* 2006), an observation which is often known as Lewontin's paradox (Lewontin 1974).

While protein electrophoresis was extensively used to perform large-scale surveys of genetic diversity in a wide range of species (Nevo et al. 1984), the limitations of the method were well known. First, allozyme polymorphisms can only be observed for DNA variation that alters the amino acid sequence. Second, only those amino acid changes that affect the mobility of a protein in a gel (mostly associated with charge changes) can be detected by electrophoresis, and these represent only about one-fourth of all possible mutational changes that lead to an amino acid substitution (Lewontin 1991). Ohta and Kimura (1973) proposed the charge-state model (or stepwise mutation model) to explain the results of electrophoretic studies while accommodating these limitations of allozyme markers, and this model was further followed by some extensions (Brown et al. 1981). However, Barbadilla et al. (1996) showed that if charge is considered synonymous with electrophoretic mobility, as in the charge-state model, then we expect, for almost any given scenario, a symmetrical bell-shaped distribution of mobilities where charge classes with the highest frequency have an intermediate mobility. They conclude that the commonly observed frequency pattern of electrophoretic variants is purely a consequence of statistical relations and conveys no information about the underlying evolutionary forces. Also, they show that the discriminatory power of electrophoresis to detect protein variation is a decreasing function of the number of segregating sites. In summary, and given the limitations of protein electrophoresis to measure genetic variation, Lewontin (1991) assesses this initial stage in the analysis of genetic diversity not only as a milestone of evolutionary genetics, representing the initial stage in a journey to survey genetic variation in the populations; but also as a frustrating *millstone* because the boom of electrophoresis swamped the previous diversity of empirical work in evolutionary genetics, and because of the lack of fit of empirical data to the evolutionary genetics theory. It was apparent, then, that the direct study of DNA variation would be necessary to answer the questions that population genetics had already posed. In the words of Lewontin (1991): "Those of us who now study DNA sequence variation believe that at this level we will resolve the problems generated by electrophoretic studies and that finally, because the structure of the observation of DNA sequences is qualitatively different from observations of amino acid variation, that the ambiguities will disappear."

The nucleotide sequence era

Before the invention of PCR amplification and automated Sanger sequencing, the first surveys of DNA sequence variation were done in the 1980s using restriction enzymes to detect variation at restriction sites; an approach that was extensively used in Drosophila (Langley et al. 1982, 1988; Aquadro et al. 1986; Langley and Aquadro 1987; Schaeffer et al. 1988; Miyashita and Langley 1988; Aguadé et al. 1989b, 1992; Stephan and Langley 1989). A large number of phylogeographic studies were published, often analyzing one or several mitochondrial DNA (mtDNA) loci (Avise et al. 1987). Restriction mapping was the starting point for the development of new summary statistics to represent genetic diversity on DNA sequences, including the nucleotide site di*versity* (π) , the equivalent of *H* for nucleotide sites (Nei and Li 1979). Furthermore, studies in Drosophila uncovered an intriguing pattern: regions of the genome with low recombination have very low levels of genetic variability (Aguadé et al. 1989a; Stephan and Langley 1989; Berry et al. 1991; Begun and Aquadro 1992; Martin-Campos et al. 1992; Stephan and Mitchell 1992; Langley et al. 1993). Begun and Aquadro (1992) published a landmark study reporting one of the most far-reaching observations in molecular evolution: the local rate of recombination is strongly positively correlated to the level of genetic variation. A mechanistic relationship between recombination and mutation seemed an obvious explanation. If recombination is indeed mutagenic, then regions of low recombination should also have a low mutation rate, and hence lower interspecific divergence according to the neutral theory ($K = \mu_0$, see below). However, levels of divergence were shown to be independent of local recombination rates, and thus the correlation between recombination rate and levels of polymorphism was attributed to the fixation of advantageous mutations and the associated hitchhiking effect. The lower the recombination of a region, the larger the hitchhiking effect, and thus the reduction of linked neutral variation; accounting for the observed correlation. This hitchhiking hypothesis seriously jeopardized the Kimura's neutral theory of molecular evolution (see Genetic draft as a selectionist alternative to the neutral theory and Recombination and linked selection).

The first study of nucleotide sequence variation, by sequencing multiple copies of a complete contiguous region of the genome (a procedure known as resequencing), was conducted by Kreitman (1983) in the *Adh* gene region from 11 independently isolated chromosomes of five natural populations of *D. melanogaster*. This pioneering study used the very laborious manual Maxam–Gilbert sequencing at a time when automated sequencing machines were not yet available. Kreitman (1983) uncovered 43 SNPs, only 1 of which was responsible for the two allozyme variants—fast (*Adh-f*) and slow (*Adh-s*)—previously found in nearly all natural populations, while the other 42 were silent polymorphisms in either coding or noncoding regions that had been previously invisible to protein electrophoresis. Apart from these SNP variants, four indel polymorphisms and two homopolynucleotide runs were found outside the coding region of the gene. These data uncovered an unforeseen wide spectrum of different types of genetic variants segregating in populations, and supported the view that most amino acid changes were selectively deleterious. Years after Kreitman's revolutionary study, the advent of automated Sanger sequencing brought new variation data for dozens of genes in several species, including Drosophila (Powell 1997). These studies showed that levels of variation at silent sites vary among different taxa by less than a factor of 10 (compared to allozymes, which vary by $< 10^4$; see previous section), that SNPs outnumber all kinds of structural variants, and that transposable element (TE) insertions segregate as low-frequency polymorphisms. More recently, Leffler et al. (2012) have estimated genetic diversity levels by compiling polymorphism data across 167 species in 14 phyla, determining that autosomal nucleotide diversity varies by only two to three orders of magnitude, compared to the population census (N_c, the actual number of individuals in a population), which probably varies by a factor of 10⁸–10¹⁰. Among the different ecological factors and life-history traits, reproductive strategy has been found to be strongly correlated with the genetic diversity of species (Leffler et al. 2012; Romiguier et al. 2014).

The data from resequencing studies are homologous and independent sequences (or haplotypes) sampled in a DNA region of interest (Kreitman 1983). In D. melanogaster, haplotypes can be obtained directly because we can extract single chromosomes using balancers, while they need to be inferred in other outbreeding organisms. The availability of these haplotypic sequences allowed the development of more powerful statistical metrics to quantify variation than did the previous generation of allozyme data (Table 1). On the one hand, one can estimate nucleotide diversity in the region by taking each nucleotide site as an independent unit (one-dimensional measures of variation). However, tests that only use information on the frequency distribution of segregating sites are clearly ignoring a significant source of information: associations between segregating sites, or the haplotype structure of the sample. It has been shown that nearby nucleotide sites are not independent of each other; instead, alleles are clustered in blocks from 100-150 bp (Huang et al. 2014; Grenier et al. 2015) to 2 kb in the Drosophila genome (Miyashita and Langley 1988; Langley et al. 2012), and >100 kb in the human genome (1000 Genomes Project Consortium 2015). This haplotype structure is influenced by recombination as well as selective and demographic forces, and it can be described by the use of multi-dimensional measures of genetic variation, such as estimators of linkage disequilibrium (LD) (Table 1). These multi-dimensional diversity measures provide key information on the history and evolution of a DNA region, including the effective recombination rate $\rho = 4N_{\rm e}r$ underlying the region (where $N_{\rm e}$ is the effective population

size and r is the recombination rate per locus) (Table 1) (Hudson 1987; Nordborg and Tavare 2002; McVean *et al.* 2004). Both one-dimensional and multi-dimensional diversity components are necessary for a complete description of sequence variation, and thus haplotypic data provide the maximum level of genetic resolution to make inferences about evolutionary history and about the evolutionary process. With all this rich data in hand and an extensive arsenal of population genetics statistics already available (Table 1), different software applications were developed to automate the data analyses, including DnaSP (Rozas and Rozas 1995) and PAML (Yang 1997), which are still widely used software packages for population genetics (Table 2).

After >30 years of surveys of nucleotide variation in either particular loci (Kreitman 1983; Hasson *et al.* 1998; Balakirev and Ayala 2003a,b, 2004) or in 100s of genomic regions at a time (Andolfatto 2007; Hutter *et al.* 2007), very large numbers of sequences in many genes and species accumulated in the databases (Clark *et al.* 2016), and tools were developed to make use of these publicly available data to characterize genetic diversity at a large scale (Casillas and Barbadilla 2004, 2006; Casillas *et al.* 2005). However, even the largest compilations of surveys of genetic diversity were limited by the fact that they showed genetic diversity in particular sampled regions of the genome rather than providing unbiased genome-wide measurements. It was clear that the next natural step toward the characterization of genetic variation would be the resequencing of complete genomes.

The current population genomics era

Genome variation: Even though the term population genomics started to appear in the literature from the late 1990s in the context of large-scale polymorphism studies at multiple genomic loci (Black *et al.* 2001; Luikart *et al.* 2003), the pure sense of the term refers to the resequencing and analysis of complete genomes within and/or between populations. While this was economically prohibitive by Sanger sequencing in most cases, Drosophilists again pioneered the field by publishing one of the first large-scale population genomics studies in *D. simulans* (Begun *et al.* 2007) (note that in this case the lines had diverse origin, which implies that this was not a "pure" population genomics study in the sense that the individuals studied did not come from a single population).

During the last decade, the development of next generation sequencing (NGS) technologies (Metzker 2010; Goodwin *et al.* 2016) has allowed the deciphering of complete genome sequences of 100s of individuals in many populations of *Drosophila* (Langley *et al.* 2012; Mackay *et al.* 2012; Huang *et al.* 2014; Lack *et al.* 2015), as well as 10s to 1000s of individuals of other species (Durbin *et al.* 2010; Cao *et al.* 2011; Gan *et al.* 2011; 1000 Genomes Project Consortium 2012, 2015; Fawcett *et al.* 2014; Harpur *et al.* 2014; 1001 Genomes Consortium 2016). Data coming from these massive parallel sequencing methods differ from all previous variation data obtained by allozymes and Sanger sequences, both in the

Table 1 The arsenal of	parameters for p	opulation genetics	genomics analyses: me	asures of nucleotide diversit	ty, LD, and tests of selection
------------------------	------------------	--------------------	-----------------------	-------------------------------	--------------------------------

Duddectide diversity measures (uni-dimensional measures) Number of segregating sites (per DNA sequence or per site, respectively) Nei (1987) S, s respectively) Name of segregating sites (per DNA sequence or per site, respectively) Najima (1996) k Average number of mutations (per DNA sequence) Tajima (1983) k Average number of mutations (per DNA sequence) Tajima (1983) k Average number of mutations (per DNA sequence) Tajima (1983) k Average number of mutations (per DNA sequence) Tajima (1995), Nei and (1985), Nei (1987) gegedied to be polynophism propond in clochold either strut are (1967), Nei and (1985), Nei (1987) Nei (1987), Nei (1987) S55 Strukellaki frequencies at a given step of holds of a population or sample Lewontin and Kojima (1980) D Coefficient of 10 whose range depends of the allele frequencies at a given step of alloc frequencies of a stastistical correlation between pairs of stastistical correlation between step and (2013) Lewontin and Kojima (1980) Zu2Z Ls the average of K over all pariwske comparisons Kely (1997) Statistical correlation between pair a day (2010) Lewontin and Kojima (1980) Lawontin number of admethis polynophic stes. ZZ Lawontin and Kojima (1980) Zu2Z <	Measure/test	Description	References
5. s Number of segregating sites (per DNA sequence or per site, respectively) Nei (1987) H, η Minimum number of mutations (per DNA sequence or per site, average number of nucleotide differences (per DNA sequence) Tajima (1996) x Average number of nucleotide differences (per DNA sequence) Tajima (1983) x Nucleotide dwendy, average number of nucleotide differences per otic between any two sequences Golphon (1996); Ne and Golphon (1996); Ne i and Key and Key and Core and Golphon (1996); Ne i and Key and Key and Core and Golphon (1996); Ne i and Key and Key and Core and Golphon (1996); Ne i and Key and Key and Core and Golphon (1996); Ne i and Key and Key and Core and Key and Core and Golphon (1996); Ne i and Key and Key and Core and Golphon (1996); Ne i and Key and Key and Core and Golphon (1997); Tajima (1992); Key and Key and Golphon (1996); Ne i and Key and Core and Key and Key and Key and Core and Key and Key and Core and Key and Key and Key and Key and Key and Key and Key and Core and Key and Key and Key and Golphon (1996); Ne i and Key and Core and Key and Key and Key and Core and Key and Core and Key and Key and Key and Core and Key and Core and Key and Core and Key and Key and Key and Key a	Nucleotide diversity measures (u	uni-dimensional measures)	
H, η Infimum number of mutations (per DNA sequence or per site, response of the sequence) Tajima (1996) k Application of mutations (per DNA sequence) Tajima (1983) m Nucleotide diversity, average number of nucleotide differences per site, sequence) Just and Cantor (1959); Nei (1997) θ, θw Nucleotide polymorphism, proportion of nucleotide sites that are expected to be oploymorphism, proportion of nucleotide sites that are given say to loi in a population or sample Wateron (1975); Tajima (1993), 1996) SYS Sitealate frequency spectrum: distribution of allele frequencies at a given say to loi in a population or sample Romen et al. (2013) D// Coefficient of LD whose range depends of the allele frequencies. Kelly (1996) Lewontin and Kojima (1960) Z _A Average of R ^A only between adjacent polymorphic sites. Z Roras et al. (2001) Z _A Average of R ^A only between adjacent polymorphic sites. Z Roras et al. (2001) Z _A Average of R ^A only between adjacent polymorphic sites. Z Roras et al. (2001) P Diphot (1982), key (1982) Hudson (1987) Lobat (Auton and Alexiea 2007) and LDhaimet (Chan et al. (2001) Dist (Auton and Alexiea 2007) and LDhaimet (Chan et al. (2001) Selection tests based on the allele frequencies of avriability Tajima (1983) Tajima S D N	S, s	Number of segregating sites (per DNA sequence or per site,	Nei (1987)
k Alerage number of nucleotide differences (pr DNA sequence) Tajima (1983) π Nucleotide diversity, average number of nucleotide differences per site between any two sequences Jukes and Cantor (1989); Nei and Good (1996); Nei (1997) θ, θ _W Nucleotide diversity, average number of nucleotide sites that are expected to be polymorphic in any suitable sites that are expected to be polymorphic in any suitable sites that are expected to be polymorphic in any suitable sites that are expected to be polymorphic in any suitable sites that are expected to be polymorphic and the frequencies at a given set of loci in a population or sample Materian (1993); Nuther and Kojima (1960); Diventity of the sites that are expected to be polymorphic are any two are also and the sites that are expected on the allele frequencies at a given set of loci in a population or sample Lewonth and Kojima (1960); Lewonth and Kojima (1960); Lewonth and Kojima (1960); Lewonth and Kojima (1960); Are and Kojima (1960); Lewonth and Kojima (1960); Lewonth and Kojima (1960); Lewonth and Kojima (1960); Are and Kojima (1960);	Η, η	Minimum number of mutations (per DNA sequence or per site,	Tajima (1996)
π Nucleardie diversity average number of nucleatide differences per site between any two sequences Jukes and Cantor (1968); Nei (1987); Nucleardie diversity average number of nucleatide sites that are expected to be polymorphic in any satiable sample Jukes and Cantor (1968); Nei (1987); Nucleardie forgunes; generum: distribution of aliable frequencies at a given set of loci in a population or sample Jukes and Cantor (1968); Nei (1987); Nuteron (1975); Tajina (1993). D (multi-dimensional association arrow y value) sets and a recombination Coefficient of LD whose range depends of the allele frequencies Lewontin and Kojima (1960). D (multi-dimensional association arrow y value) sets and necombination Coefficient of LD whose range depends of the allele frequencies Lewontin (1964). D (multi-dimensional association arrow y avaible size and alleving the maximum of the recombination Lewontin (1964). Normalizad D, independent of allele frequencies at a given set of loci in a population-cole and ecombination nuder the infinite sites model P advacts of R ² on the allele frequency spectrum and/or levels of variability Normalizad D, independent of allele frequencies at a levont in (1964). Hudson and Kaplan (1985) Fu and Li's D, D ⁴ Number of funceed nucleotide variants observed only once in a sample with the total number of variability Tajima (1989). Hudson and Kaplan (1985). Fu and Li's D, D ⁴ Number of derived nucleotide variants observed only once in a sample with the manuparivs difference between sequences Fu and Li (1993)	k	Average number of nucleotide differences (per DNA sequence)	Tajima (1983)
θ, θ _W Nucleotide polymorphism: proportion of nucleotide sites that are executed to be polymorphism: any suitable sample Waterson (1975); Tajima (1993), 1996) SF5 SiteSallef frequency spectrum: distribution of allele frequencies at given set of loci in a population or sample None et al. (2013) LD (multi-dimensional association among variable sites) and recombination Lewontin (1964), 1998), 1996 Lewontin (1964), 1998, 19	π	Nucleotide diversity: average number of nucleotide differences per site between any two sequences	Jukes and Cantor (1969); Nei and Goiobori (1986): Nei (1987)
STS Stecolicities of the quency spectrum: distribution of allele frequencies at a given set of loci in a population or sample Ronen et al. (2013) LD (multi-dimensional association among variable sites) and recombination Levontin (1964) Levontin (1964) D Normalized Q, independent of allele frequencies Levontin (1964) Levontin (1964) Z _n Average of R ² over all pairwise comparisons Hill and Robertson (1968) Kelly (1997) Z _n ZZ Z _n is the average of R ² over all pairwise comparisons Rozza et al. (2001) Rozza et al. (2001) P Population-scale recombination rate p = 4M ₂ (Computed, e.g., by Ubbat (Auton and MoVean 2007) and LDhelmet (Chan et al. 2012) Hudson and Kaplan (1985) P Population-scale recombination rate p = 4M ₂ (Computed, e.g., by Ubbat (Auton and MoVean 2007) and LDhelmet (Chan et al. 2012) Tajima (1989) Selection tests based on the allele frequency spectrum and/or levels of variability Tajima (1989) Gifferince between squences Fu and Li's D, D* Number of derived nucleotide variants observed only once in a sample with the total number of derived nucleotide variants Fu and Li (1993) Fay and Wu's H Number of derived nucleotide variants Fay and Wu (2000) with the main pairwise difference between squences Fay and Wu (2000)	θ , θ_W	Nucleotide polymorphism: proportion of nucleotide sites that are expected to be polymorphic in any suitable sample	Watterson (1975); Tajima (1993, 1996)
D (multi-dimensional association among variable sites) and recombination Lewontin and Kojima (1960) D Normalized D, independent of allele frequencies Lewontin and Kojima (1960) R, R ² Statistical correlation between pairs of sites Lewontin (1964) Z _A /ZZ Z _A is the average of R ² only between adjacent polymorphic sites. ZZ Rozas et al. (2001) parameter r Four-gamete r Rozas et al. (2001) Population-scaled recombination rate p = 4M ₂ (Computed, e.g., by Ubbat (Auton and McVean 2007) and LDhelmet (Chan et al. 2012) Hudson and Kaplan (1985) Selection tests based on the allele frequency spectrum and/or levels of variability Tajima (1989) difference between sequences Fu and Li's D, D ^a Number of nucleotide polymorphisms with the mean pairwise difference between sequences Fu and Li (1993) Fu and Li's D, D ^a Number of derived nucleotide variants observed only once in a sample with the number of variants at intermediate frequencies Fay and Wu (2000) Fu and Li's D, D ^a Number of derived nucleotide variants on wond high frequencies Fay and Wu (2000) Fu and U's F, F ^a Number of derived nucleotide variants at wond high frequencies Fay and Wu (2000) Fay and Wu's H Number of derived nucleotide variants at wond high frequencies Fay and Wu (2000) Fu and Li's S, F,	SFS	Site/allele frequency spectrum: distribution of allele frequencies at a given set of loci in a population or sample	Ronen <i>et al.</i> (2013)
D Coefficient of LD whose range depends of the allele frequencies Leworth and Kojima (1960) D' Normalized D, independent of allele frequencies Leworth (1964) R, R ² Statistical correlation between pairs of sites Hill and Robertson (1968) Z _A /Z Z, is the average of R ² over all pairwise comparisons Kell V (1977) Z _A /Z Z, is the average of R ² over all pairwise comparisons Kell V (1977) Z _A /Z Z, is the average of R ² over all pairwise comparisons Kell V (1977) Z _A /Z Z, is the average of R ² over all pairwise comparisons Kell V (1977) Z _A /Z Z, is the average of R ² over all pairwise comparisons Kell V (1977) Z _A /Z Z, is the average of R ² over all pairwise comparisons Kell V (1977) Selection tests based on the allele frequency spectrum and/or levels of variability Hudson and Kaplan (1985) Tajima's D Number of nucleotide polymorphisms with the mean pairwise difference between sequences Fu and Li (1993) Fu and Li'S D, D ^a Number of nucleotide variants observed only once in a sample with the number of derived nucleotide variants to sensitive to changes in tight-frequency sectrum Fu and Li (1993) Fay and Wu'S H Number of derived nucleotide variants to sensit	LD (multi-dimensional association	on among variable sites) and recombination	
D' Normalized D, independent of allele frequencies Lewontin (1964) R, R ² Statistical correlation between pairs of sites Hill and Robertson (1968) Z _a /ZZ Z _a is the average of R ² over all pairwise comparisons Rozas et al. (2001) Z _a /ZZ Z _a is the average of R ² over all pairwise comparisons Rozas et al. (2001) Four-gamete test Measure of historical recombination rate p = A/k _T (computed, e.g., by Hudson and Kaplan (1985) P Population-scaled recombination rate p = A/k _T (computed, e.g., by Hudson (1987) Selection tests based on the allele frequency spectrum and/or levels of variability Tajima (1989) Tajima's D Number of nucleotide polymorphisms with the mean pairwise Tajima (1989) Gifference between sequences Fu and Li (1993) Sample with the total number of derived nucleotide variants to stermed only once in a sample with the total number of derived nucleotide variants at intermetice between sequences Fay and Wu (2000) Fay and Wu's H Number of derived nucleotide variants at intermetice between sequences Fay and Wu (2000) Fay, Br, Br, Br, Br, Br, Br, Br, Br, Br, Br	D	Coefficient of LD whose range depends of the allele frequencies	Lewontin and Kojima (1960)
R, R' Statistical correlation between pairs of sites Hill and Robertson (1968) Z _{NS} Average of R ² over all pairwise comparisons Kell (1997) Z _{NZZ} Z, is the average of R ² over all pairwise comparisons Kell (1997) Rozas et al. (2001) is Z, minivise comparisons Kell (1997) Population-scaled recombination rate p = AN _x (computed, e.g., by LDhat (Auton and McVean 2007) and LDhelmet (Chan et al. 2012) Hudson and Kaplan (1985) Selection tests based on the allele frequency spectrum and/or levels of variability Tajima (1989) Tajima's D Number of nucleotide polymorphisms with the mean pairwise difference between sequences Fu and Li (1993) Fu and Li's D, D* Number of derived nucleotide variants observed only once in a sample with the total number of derived nucleotide variants and with the number of derived nucleotide variants at thermediate frequencies Fay and Wu (2000) Zerg's E, θ _u , DH Difference between the quences Fay and Wu (2000) Vis H Number of derived nucleotide variants at intermediate frequencies Fay and Wu (2000) Zerg's E, θ _u , DH Difference between the quences Fay and Wu (2000) Ref, Ra, Ra, Ra, Ra, Ra, Ra, Ra, Ra, Ra, Ra	D'	Normalized D, independent of allele frequencies	Lewontin (1964)
Z _A Average of A ^A over all pairwise comparisons Relly (1997) Z _A /ZZ Z _A is the average of A ^A over all pairwise comparisons Relly (1997) Z _A /ZZ Z _A is the average of A ^A over all pairwise comparisons Relly (1997) SZ _A Site average of A ^A over all pairwise comparisons Relly (1997) Four-gamete test Measure of historical recombination rate $p = 4M_r$ (compared, e.g., bly Librat (Auton and McVean 2007) and Librehmet (Chan et al. 2012)] Hudson and Kaplan (1985) Selection tests based on the allele frequency spectrum and/or levels of variability Tajima (1989) Tajima (1989) Tajima's D Number of nucleotide polymorphisms with the mean pairwise difference between sequences Tajima (1989) Fu and Li's D, D ^a Number of derived nucleotide variants observed only once in a sample with the total number of derived nucleotide variants a tow and high frequencies Fay and Wu (2000) Fay and Wu's H Number of derived nucleotide variants a tow and high frequencies Fay and Wu (2000) with the number of variants a timerediate frequencies Fay and Wu (2000) Fay and Wu's H Achaz's Y Unliked framework for 0 estimators on the basis of the allele Achaz (2009) frequency variants at intermediate frequencies Ramos-Onsins and Rozas (2002) Ramos-Onsins and Rozas	R, R ²	Statistical correlation between pairs of sites	Hill and Robertson (1968)
ZA22 Za, B the average of R* Only between adjustent polymorphic sites. Zations and the second parameter r Rozas et al. (2001) Four-gamete test Measure of historical recombination under the infinite-sites model Hudson and Kaplan (1985) P Population-scaled recombination rate $\rho = 4M_r/[computed, e.g., by$ Hudson (1987) Selection tests based on the allele frequency spectrum and/or levels of variability Tajima (1989) Tajima's D Number of nucleotide polymorphisms with the mean pairwise difference between sequences supported, e.g., by Tajima (1989) Fu and Li's D, D* Number of derived nucleotide variants observed only once in a sample with the total number of derived nucleotide variants Fu and Li (1993) Fu and Li's F, F* Number of derived nucleotide variants observed only once in a sample with the mean pairwise difference between sequences Fay and Wu's H Number of variants at intermediate frequencies Fay and Wu's H Number of variants at intermediate frequencies Fay and Wu (2000) Fay and Wu's H Achaz's Y Unified framework for e stimators on the basis of the allele Achaz (2009) Fu's Fs, Ra, Ra, Ra, Ra, Ra, Ra, Ra, Ra, Ra, Ra		Average of R^2 over all pairwise comparisons	Kelly (1997)
Interest parameter is parameter in the		Z_A is the average of R^2 only between adjacent polymorphic sites. Z_Z is Z_A minus Z_{nSr} , which is an estimate of the recombination	Rozas <i>et al.</i> (2001)
P Population-scaled recombination rate p = 44x² (Computed, e.g., by LDhat (Auton and McVean 2007) and LDhelmet (Chan et al. 2012)] Hudson (1987) Selection tests based on the allele frequency spectrum and/or levels of variability Tajima's D Number of nucleotide polymorphisms with the mean pairwise difference between sequences Tajima (1989) Fu and Li's D, D* Number of derived nucleotide variants observed only once in a sample with the total number of derived nucleotide variants of derived nucleotide variants observed only once in a sample with the number of variants at low and high frequencies Fu and Li (1993) Fay and Wu's H Number of derived nucleotide variants at low and high frequencies Fay and Wu (2000) Y Unified framework for θ estimators on the basis of the allele frequency spectrum Fay and Wu (2000) Fu's F _s Test based on the allele frequency spectrum Fu (1997) Ramos-Onsins' and Rozas' Test based on the allele frequency spectrum Fu (1997) Ramos-Onsins' and Rozas' Test based on the allele frequency spectrum Fu (1997) Ramos-Onsins' and Rozas' Test based on the allele frequency spectrum Fu (1997) Ramos-Onsins' and Rozas (2002) Genome scan for candidate regions of selective sweeps based on aberrant allele frequency spectrum Fu (1997) Selection tests based on comparisons of polymorphism and/or divergence between bifferent classes of mut	Four-gamete test	Measure of historical recombination under the infinite-sites model	Hudson and Kanlan (1985)
LDhat (Auton and McVean 2007) and LDhelmet (Chan et al. 2012) Industry (Value) Selection tests based on the allele frequency spectrum and/or levels of variability Tajima's D Number of nucleotide polymorphisms with the mean pairwise Tajima (1989) Fu and Li's D, D* Number of derived nucleotide variants observed only once in a sample with the total number of derived nucleotidie variants observed only once in a sample with the total number of derived nucleotide variants of the value on total number of derived nucleotide variants at low and high frequencies Fay and Li (1993) Fu and Li's F, F* Number of derived nucleotide variants observed only once in a sample with the total number of derived nucleotide variants at low and high frequencies Fay and Wu (2000) Fay and Wu's H Number of variants. DH is a joint test including Tajima's D and Fay and Wu's H Zeng et al. (2006) Achaz's Y Unified framework for 0 estimators on the basis of the allele Achaz (2009) Frequency spectrum Fu (1997) Ramos-Onisn' and Rozas Test based on the allele frequency spectrum Fu (1997) Ramos-Onisn' and Rozas Genome scan for candidate regions of selective sweeps based on aberrat allele frequency spectrum Fu (1997) Selection tests based on comparisons of polymorphism and/or divergence between differenct classes of mutation Ramos-Onsins and Rozas (2002) Mz, R _{2x} , R _{2x} , R _{4x} , R _{4x} Ratio of nonsynonymous		Population-scaled recombination rate $\rho = 4N_e r$ [computed e α by	Hudson (1987)
Selection tests based on the allele frequency spectrum and/or levels of variability Tajima's D Number of nucleotide polymorphisms with the mean pairwise Tajima (1989) Gelection tests based on the allele frequency spectrum Number of derived nucleotide variants observed only once in a Fu and Li (1993) Fu and Li's D, D* Number of derived nucleotide variants observed only once in a Fu and Li (1993) Fay and Wu's H Number of derived nucleotide variants at low and high frequencies Fay and Wu (2000) Zeng's E, θ _t , DH Difference between equences Fay and Wu's H Achaz (2006) Achaz's Y Unified framework for θ estimators on the basis of the allele Achaz (2009) Frequency spectrum Fu's F ₅ Tests based on the allele frequency spectrum Fu (1997) Ramos-Onsins and Rozas (2002) R ₂₅ , R ₂₅ , R ₄₅ , R ₄₅ , R ₄₅ Genome scan for candidate regions of selective sweeps based on aberrant allele frequency spectrum Fu (1997) Selection tests based on comparisons of polymorphism and/or divergence between the number of singleton tests based on comparisons of polymorphism (a) Nielsen et al. (2005) Adv/5, K ₄ /K ₅ Ratio of nonsynonymous to synonymous nucleotide divergence/ polymorphism (a) Li et al. (1985); Nei and Gojobori (1986) HKA Degree of polymorphism within	٢	LDhat (Auton and McVean 2007) and LDhelmet (Chan <i>et al.</i> 2012)]	
Tajima's DNumber of nucleotide polymorphisms with the mean pairwiseTajima (1989) difference between sequencesFu and Li's D, D*Number of derived nucleotide variants observed only once in a sample with the total number of derived nucleotide variantsFu and Li (1993)Fu and Li's D, D*Number of derived nucleotide variants observed only once in a sample with the mean pairwiseFu and Li (1993)Fay and Wu's HNumber of derived nucleotide variants at low and high frequencies bifference between equencesFay and Wu (2000)Zeng's E, θ _L , DHDifference between equence bifference between equenceZeng et al. (2006)Achaz's YUnified framework for θ estimators on the basis of the allele frequency spectrumAchaz (2009)Fu's Fs Ramos-Onsins' and Rozas' Rs, Ra, Rs, Ra, Rs, Ra, Rate On aberrant allele frequency spectrumFu (1997)Ramos-Onsins' and Rozas' Rd, Rate CL, CLRRatio of nonsynonymous to synonymous nucleotide divergence/ polymorphism and/or divergence between the number of singleton aberrant allele frequency spectrumNielsen et al. (2005)Selection tests based on comparisons of polymorphism and/or divergence between difference based on polymorphism (a)Li et al. (1985); Nei and Gojobori (1986)HKA Degree of polymorphism of singlymorphismDifference between the proportion of a ratio of nonsynonymous nucleotide divergenceLi et al. (1985); Nei and Gojobori (1986)HKA Degree of polymorphism and/or divergence between species at two or more lociHudson et al. (1987)McDonald and Kreitman (1991) as a ratio of ratiosDSNumber of singleton is a ratio of ratiosSelect	Selection tests based on the alle	ele frequency spectrum and/or levels of variability	
difference between sequencesFu and Li's D, D*Number of derived nucleotide variants observed only once in aFu and Li (1993)Fu and Li's F, F*Number of derived nucleotide variants observed only once in aFu and Li (1993)Fay and Wu's HNumber of derived nucleotide variants at low and high frequenciesFay and Wu (2000)Fay and Wu's HNumber of derived nucleotide variants at low and high frequenciesFay and Wu (2000)Zeng's E, θ _L , DHDifference between θ _L and θ _W : the first is sensitive to changes in Fay and Wu's HZeng et al. (2006)Achaz's YUnified framework for 0 estimators on the basis of the allele frequency spectrumAchaz (2009)Fu's F ₅ Test based on the allele frequency spectrumFu (1997)Ramos-Onsins' and Rozas' aberrant allele frequency spectrumFu (1997)Ramos-Onsins' and Rozas' aberrant allele frequency spectrumFu (1997)Selection tests based on comparisons of polymorphism and/or divergence between differencesNielsen et al. (2005)CL, CLR aberrant allele frequency spectrumFu (1997)Selection tests based on comparisons of polymorphism and/or divergence between different classes of mutationNielsen et al. (2005)A/dy, K _a /K _b more lociRatios of sponymous to synonymous nucleotide divergence/ norsynonymous and nonsynonymous nucleotide divergenceLi et al. (1985); Nei and Gojobori (1986)MKRatios of sponymous and nonsynonymous nucleotide divergenceMcDonald and Kreitman (1991) and polymorphismAdvds, K _a /K _b more lociNeutrality index that summarizes the four values in an MK test tab	Tajima's D	Number of nucleotide polymorphisms with the mean pairwise	Tajima (1989)
Fu and Li's D, D* Number of derived nucleotide variants observed only once in a sample with the total number of derived nucleotide variants Fu and Li (1993) Fu and Li's F, F* Number of derived nucleotide variants observed only once in a sample with the total number of variants observed only once in a sample with the mean pairwise difference between sequences Fu and Li (1993) Fay and Wu's H Number of derived nucleotide variants at low and high frequencies Fay and Wu (2000) Zeng's E, θ _L , DH Difference between θ _L and θ _W : the first is sensitive to changes in high-frequency variants. DH is a joint test including Tajima's D and Fay and Wu's H Zeng et al. (2006) Achaz's Y Unified framework for θ estimators on the basis of the allele frequency spectrum Fu (1997) Ramos-Onsins' and Rozas' Tests based on the allele frequency spectrum Fu (1997) Ramos-Onsins' and Rozas' Tests based on the allele frequency spectrum Nielsen et al. (2005) Selection tests based on comparisons of polymorphism and/or divergence between different classes of mutation Nielsen et al. (2005) d _A /dS _x , K _a /K _s Ratio of nonsynonymous to synonymous nucleotide divergence/ polymorphism (ω) Li et al. (1987) KKA Degree of polymorphism within and between species at two or more loci Mcdson et al. (1987) MK Ratios of synonymous and nonsynonymous nucleotide divergence and polymorphism	-	difference between sequences	-
Fu and Li's F, F* Number of derived nucleotide variants observed only once in a sample with the mean pairwise difference between sequences Fay and Wu (1993) Fay and Wu's H Number of derived nucleotide variants at low and high frequencies Fay and Wu (2000) Zeng's E, θ _L , DH Difference between θ _L and θ _W : the first is sensitive to changes in high-frequency variants. DH is a joint test including Tajima's D and Fay and Wu's H Zeng et al. (2006) Achaz's Y Unified framework for θ estimators on the basis of the allele frequency spectrum Fu (1997) Ramos-Onsins' and Rozas' Test based on the allele frequency spectrum Fu (1997) Ramos-Onsins' and Rozas' Test based on the allele frequency spectrum Fu (1997) Ramos-Onsins' and Rozas' Test based on the average number of nucleotide differences Ramos-Onsins and Rozas (2002) R ₂ , R ₃ , R ₄ , R _{2E} , R _{3E} , R _{4E} mutations and the average number of nucleotide differences Nielsen et al. (2005) Selection tests based on comparisons of polymorphism and/or divergence between different classes of mutation I et al. (1985); Nei and Gojobori (1986) MK Ratio of synonymous and nonsynonymous nucleotide divergence/ polymorphism (w) Li et al. (1987) MK Ratios of synonymous and nonsynonymous nucleotide divergence and polymorphism McDonald and Kreitman (1991) And polymorphism	Fu and Li's <i>D</i> , <i>D</i> *	Number of derived nucleotide variants observed only once in a sample with the total number of derived nucleotide variants	Fu and Li (1993)
Fay and Wu's HNumber of derived nucleotide variants at low and high frequenciesFay and Wu (2000)Zeng's E, θ _L , DHDifference between θ _L and θ _W : the first is sensitive to changes in Fay and Wu's HZeng et al. (2006)Achaz's YUnified framework for θ estimators on the basis of the allele frequency spectrumAchaz (2009)Fu's F_STest based on the allele frequency spectrumFu (1997)Ramos-Onsins' and Rozas' CL, CLRTests based on the difference between the number of nucleotide differencesNielsen et al. (2005)CL, CLRGenome scan for candidate regions of selective sweeps based on aberrant allele frequency spectrumNielsen et al. (2005)Selection tests based on comparisons of polymorphism and/or divergence between different classes of mutationLi et al. (1985); Nei and Gojobori (1986)MKDegree of polymorphism within and between species at two or more lociHudson et al. (1987)MKRatios of synonymous and nonsynonymous nucleotide divergenceMcDonald and Kreitman (1991)Attin ApplymorphismNeutrality index that summarizes the four values in an MK test table as a ratio of ratiosRand and Kann (1996)SoloDirection of selection; and polymorphismStoletzki and Eyre-Walker (2011) nonsynonymous divergence and nonsynonymous polymorphismStoletzki and Eyre-Walker (2011)	Fu and Li's <i>F</i> , <i>F</i> *	Number of derived nucleotide variants observed only once in a sample with the mean pairwise difference between sequences	Fu and Li (1993)
Zeng's E, θ _L , DHDifference between θ _L and θ _W : the first is sensitive to changes in high-frequency variants. DH is a joint test including Tajima's D and Fay and Wu's HZeng et al. (2006)Achaz's YUnified framework for θ estimators on the basis of the allele frequency spectrumAchaz (2009)Fu's FsTest based on the allele frequency spectrumFu (1997)Ramos-Onsins' and Rozas'Tests based on the difference between the number of singleton aberrant allele frequency spectrumRamos-Onsins and Rozas (2002)CL, CLRGenome scan for candidate regions of selective sweeps based on aberrant allele frequency spectrumNielsen et al. (2005)Selection tests based on comparisons of polymorphism and/or divergence between different classes of mutationLi et al. (1985); Nei and Gojobori (1986)HKADegree of polymorphism within and between species at two or more lociHudson et al. (1987)MKRatios of synonymous and nonsynonymous nucleotide divergence and polymorphismMcDonald and Kreitman (1991) art polymorphismEstimators derived from extensions of the MK test or the DFENINeutrality index that summarizes the four values in an MK test table as a ratio of ratiosRand and Kann (1996) sa ratio of selection: difference between the proportion of as a ratio of selection: difference between the proportion of nonsynonymous divergence and nonsynonymous polymorphismStoletzki and Eyre-Walker (2011) nonsynonymous divergence and nonsynonymous polymorphism	Fay and Wu's H	Number of derived nucleotide variants at low and high frequencies with the number of variants at intermediate frequencies	Fay and Wu (2000)
Achaz's YUnified framework for θ estimators on the basis of the allele frequency spectrumAchaz (2009)Fu's FsTest based on the allele frequency spectrumFu (1997)Ramos-Onsins' and Rozas' R2x, R3x, R4, R2E, R3E, R4ETests based on the difference between the number of singleton aberrant allele frequency spectrumRamos-Onsins and Rozas (2002)Selection tests based on comparisons of polymorphism and/or divergence between different classes of mutationNielsen et al. (2005)da/ds, Ka/KsRatio of nonsynonymous to synonymous nucleotide divergence/ polymorphism (ω)Li et al. (1985); Nei and Gojobori (1986)HKADegree of polymorphism within and between species at two or more lociHudson et al. (1987)MKRatios of synonymous and nonsynonymous nucleotide divergence and polymorphismMcDonald and Kreitman (1991) as a ratio of ratiosNINeutrality index that summarizes the four values in an MK test table as a ratio of ratiosRand and Kann (1996)DoSDirection of selection: difference between the proportion of nonsynonymous divergence and nonsynonymous polymorphismStoletzki and Eyre-Walker (2011)	Zeng's E, θ_L , DH	Difference between θ_L and θ_W : the first is sensitive to changes in high-frequency variants. DH is a joint test including Tajima's D and Fay and Wu's H	Zeng <i>et al.</i> (2006)
Fu's F5Test based on the allele frequency spectrumFu (1997)Ramos-Onsins' and Rozas' R2, R3, R4, R2E, R3E, R4ETests based on the difference between the number of singleton mutations and the average number of nucleotide differencesRamos-Onsins and Rozas (2002)CL, CLRGenome scan for candidate regions of selective sweeps based on aberrant allele frequency spectrumNielsen et al. (2005)Selection tests based on comparisons of polymorphism and/or divergence between different classes of mutationLi et al. (1985); Nei and Gojobori (1986)d _h /d ₅ , K _a /KsRatio of nonsynonymous to synonymous nucleotide divergence/ polymorphism (ω)Li et al. (1985); Nei and Gojobori (1986)HKADegree of polymorphism within and between species at two or more lociHudson et al. (1987)MKRatios of synonymous and nonsynonymous nucleotide divergence and polymorphismMcDonald and Kreitman (1991)Estimators derived from extensions of the MK test or the DFENeutrality index that summarizes the four values in an MK test table as a ratio of ratiosRand and Kann (1996)DoSDirection of selection: difference between the proportion of nonsynonymous divergence and nonsynonymous polymorphismStoletzki and Eyre-Walker (2011)	Achaz's Y	Unified framework for $\boldsymbol{\theta}$ estimators on the basis of the allele frequency spectrum	Achaz (2009)
Ramos-Onsins' and Rozas' R2, R3, R4, R2E, R3E, R4ETests based on the difference between the number of singleton mutations and the average number of nucleotide differencesRamos-Onsins and Rozas (2002)CL, CLRGenome scan for candidate regions of selective sweeps based on aberrant allele frequency spectrumNielsen et al. (2005)Selection tests based on comparisons of polymorphism and/or divergence between different classes of mutationLi et al. (1985); Nei and Gojobori (1986)d _N /d ₅ , K _a /K _s Ratio of nonsynonymous to synonymous nucleotide divergence/ polymorphism (ω)Li et al. (1985); Nei and Gojobori (1986)HKADegree of polymorphism within and between species at two or more lociHudson et al. (1987)MKRatios of synonymous and nonsynonymous nucleotide divergence and polymorphismMcDonald and Kreitman (1991)Estimators derived from extensions of the MK test or the DFENeutrality index that summarizes the four values in an MK test table as a ratio of ratiosRand and Kann (1996)DoSDirection of selection: difference between the proportion of nonsynonymous divergence and nonsynonymous polymorphismStoletzki and Eyre-Walker (2011)	Fu's F _s	Test based on the allele frequency spectrum	Fu (1997)
R2, R3, R4, R2E, R3E, R4E mutations and the average number of nucleotide differences CL, CLR Genome scan for candidate regions of selective sweeps based on aberrant allele frequency spectrum Nielsen et al. (2005) Selection tests based on comparisons of polymorphism and/or divergence between different classes of mutation Li et al. (1985); Nei and Gojobori (1986) d _n /d ₅ , K _a /K _s Ratio of nonsynonymous to synonymous nucleotide divergence/ polymorphism (ω) Li et al. (1985); Nei and Gojobori (1986) HKA Degree of polymorphism within and between species at two or more loci Hudson et al. (1987) MK Ratios of synonymous and nonsynonymous nucleotide divergence and polymorphism McDonald and Kreitman (1991) Estimators derived from extensions of the MK test or the DFE Neutrality index that summarizes the four values in an MK test table as a ratio of ratios Rand and Kann (1996) DoS Direction of selection: difference between the proportion of nonsynonymous polymorphism Stoletzki and Eyre-Walker (2011)	Ramos-Onsins' and Rozas'	Tests based on the difference between the number of singleton	Ramos-Onsins and Rozas (2002)
CL, CLR Genome scan for candidate regions of selective sweeps based on aberrant allele frequency spectrum Nielsen <i>et al.</i> (2005) Selection tests based on comparisons of polymorphism and/or divergence between different classes of mutation Li <i>et al.</i> (1985); Nei and Gojobori (1986) d _N /d ₅ , K _a /K _s Ratio of nonsynonymous to synonymous nucleotide divergence/ polymorphism (ω) Li <i>et al.</i> (1985); Nei and Gojobori (1986) HKA Degree of polymorphism within and between species at two or more loci Hudson <i>et al.</i> (1987) MK Ratios of synonymous and nonsynonymous nucleotide divergence and polymorphism McDonald and Kreitman (1991) Estimators derived from extensions of the MK test or the DFE Ni Neutrality index that summarizes the four values in an MK test table as a ratio of ratios Rand and Kann (1996) DoS Direction of selection: difference between the proportion of nonsynonymous polymorphism Stoletzki and Eyre-Walker (2011)	$R_2, R_3, R_4, R_{2E}, R_{3E}, R_{4E}$	mutations and the average number of nucleotide differences	
Selection tests based on comparisons of polymorphism and/or divergence between different classes of mutation Li et al. (1985); Nei and Gojobori (1986) M/ds, K _a /Ks Ratio of nonsynonymous to synonymous nucleotide divergence/ polymorphism (ω) Li et al. (1985); Nei and Gojobori (1986) HKA Degree of polymorphism within and between species at two or more loci Hudson et al. (1987) MK Ratios of synonymous and nonsynonymous nucleotide divergence and polymorphism McDonald and Kreitman (1991) Estimators derived from extensions of the MK test or the DFE Neutrality index that summarizes the four values in an MK test table as a ratio of ratios Rand and Kann (1996) DoS Direction of selection: difference between the proportion of nonsynonymous polymorphism Stoletzki and Eyre-Walker (2011)	CL, CLR	Genome scan for candidate regions of selective sweeps based on aberrant allele frequency spectrum	Nielsen <i>et al.</i> (2005)
$d_N/d_S, K_a/K_S$ Ratio of nonsynonymous to synonymous nucleotide divergence/ polymorphism (ω)Li <i>et al.</i> (1985); Nei and Gojobori (1986)HKADegree of polymorphism within and between species at two or more lociHudson <i>et al.</i> (1987)MKRatios of synonymous and nonsynonymous nucleotide divergence and polymorphismMcDonald and Kreitman (1991)Estimators derived from extensions of the MK test or the DFENeutrality index that summarizes the four values in an MK test table as a ratio of ratiosRand and Kann (1996)DoSDirection of selection: difference between the proportion of nonsynonymous divergence and nonsynonymous polymorphismStoletzki and Eyre-Walker (2011)	Selection tests based on compa	risons of polymorphism and/or divergence between different classes of mutat	tion
HKA Degree of polymorphism within and between species at two or more loci Hudson et al. (1987) MK Ratios of synonymous and nonsynonymous nucleotide divergence and polymorphism McDonald and Kreitman (1991) Estimators derived from extensions of the MK test or the DFE McDonald and Kreitman (1991) NI Neutrality index that summarizes the four values in an MK test table as a ratio of ratios Rand and Kann (1996) DoS Direction of selection: difference between the proportion of nonsynonymous polymorphism Stoletzki and Eyre-Walker (2011)	d _N /d _S , K _a /K _s	Ratio of nonsynonymous to synonymous nucleotide divergence/ polymorphism (ω)	Li <i>et al.</i> (1985); Nei and Gojobori (1986)
MK Ratios of synonymous and nonsynonymous nucleotide divergence and polymorphism McDonald and Kreitman (1991) Estimators derived from extensions of the MK test or the DFE Image: Comparison of the MK test of ratios Rand and Kann (1996) NI Neutrality index that summarizes the four values in an MK test table as a ratio of ratios Rand and Kann (1996) DoS Direction of selection: difference between the proportion of nonsynonymous divergence and nonsynonymous polymorphism Stoletzki and Eyre-Walker (2011)	НКА	Degree of polymorphism within and between species at two or more loci	Hudson <i>et al.</i> (1987)
Estimators derived from extensions of the MK test or the DFE NI Neutrality index that summarizes the four values in an MK test table as a ratio of ratios Rand and Kann (1996) DoS Direction of selection: difference between the proportion of nonsynonymous divergence and nonsynonymous polymorphism Stoletzki and Eyre-Walker (2011)	МК	Ratios of synonymous and nonsynonymous nucleotide divergence and polymorphism	McDonald and Kreitman (1991)
NI Neutrality index that summarizes the four values in an MK test table Rand and Kann (1996) as a ratio of ratios Direction of selection: difference between the proportion of Stoletzki and Eyre-Walker (2011) nonsynonymous divergence and nonsynonymous polymorphism	Estimators derived from extension	ons of the MK test or the DFE	
as a ratio of ratios DoS Direction of selection: difference between the proportion of nonsynonymous divergence and nonsynonymous polymorphism Stoletzki and Eyre-Walker (2011)	NI	Neutrality index that summarizes the four values in an MK test table	Rand and Kann (1996)
DoS Direction of selection: difference between the proportion of Stoletzki and Eyre-Walker (2011) nonsynonymous divergence and nonsynonymous polymorphism		as a ratio of ratios	
	DoS	Direction of selection: difference between the proportion of nonsynonymous divergence and nonsynonymous polymorphism	Stoletzki and Eyre-Walker (2011)

(continued)

Table 1, continued

Measure/test	Description	References
α	Proportion of substitutions that are adaptive	Charlesworth (1994); Smith and Eyre-Walker (2002)
DFE-a	Fraction of adaptive nonsynonymous substitutions, robust to low recombination	Eyre-Walker and Keightley (2009)
ω _A	Rate of adaptive evolution relative to the mutation rate	Castellano <i>et al.</i> (2016); James <i>et al.</i> (2016)
$\begin{array}{c} \mathcal{K}_{a+} \\ \hat{d}, \hat{b}, \hat{f}, \hat{\gamma}, \hat{lpha} \end{array}$	Rate of adaptive amino acid substitution ($K_{a+} = \alpha K_a$) Fractions of five different selection regimes derived from an extension of the MK test: \hat{d} , fraction of new mutations that are strongly deleterious and do not segregate in the population; \hat{b} , fraction of new mutations that are slightly deleterious and segregate at minor allele frequency (MAF) <5%; \hat{f} , fraction of new mutations that are neutral, calculated after removing the excess of sites at MAF <5% due to slightly deleterious mutations; $\hat{\gamma}$, subset of \hat{f} corresponding to recently neutral sites; $\hat{\alpha}$, fraction of new mutations that are adaptive, calculated after removing slightly deleterious mutations	Castellano <i>et al.</i> (2016) Mackay <i>et al.</i> (2012)
L _{HRi} r _{opt}	Proportion of adaptive substitutions lost due to HRi Optimal baseline recombination, above which the genome is free of the HRi and thus Lue: = 0	Castellano <i>et al.</i> (2016) Mackay <i>et al.</i> (2012); Castellano <i>et al.</i> (2016)
Selection tests based on LD		
Hudson's haplotype test	Detection of derived and ancestral alleles on unusually long	Hudson <i>et al.</i> (1994)
B/Q	Based on LD between adjacent pairs of segregating sites, under the coalescent model with recombination	Wall (1999)
iHS	Integrated haplotype score, based on the frequency of alleles in regions of high LD	Voight <i>et al.</i> (2006)
LRH	Long-range haplotype test, based on the frequency of alleles in regions of long-range LD	Sabeti <i>et al.</i> (2002)
HS EHH	Haplosimilarity score: long-range haplotype similarity Extended haplotype homozygosity: measurement of the decay of LD between loci with distance	Hanchard <i>et al.</i> (2006) Sabeti <i>et al.</i> (2002)
LDD SGS	LD decay: expected decay of adjacent SNP LD at recently selected alleles Shared genomic segment analysis: detection of shared regions across individuals within populations	Wang et al. (2006) Cai et al. (2011)
GIBDLD	Detection of genomic loci with excess of identity-by-descent sharing in unrelated individuals as signature of recent selection	Han and Abney (2013)
XP-EHH H12, H2/H1	Long-range haplotype method to detect recent selective sweeps Haplotype homozygosity	Sabeti <i>et al.</i> (2007) Garud <i>et al.</i> (2015)
Population differentiation and a	associated selection tests	
G _{ST}	Analysis of gene diversity (heterozygosity) within and between subpopulations	Nei (1973)
F _{ST}	Average levels of gene flow based on allele frequencies, under the infinite-sites model	Hudson <i>et al.</i> (1992b)
Bayesian F _{ST}	Probability that a locus is subject to selection based on locus-specific population differentiation, using a Bayesian method	Foll and Gaggiotti (2008)
G _{ST} , H _{ST} , K _{ST}	Different test statistics based on haplotype frequencies and/or the number of nucleotide differences between sequences	Hudson <i>et al.</i> (1992a)
S _{nn} Phi _{st}	Genetic differentiation of subpopulations based on haplotypic data Correlation of haplotypic diversity at different levels of hierarchical subdivision	Hudson (2000) Excoffier <i>et al.</i> (1992)
Strobeck's S	Measure of population structure based on the comparison of the observed number of alleles in a sample to that expected when θ is estimated from the average number of nucleotide differences	Strobeck (1987)
XP-CLR	Cross-population composite likelihood ratio test, based on allele frequency differentiation across populations	Chen <i>et al.</i> (2010)
TLK, TF-LK	Original Lewontin–Krakauer test (TLK) and an extension (TF-LK), aimed at detecting selection based on the variance of F_{ST} across loci Locus-specific branch length, based on pairwise F_{ex} distances	Lewontin and Krakauer (1973); Bonhomme <i>et al.</i> (2010) Shriver <i>et al.</i> (2004)
hapFLK	Detecting of selection based on differences in haplotype frequencies among populations with a hierarchical structure	Fariello <i>et al.</i> (2013)

	Released	Last version	Language	OS	Supported alignment formats	Supported SNP data formats
DnaSP	1995	5.10.1 (2010/03)	Visual Basic	MS Windows	FASTA, MEGA, NBRF/PIR, NEXUS, PUVI ID	HapMap
PAML	1997	4.8a (2014/08)	ANSI C	UNIX/Linux, MAC OSX, MS Windows	PHYLIP, NEXUS (limited support)	Ι
LAMARC	2001	2.1.10 (2016/01)	C++ C	UNIX/Linux, MAC OSX, MS Windows	PHYLIP, (own)	(own)
Arlequin	2005	3.5.2.2 (2015/08)	C++, R	UNIX/Linux, MAC OSX, MS Windows	(own)	(own)
VariScan	2005	2.0.3 (2012/07)	C++ C	UNIX/Linux, MAC OSX, MS Windows	MAF, MGA, XMFA, PHYLIP	HapMap
PLINK	2007	1.9 beta 3.38 (2016/06),	C/C++	UNIX/Linux, MAC OSX, MS Windows		PED/MAP (own)
		1.07 stable (2009/10)				
adegenet	2008; 2010	Adegenet, 2.0.1 (2016/02);	Ж	UNIX/Linux, MAC OSX, MS Windows	FASTA, NEXUS, PHYLIP, (own)	VCF, FSTAT, GENETIX, GENEPOP,
and pegas		Pegas, 0.9 (2016/04)				STRUCTURE, (own)
PopGenome	2014	2.1.6 (2015/05)	к	UNIX/Linux, MAC OSX, MS Windows	FASTA, NEXUS, MEGA, MAF, PHYLIP, RData, (own)	VCF, SNP, HapMap, MS, MSMS
ANGSD	2014	0.911 (2016/03)	C/C++	UNIX/Linux	BAM, CRAM, MPILEUP	VCF, GLF, BEAGLE
DnaSP, http://ww evolution.genetic	w.ub.edu/dnasp/ (f s.washington.edu/i or or of of of of	Aozas and Rozas 1995, 1997, 1999; F amarc/index.html (Kuhner 2006; Kuhi مود: المنتقد مل 2006، ما الملك 1944-10	Rozas et al. 2003; ner and Smith 200	Librado and Rozas 2009; Rozas 2009); PAML, ht 77); Arlequin, http://cmpg.unibe.ch/software/arle 2010, auroalio.instr/10,0001, at 20007, 24000	tp://abacus.gene.ucl.ac.uk/software/paml.h quin35 (Excoffier et al. 2005; Excoffier and	tml (Yang 1997, 2007); LAMARC, http:// Lischer 2010); VariScan, http://www.ub.

pegas, http://ape-package.ird.ft/pegas.html (Paradis 2010); PopGenome, http://popgenome.weebly.com/ (Pfeifer et al. 2014); and ANGSD, http://www.popgen.dk/angsd (Korneliussen et al. 2014)

amount and accuracy of the data. We now need to deal with millions or billions of short sequencing reads that contain a relatively high proportion of erroneous nucleotides, and bioinformatics has become essential in addressing the specific needs of all the steps from data acquisition, quality checking, and analysis, as well as storage and representation. Specifically, even though the statistics to measure genetic variation have remained basically the same (Table 1), the availability of such massive data collections has obliged the development of new data formats and methods to be able to preprocess the data (i.e., assemble or map the sequences against a reference and call nucleotide polymorphisms), to manage and represent huge amounts of nucleotide variation data, as well as to deal with new problems of fragmented, noisy data, including missing nucleotides (i.e., regions of the genome not sequenced in one or more individuals, which implies that the sample size varies across the genome) or sequencing errors (i.e., incorrectly typed nucleotides) (Chaisson et al. 2015). The variant call format (VCF) has emerged as the de facto standard to represent whole-genome variation data (Danecek et al. 2011), although whole-genome alignment formats are also used as input to population genomics analyses, including compressed binary alignment map (BAM) files. Table 2 compiles a selection of the population genetics/genomics software developed from the release of DnaSP two decades ago (Rozas and Rozas 1995), with newly developed software offering solutions to deal with the complexities and data types of the current genomics era.

The whole-genome sequencing of pools of individuals (Pool-seq) has recently emerged as an approach that provides population genomics data at considerably lower costs than the resequencing of separate individuals (Schlötterer et al. 2014). With the availability of custom-tailored software tools, Poolseq gives reasonably reliable SNP calls while dropping both sequencing and library preparation costs. Some limitations of Pool-seq include the unequal representation of individuals in small pools, the more difficult detection of sequencing or alignment errors, or the inability to provide haplotype or LD information above the read length (Schlötterer et al. 2014). Pool-seq has been applied to Drosophila to study the genome-wide patterns of polymorphism and its relationship with recombination (Nolte et al. 2013), to characterize the genomic distribution and population frequencies of TEs (Kofler et al. 2012), and to detect selective sweeps (Nolte et al. 2013), among others. Other approaches based on NGS that have been designed to reduce the costs of resequencing populations include exome sequencing (Warr et al. 2015) and restriction site-associated DNA sequencing (Davey and Blaxter 2010; Andrews et al. 2016), although both strategies give biased representations of polymorphisms in the genome (polymorphisms in transcribed regions or in restriction sites, respectively).

All in all, while the main aim of population genomics is still the description and interpretation of genetic variation within and between populations (Lewontin 2002), the technological approaches of genetic diversity studies have revolutionized the field.

Genome recombination: In parallel with the growing amount of population genomics data, increasingly more detailed estimates of the pattern of recombination rate along the genome are being provided. Fine-scale recombination estimates are essential not only to understand the molecular mechanism underlying variation in recombination but also to gain precise knowledge about the relationships between recombination and population genetics parameters to infer its relevance on genome evolution. The ability to detect linked selection, for example, depends crucially on the variance of the recombination rate across a genome.

In D. melanogaster, two new high-resolution recombination estimates have recently been added to the classical coarse recombination map based on genetic crosses (Fiston-Lavier et al. 2010). The first is a statistical approach that infers the historical population recombination parameter, $\rho = 4N_{e}r$, from LD patterns at multiple sites across the genome (Hudson 1987). Numerous sophisticated and computationally intensive methods have been developed for estimating ρ (Lin et al. 2013). The software LDhat (McVean et al. 2002, 2004; Auton and McVean 2007) scales well to large data sets and it has been applied to estimate recombination rates in humans (McVean et al. 2004; Myers et al. 2005; Frazer et al. 2007; Durbin et al. 2010), Drosophila (Langley et al. 2012), and other species (Johnson and Slatkin 2009; Tsai et al. 2010; Auton et al. 2012; Axelsson et al. 2012). LDhat was developed in the context of patterns of genome variation and recombination in humans. However, the Drosophila genome contains a much higher density of SNPs and registers higher recombination rates. The model underlying LDhat assumes a neutrally evolving population of constant size. Contrary to humans, where the footprints of positive selection are rather sparse (Hernandez et al. 2011), Drosophila genomes undergo rampant adaptation (see section Determinants of Patterns of Genome Variation), which could invalidate the inferences of recombination of p based on LDhat (Reed and Tishkoff 2006; Stephan et al. 2006). For this reason, Chan et al. (2012) proposed a new computational method, LDhelmet, for estimating fine-scale recombination rates in Drosophila, which has shown to be robust to the effects of natural selection. LDhelmet has been applied to Langley et al.'s (2012) genome variation data of D. melanogaster to obtain a fine-scale recombination map of the genome (Chan et al. 2012).

Using an ingenious technique which integrates the power of classical genetics with NGS, Comeron *et al.* (2012) achieved the first integrated high-resolution description of the recombination patterns of both intragenomic and population variation. Recombinant advanced intercross lines (RAIL) were generated from 8 crosses among 12 wild-derived lines. RAIL females were individually crossed to *D. simulans* and the *D. melanogaster* haploid genome of single hybrid progeny was inferred using bioinformatics. A total of >100,000 recombination events at a resolution down to 2 kb were reported, distinguishing between crossing over (CO) and gene conversion (GC) events. CO rates exhibit highly punctuated variation along the chromosomes, with *hot* and *cold spots*, while GC rates are more uniformly distributed. This resource has become an essential data set for further population genetics studies dealing with recombination in this species (Campos *et al.* 2014; Comeron 2014; Huang *et al.* 2014; Kao *et al.* 2015; Castellano *et al.* 2016).

All three kinds of maps show patterns of recombination at different scales, showing substantial variation in different regions of the genome depending on the scale. Broad-scale maps of recombination give an overview of the distribution of recombination along each arm (Myers et al. 2005); while at the fine-scale recombination rate, variation has been shown to be widespread throughout the human and D. melanogaster genomes, across all chromosomes, and among populations. Recombination events cluster in narrow hot spots of around 2 kb (McVean et al. 2004; Myers et al. 2005; Frazer et al. 2007; Comeron et al. 2012). Fine-scale analyses relating selection and linkage implicitly assume that the recombination map is a fixed genome property. Consequently, linked selection could be obscured if polymorphism from one species is analyzed with recombination rates calculated from a different species (Cutter and Payseur 2013).

Recombination estimates of Fiston-Lavier *et al.* (2010) and Comeron *et al.* (2012) are integrated into the *D. melanogaster* recombination rate calculator (http://petrov.stanford.edu/ cgi-bin/recombination-rates_updateR5.pl).

The Theory: Population Dynamics of Genetic Variation

The (nearly) neutral theory as the paradigm

At the time when the genetic diversity of populations was beginning to be assessed by electrophoretic methods, Motoo Kimura realized that the large amount of genetic variation uncovered in nature, together with the previous observation that genetic differences accumulate linearly with time (Zuckerkandl and Pauling 1965), would either impose too great a segregating load to be explained by balancing selection, as initially proposed by the balance hypothesis (Dobzhansky 1970; Ford 1971); or an unsurmountable substitutional load if directional positive selection was driving the amino acid substitutions observed in proteins. Kimura suggested a radical alternative explanation to account for the patterns of protein variation and substitution: the bulk of existing polymorphisms and fixed differences between species are selectively neutral (Figure 2A) and functionally equivalent. Under this model, the frequency dynamics of neutral variants in the population is determined by the rate of mutation and random genetic drift. This proposition was called the neutral theory of molecular evolution (Kimura 1968), and its principal assertions are enumerated in Box 1.

Genetic drift is the random sampling of gametes at each generation in a finite population, which results in a random fluctuation of allele frequencies across generations and the loss of genetic variation (Kimura 1968). In an idealized panmictic population with an equal contribution of individuals to



Figure 2 DFE according to the (nearly) neutral theory of molecular evolution. (A) In the 1960s, according to the Kimura's neutral theory. (B) In the 1970s, after the extension of the neutral theory by Ohta. Different selection coefficients of mutations are colored in a gradient from maroon (strongly deleterious), red (slightly deleterious), gray (neutral), light green (slightly advantageous), and dark green (advantageous).

reproduction (the so-called Wright–Fisher model), the strength of genetic drift is inversely proportional to N_c . However, real populations typically depart from the Wright–Fisher assumptions in several respects; hence the concept of effective population size (N_e), the size of the idealized Wright–Fisher population that would show the same amount of genetic diversity or other parameters of interest as the actual population.

By formulating a revolutionary new concept, Kimura's neutral theory encapsulates molecular evolution in one of the most elegant mathematical expressions of science: $K = \mu_0$ (Box 1). This simple equation combines the three levels of variation from its origin to its substitution in the population [mutation (individual level), polymorphism (population level), and divergence (species level)] in the same unifying framework. If variants are neutral, the population level is irrelevant to molecular evolution, because the evolutionary rate depends on the mutational rate only; intrapopulation polymorphism is just a random walk of variants in their process to fixation or loss. The linear accumulation of substitutions over time predicted by the neutral theory is the basis of the molecular clock hypothesis, which considers that

the number of substitutions among divergent sequences is a linear function of their divergence times.

A serious challenge posed to Kimura's neutral theory was that rates of protein evolution are proportional to absolute time, in years, and not to generation time. Noting that population size is generally inversely proportional to generation time, Tomoko Ohta refined Kimura's neutral theory by introducing a new class of mutation: nearly neutral mutations (Ohta 1973). Their fitness lies in the interval between Kimura's strictly neutral mutations and strongly deleterious mutations, and they might account for an important fraction of all mutations (Figure 2B). Ohta's (1973) nearly neutral theory predicts that nearly neutral mutations are mostly eliminated by natural selection in large populations, but that a substantial fraction of them behave as effectively neutral and are randomly fixed in small populations. As a result of this process, the strength of purifying selection acting on slightly deleterious mutations and the generation time effect compensate, and protein evolution is fairly insensitive to generation time, contrary to what happens in Kimura's strictly neutral DNA. In the early 1990s, Ohta developed a model that included both slightly deleterious and slightly beneficial mutations (Ohta 1972; Ohta and Gillespie 1996) (Figure 2B), which predicted the following dynamics in the population (Li 1978):

- Mutations with fitness effects much smaller in magnitude than $1/N_{\rm e}$ (measured in the heterozygous state with the wild type, in the case of a diploid, randomly mating population) are considered effectively neutral (Figure 3A, gray), and their fate is basically at the mercy of genetic drift.
- Mutations that have fitness effects on the order of $1/N_e$ are nearly neutral [slightly deleterious if the selection coefficient *s* is negative (Figure 3A, red), or slightly advantageous when *s* is positive (Figure 3A, light green)], they have small effects on fitness, and their fate hinges on a combination of natural selection and genetic drift.
- Mutations with fitness effects $>1/10N_e$ are strongly deleterious (if *s* is negative; Figure 3A, maroon) or strongly advantageous (if *s* is positive; Figure 3A, dark green), and their fates are mainly determined by natural selection.

Note that in a small population, the range between $-1/N_e$ and $1/N_e$ is larger than in a large population, and therefore there are more effectively neutral mutations. In contrast, in a large population most mutations are subject to some sort of natural selection. Therefore, the tight relationship between *s* and N_e nicely explains why the same mutation can behave as effectively neutral in one species with a small N_e [if *s* is within the range $(-1/N_e, 1/N_e)$], while it can be subject to selection in another species with a large N_e [because *s* is outside the range $(-1/N_e, 1/N_e)$]. In particular, as N_e increases, genetic drift becomes less important in determining the fate of new mutations, while natural selection becomes more powerful in the elimination of deleterious mutations and increasing

Box 1. Implications of Kimura's Neutral Theory

In the late 1960s, Motoo Kimura suggested that patterns of protein polymorphism seen in nature were consistent with the view that most polymorphisms and fixed differences between species are either strongly deleterious or selectively neutral (Figure 2A). This proposal was called the neutral theory of molecular evolution (Kimura 1968) (also known as the mutation-drift balance hypothesis) with the following principal assertions (Kimura 1968, 1983):

- 1. Strongly deleterious mutations are rapidly removed from the population (Figure 3B, small maroon dots close to the *x*-axis), and adaptive mutations are rapidly fixed (Figure 3B, green); therefore, most variation within species (Figure 3B, dotted vertical line) is the result of neutral mutations (Figure 3B, gray).
- 2. Polymorphisms are transient (on their way to loss or fixation) rather than balanced by selection.
- 3. The level of polymorphism in a population (θ) is a function of the neutral mutation rate (μ_0) and the effective population size (N_e): $\theta = 4N_e\mu_0$ (in diploids). Larger populations are expected to have a higher heterozygosity, as reflected in the greater number of alleles segregating at a time.
- 4. A steady-state rate at which neutral mutations are fixed in a population (*K*) equals the neutral mutation rate: $K = \mu_0$. Therefore, the average time between consecutive neutral substitutions is independent of population size $(1/\mu_0)$.



Kimura's neutral theory of molecular evolution. By postulating the revolutionary new concept of neutral variants, Kimura's neutral theory summarizes molecular evolution in one the most elegant mathematical expressions in science. The expression $K = \mu_0$ (the rate of molecular evolution equals the neutral mutation rate) unifies the three levels of genetic variation from its origin to its substitution in the population: mutation (individual level), polymorphism (population level), and divergence (species level). According to the neutral theory, intrapopulation polymorphism is just a random walk of variants in their process to fixation or loss (represented for species A: gray, neutral mutations; maroon, strongly deleterious mutations; see also Figure 3B). Orange arrows represent the average lifetime of a neutral mutation from its appearance to its fixation in the population $(1/\mu_0)$.

the frequency of those that are advantageous, even if these have small *s*. N_e is thus the key parameter determining the relative importance of selection *vs*. genetic drift. The range $|N_e s| = 1$ delimitates the decisive borderline: if $N_e s$ is <1, genetic drift dominates; if it is >1, selection dictates the fate of mutations.

Because of its simplicity, intelligibility, robustness, and feasible theoretical predictions about the expected pattern of molecular polymorphism and evolutionary rate; the (nearly) neutral theory of molecular evolution became tremendously attractive, enthroned as the universal stochastic null model against which to test any selective or alternative nonneutral hypothesis (Box 2 and Table 1).

The distribution of fitness effects

Typically, we categorize a new mutation that enters the population as being neutral when it does not affect the fitness

of the individual bearing it, deleterious when the mutation is detrimental (or even lethal), or advantageous when the mutation increases the fitness of the individual. However, there is a continuum of selective effects, the distribution of fitness effects (DFE) (Eyre-Walker and Keightley 2007; Lanfear *et al.* 2014), such that the effects of mutations range from those that are strongly deleterious (Figure 3A, maroon), weakly deleterious (Figure 3A, red), effectively neutral (Figure 3A, gray), and weakly (Figure 3A, light green) and highly advantageous (Figure 3A, dark green) mutations. In fact, there is not a unique DFE that applies to all nucleotide sites in the genome; each type of nucleotide, depending on the functional class to which it belongs, has its own DFE.

A number of mathematical distributions with two parameters, including the normal, lognormal, and gamma distributions, have been used to model the DFE; although a distribution



Figure 3 Molecular evolutionary rate (*K*) as a function of (A) the DFE, (B) the probability of fixation of new mutations entering the population, and (C) the rate at which new mutations enter the population per site per generation (see text for details). Different selection coefficients of mutations are colored in a gradient from maroon (strongly deleterious), red (slightly deleterious), gray (neutral), light green (slightly advantageous), and dark green (advantageous).

with a good fit to the data has not yet been resolved (Loewe et al. 2006; Loewe and Charlesworth 2006; Eyre-Walker and Keightley 2007; Keightley and Eyre-Walker 2010; Tamuri et al. 2012; Kousathanas and Keightley 2013; Lanfear et al. 2014). One procedure to estimate the DFE is by comparing the levels of synonymous and nonsynonymous variability across species with very different $N_{\rm e}$'s. The extent to which the levels of nonsynonymous variability differ compared to the corresponding difference in the levels of synonymous variability (assumed to evolve neutrally), reflects the nature of the DFE on nonsynonymous variants (Loewe et al. 2006; Haddrill et al. 2010). The results of these and other studies in Drosophila, with N_e in the millions, suggest a wide and highly skewed DFE toward weakly and strongly deleterious variants with values of the strength of selection, Nes, ranging from 1-10 (Sawyer et al. 2003), ~12 (Keightley et al. 2016), ~40 (Andolfatto 2007), 350-3500 (Eyre-Walker 2006, reanalyzing Andolfatto's 2005 data), ~2000 (Li and Stephan 2006; Jensen et al. 2008), to \sim 10,000 (Macpherson et al. 2007). These disparate estimations are in part due to several assumptions made by the different methods, such that advantageous mutations are weakly selected (Sawyer et al. 2003), or that the correlation between diversity and recombination rate is solely due to genetic hitchhiking (Eyre-Walker 2006, reanalyzing Andolfatto's 2005 data). In other cases, the differences are due to subtler differences in the methodology used, such as the size of the genomic windows considered in the analyses (Andolfatto 2007; Macpherson et al. 2007), or the misassignment of the ancestral

state in the unfolded site frequency spectrum (SFS) (Keightley *et al.* 2016). Interestingly, Sattath *et al.* (2011) reveal a substantial variation in the fitness effects of adaptive amino acid substitutions in *Drosophila*. According to their model, a minority of amino acid substitutions appears to have had large selective effects and account for most of the reduction in diversity, while the majority of amino acid substitutions are only weakly selected. This finding might also account for the disparate estimates of the strength of selection published for this species.

The rate of molecular evolution (K) is the speed at which genome changes are incorporated (fixed) in a given species in each generation. If genome divergence is the final evolutionary consequence of the molecular population dynamics, then K informs about the rhythm at which species diverge through their evolutionary time (Figure 3). K is the fixation rate averaged over all mutations entering the population. Specifically, mutations enter the population at a rate $2N_{\rm e}\mu$ (the mutation rate μ is per site per generation, and in a diploid population there are $2N_{\rm e}$ potential chromosomes to mutate) (Figure 3C). Each of these new mutations have a given selection coefficient s that is determined by its fitness effect on the individual (DFE, Figure 3A), and all mutations with this s, f(s), appearing in a population of size $N_{\rm e}$, have a probability of fixation $u(N_e, s)$ (thus contributing to the divergence between species) (Kimura 1957; Figure 3B). s potentially ranges from $-\infty$ to $+\infty$ (sometimes scaled from -1 to 1), so the

Box 2. Genome-Wide Signatures of Selection and Tests of Selection Based on Polymorphism and/or Divergence Data

Looking for evidence of positive selection is a widely used strategy for identifying adaptive variants (Bamshad and Wooding 2003; Nielsen 2005; Vitti *et al.* 2013; Haasl and Payseur 2016) and quantifying the impact of selection on the genome. During the process of fixation of adaptive variants, linked neutral variation is dragged along with the selected site; thus reducing the levels of genetic diversity in the region, while simultaneously new mutations accumulate in the region (see section *Genetic draft as a selectionist alternative to the neutral theory*). These mutations represent most of the genetic variation in the region depauperated by the selective sweep, and their initial frequency is low, so that a region harboring a positively selected variant will also harbor an excess of rare derived alleles. Furthermore, if an allele influenced by recent positive selection increases in frequency faster than local recombination reduces the range of LD between the allele and linked markers, then the region will also show unusually long-range LD (Nielsen 2005; Franssen *et al.* 2015; Garud *et al.* 2015; Garud and Petrov 2016). As a whole, natural selection leaves signatures in the genome that can be used to identify the regions that have been selected, including:

- 1. A reduction in the genetic diversity.
- 2. A skew toward rare derived alleles.
- 3. An increase in the LD.



Signatures of a selective sweep in the genome (A) A reduction in genetic diversity, (B) a skew toward rare derived alleles, and (C) an increase in LD (see text for details). Colored \bullet reflects different classes of mutations according to their fitness effects: maroon, strongly deleterious (very infrequent, in their way to elimination by natural selection); red, slightly deleterious; gray, neutral; light green, slightly advantageous; dark green, advantageous. Note that in the region of the selective sweep (purple), an advantageous mutation has been driven to fixation together with its linked neutral and nearly neutral variants. In this region, genetic diversity is reduced, most polymorphisms are shared among different chromosomes (high LD), while recently arisen mutations are still at low frequency (gray \bullet present in two chromosomes).

Since the signatures of selection depend greatly on the local rate of recombination, variable recombination along the genome renders the detection of selection difficult (Hudson and Kaplan 1995). The confounding effects of both recombination and demography in the patterns of genetic variation challenge the identification of regions in the genome showing true signatures of adaptive evolution (Teshima *et al.* 2006; Bachtrog and Andolfatto 2006). Furthermore, all of these signatures quickly dissipate with time (Kim and Stephan 2002; Nielsen *et al.* 2005); therefore, this approach can only identify very strong and recent adaptive events. However, the wealth of nucleotide polymorphism data that has become available during the past few years has provided an increased opportunity to conduct genome scans for selection

and many instances of selective sweeps have been found in *Drosophila* (Schlötterer 2002; Kauer *et al.* 2003; Akey *et al.* 2004; Wiehe *et al.* 2007; Pool *et al.* 2012; Brand *et al.* 2013; Garud *et al.* 2015), as well as other species (Haasl and Payseur 2016).

Another selective process also reduces the level of genetic variation in the region: *BGS* (*i.e.*, the recurrent elimination of chromosomes carrying strongly deleterious mutations) (Charlesworth *et al.* 1993; Braverman *et al.* 1995; Charlesworth *et al.* 1995). The effect in this case is to reduce the number of chromosomes that contribute to the next generation, thus reducing the levels of genetic diversity in the region. In contrast to a hitchhiking event, it neither skews the distribution of rare polymorphisms, nor generates LD blocks. In this sense, the result is identical to that of a reduction in population size, except that the reduction applies not to the genome as a whole, but to a tightly linked region (Charlesworth *et al.* 1993). Finally, balancing selection and local adaptation leave other particular signatures of selection in the genome that include haplotypes at an intermediate frequency, with strong population differentiation, and a high level of LD with respect to variants at surrounding sites (Charlesworth *et al.* 1997).

Several tests have been developed to quantify the amount of selection in the genome using polymorphism and/or divergence data (Table 1). We will focus here on standard tests that have been the basis of today's most sophisticated statistical methods to spot genomic regions modeled by natural selection, and we direct the reader to Vitti *et al.* (2013) for a more comprehensive review of all the methods available.

d_N/d_s (or K_a/K_s) ratio

Assuming that silent substitutions are neutral, if advantageous mutations have been frequent among nonsynonymous sites and have spread through the population faster than neutral mutations, then the rate of nonsynonymous substitution— d_N or K_a —will be significantly greater than the rate of silent substitution— d_S or K_s . On the other hand, if replacement substitutions are mostly removed by negative selection, d_N will be significantly lower than d_S . Thus, the ratio $\omega = d_N/d_S$ (Yang and Bielawski 2000) is used as a common measure of functional constraint: $d_N/d_S = 1$ under neutrality, is <1 under functional constraint, and is >1 under positive selection. Note that the method assumes that (1) synonymous substitutions are neutral; and (2) all substitutions have the same biological effect, which might not be the case. This test is conservative because most nonsynonymous mutations are expected to be deleterious and d_N tends to be much lower than d_S . Thus, the proportion of adaptive substitutions needs to be high for adaptive evolution to be detectable using this method.

The MK test

The MK test (McDonald and Kreitman 1991) was developed as an extension of the Hudson–Kreitman–Aguadé test (Hudson *et al.* 1987). It was designed to be applied to protein coding sequences, combining both between-species divergence (*D*) and within-species polymorphism (*P*) sites, and categorizing mutations as synonymous (P_s , D_s) and nonsynonymous (P_n , D_N). If all mutations are either strongly deleterious or neutral, then D_N/D_s is expected to roughly equal P_n/P_s . In contrast, if positive selection is operating in the region, adaptive mutations rapidly reach fixation and thus contribute relatively more to divergence than to polymorphism when compared to neutral mutations, and then $D_N/D_s > P_n/P_s$. We can summarize the four values as a ratio of ratios termed the neutrality index (NI) as NI = $[(P_n/P_s)/(D_N/D_s)]$ (Rand and Kann 1996) and quantify the significance of the effect using a simple 2 × 2 contingency table. The MK test can also be extended to other functional regions of the genome, such as noncoding DNA, assuming that one of the two classes compared evolves neutrally (Casillas *et al.* 2007; Egea *et al.* 2008).

Furthermore, assuming that adaptive mutations contribute little to polymorphism but substantially to divergence, data from an MK test can be easily used to estimate the proportion of nonsynonymous substitutions that have been fixed by positive selection as $\alpha = 1 - (D_S P_n / D_N P_s)$ (Charlesworth 1994; Smith and Eyre-Walker 2002). However, this estimate can be easily biased by the segregation of slightly deleterious nonsynonymous mutations (Eyre-Walker 2002) and different demographic histories. If the population size has been relatively stable, α is underestimated, because slightly deleterious mutations tend to contribute relatively more to polymorphism than they do to divergence when compared with neutral mutations. On the contrary, slightly deleterious mutations can lead to an overestimate of α if population size has expanded, because those slightly deleterious mutations that could become fixed in the past by genetic drift due to the

small population size only contribute to divergence (Eyre-Walker 2002). Because these slightly deleterious mutations tend to segregate at lower frequencies than do neutral mutations, they can be partially controlled for by removing low-frequency polymorphisms from the analysis (Fay-Wycoff-Wu method, FWW) (Fay *et al.* 2001). However, the FWW method is still expected to lead to biased estimates, unless the DFE is strongly L-shaped or the level of adaptation is

very high (Charlesworth and Eyre-Walker 2008). Eyre-Walker and Keightley (2009) developed the DFE- α as an unbiased estimate of the percentage of adaptation occurring in the genome, even in regions of little or no recombination. They estimated α by simultaneously estimating the DFE at selected sites from the SFS and the number of adaptive substitutions.

The coalescence theory

The first theoretical models in population genetics simulated the evolution of populations *forward-in-time*, trying to understand how a population subject to mutation and genetic drift, and maybe recombination, natural selection, and gene flow, will evolve from a past or present time toward the future (Crow and Kimura 1970). The coalescence theory (Kingman 1982a,b, 2000) follows a different approach in which a present sample from a population is traced back to a single ancestral copy, known as the most recent common ancestor. It is thus a *backward-in-time* stochastic model that relates genetic diversity in a sample to demographic history of the population from which it was taken. In this process, coalescent events are represented as a gene genealogy. Many software applications have been developed to simulate data sets under the coalescent process, as well as to infer population genetics parameters such as population size and migration rates from genetic data [see, *e.g.*, LAMARC (Kuhner 2006; Kuhner and Smith 2007) in Table 2].

overall molecular evolutionary rate (*K*) taking into account all mutations is determined by the general expression:

$$K = 2N_{\rm e}\mu \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} u(N_{\rm e},s)f(s)ds$$

Now, let us consider the assumptions of the neutral theory that mutations are either effectively neutral ($s \approx 0$, the fraction μ_0) or strongly deleterious. The general expression simplifies to $K = 2N_e[\mu_0 u(N_e, s = 0) + (\mu - \mu_0)u(N_e, s = -\infty)]$ If the probability of fixation of the strongly deleterious mutation is null $[u(N_e, s = -\infty) = 0]$, then $K = 2N_e\mu_0 u(N_e, s = 0) = 2N_e\mu_0 \ 1/2N_e = \mu_0$, getting back the Kimura's minimalist equation $K = \mu_0$. Note that the probability of fixation of a neutral mutation equals its initial frequency in the population, $u(N_e, 0) = 1/2N_e$.

Genetic draft as a selectionist alternative to the neutral theory

Even though the Kimura's neutral theory predicts a linear relationship between the extent of genetic diversity and population size ($\theta = 4N_{e}\mu$; Box 1), data unambiguously show that the wide range in population sizes over all species is not linearly reflected in their relatively similar genetic diversities (see sections *The allozyme era: setting the stage for the neutralist– selectionist debate* and *The nucleotide sequence era*). Smith and Haigh (1974) proposed *genetic hitchhiking* as an explanation for the apparent population size paradox. In this process, neutral alleles that are sufficiently tightly linked to a favorable mutation go to fixation along with the favorable mutation, resulting in a reduction of linked genetic variation (what was later called a *selective sweep*; Berry *et al.* 1991).

In the late 1980s, when allozyme polymorphism studies were replaced by DNA-based markers, genetic variation was shown to be reduced in regions of low recombination in *Drosophila*, such as in the centromeres or within chromosome rearrangements (see section The nucleotide sequence era). After excluding mutation as the explanation for this correlation, Begun and Aquadro (1992) invoked recurrent natural selection to explain the observed pattern: within-species variation had to be more rapidly eliminated in regions of low recombination. John Gillespie revised the hitchhiking hypothesis and developed a stochastic model of the process he calls genetic draft (Gillespie 2000a,b, 2001). Like genetic drift, draft removes genetic variation from the population, although in this case the effect increases with population size. In particular, as Ne increases, genetic drift is less effective in removing alleles from the population and genetic variation tends to increase. But at the same time, more adaptive mutations occur (since there are more alleles to mutate) and selection is more prevalent, so more genetic hitchhiking events occur that reduce the level of genetic diversity in the region linked to the event. Once $N_{\rm e}$ is sufficiently large, genetic draft dominates and genetic variation becomes insensitive to population size. Thus, through this alternative model, Gillespie was able to uncouple population size and the levels of genetic diversity (Gillespie 2004; Lynch 2007).

The genetic draft effect is more prominent in regions of the genome with reduced recombination, where hitchhiking events leave a trace in a larger region which is linked to the selected variant. In the case of the mitochondrial chromosome (mtDNA), the levels of recombination are much lower than in the nuclear DNA, and this tightly linked region spans the whole chromosome. For this reason, selectively advantageous mutations that arise in the mtDNA constantly remove all previously existing variation in the chromosome and levels of mtDNA diversity appear to be similar across distant species, independently of their population size (Bazin *et al.* 2006). As a result, ~58% of amino acid substitutions in invertebrate mtDNA are selectively advantageous (~12% in vertebrate mtDNA), and mtDNA diversity is essentially unpredictable

by population size and may only reflect the time since the last hitchhiking event rather than population history and demography (Bazin *et al.* 2006).

Thus, a byproduct of selection acting on an adaptive variant is the reduction of nearby genetic diversity. Charlesworth et al. (1993) proposed that a similar effect should be observed around deleterious variants, a process known as background selection (BGS) (Box 2). Selective sweeps are expected to dominate when selection is strong, and adaptive mutations are common. On the contrary, BGS will predominate when selection is relatively weak and mutations are recessive. While both mechanisms have long been proposed as being responsible for wiping out the expected relationship between genetic diversity and population size, *i.e.*, Lewontin's paradox, it has not been until recently that a wealth of population genomics data from a wide range of species has been available to empirically test the effects of linked selection on the surrounding levels of genetic diversity. Corbett-Detig et al. (2015) have modeled the expected reduction in neutral diversity by BGS and hitchhiking under different recombination rates for 40 different eukaryotic species, showing that while the effects of selection on neutral diversity can be substantial, they vary between species according to N_c ; *i.e.*, natural selection has a greater impact on the levels of linked neutral variation in species with large N_c than in those with small N_c . It is concluded that in species with a large population size, such as D. melanogaster, natural selection truncates the upper tail of the distribution of neutral variation. This study provides direct empirical evidence that natural selection in large populations constrains the levels of neutral genetic diversity and contributes to explain the long-standing paradox of population genetics.

In one of the most attractive hypotheses of the last decade, Michael Lynch (2006, 2007) proposes that not only genetic variation, but also the very complexity of the genome is a consequence of population genetic processes. In very large populations, selection is so efficient that genomes cannot leave their adaptive peak to investigate new landscapes. In contrast, in small eukaryotic populations, inefficient selection allows the genome to accumulate slightly deleterious mutations that will eventually be the source for adaptive innovations. Thus, the complexity of the eukaryotic genome would be initiated by nonadaptive processes, which in turn would provide a new substrate to secondarily build novel forms of organismal complexity through the action of natural selection.

Patterns of Genome Variation

The immense outpouring of genome variation data precipitated by NGS techniques has made the empirical aim of population genetics a reality (Lewontin 1991). Detailed genome-wide descriptions of the nucleotide, indel, and TE variation patterns of several model species are already available [for D. melanogaster (Langley et al. 2012; Mackay et al. 2012; Huang et al. 2014; Lack et al. 2015), yeasts (Liti et al. 2009; Strope et al. 2015), A. thaliana (Cao et al. 2011), C. elegans (Andersen et al. 2012), as well as humans (Durbin et al. 2010; 1000 Genomes Project Consortium 2012, 2015)]. Population genetics studies prior to the population genomics era were based on fragmentary and often biased nonrandom samples of the genome, but the genomic dimension has provided us with the complete variational census along any chromosome and functional region of the genome. Population genomics surveys have allowed refining, improving, and clarifying patterns and processes of nucleotide variation previously studied in smaller data sets (Smith and Eyre-Walker 2002; Andolfatto 2005; Presgraves 2005; Casillas et al. 2007; Sackton et al. 2009; Sella et al. 2009); but more importantly, the genome perspective has provided qualitative new insights about the action of selection and the limits imposed by the architecture of the genome on adaptation. The 40-year-long neutralist-selectionist debate has shifted toward a new perspective: recombination has become a decisive parameter, determining the relative importance of genetic drift vs. genetic draft at the intragenomic variation level.

The inquiry power of population genomics

The first step in any population genomics study is estimating the parameters that capture the evolutionary properties of the analyzed sequences (*e.g.*, polymorphism and divergence measures, proportion of adaptive fixations; see Table 1). This parameter inventory confers a large integrative capacity in both the level of genomic explanation and in the multi-omics level.

At the genomic level, these population parameters can be correlated throughout the genome with other genomic variables such as the local recombination rate, GC bias, gene density, chromosome arm, or chromosomal region, to assess the relative impact of the genomic determinants of genetic variation. Which part of the within-genome variation is ascribable to each genomic determinant? How much do these genomic variables constrain the adaptive capacity of the genome? Especially relevant is the interaction between selection and recombination and its relationship with the Hill–Robertson interference (HRi) process (see *Pervasive selection and the HRi*).

At the multi-omics level, the patterns of genomic diversity can be correlated with annotations of large sets of "-omics" data (*e.g.*, transcriptomics, epigenomics) allowing the integration of large sets of -omics data to gain a global (systemic) view of the causes and evolutionary and functional effects of genome variation (Wagner 2008; Loewe 2009).

Population genomics in Drosophila

The first population genomics study in a *Drosophila* species was carried out by Begun *et al.* (2007) in *D. simulans*. Seven inbred lines of diverse origin were sequenced by whole-genome shotgun and the genome assemblies were compared with the sequences of the closely related species, *D. melanogaster* and *D. yakuba*. Despite the low number of

lines, large-scale fluctuations of polymorphism and divergence were found along chromosome arms, there was significantly less polymorphism and faster divergence on the Xchromosome, a correlation between recombination rates and sequence variation was found, and there was evidence of adaptive protein evolution at 19% of 6702 analyzed genes. The study provided the first direct genome-wide evidence showing that natural selection is pervasive in the genome of a *Drosophila* species.

In D. melanogaster, a preliminary study by Sackton et al. (2009) surveyed natural variation in nine strains from African (n = 3) and North American (n = 6) populations based on low-coverage sequencing. Later, two ambitious population genomics projects have allowed two independent population genomics studies in the same species. The DGRP (Mackay et al. 2012), a community resource for the analysis of population genomics and quantitative traits, has fully sequenced 158 inbred lines (Mackay et al. 2012), later extended to a total of 205 lines (Huang et al. 2014), derived from a North American natural population (RAL). From a pure population genetics perspective, the availability of 205 deep-coverage genomes from a single natural population represented an unprecedented opportunity to perform the most comprehensive population genetics study done so far in any species. Using an integrated genotyping strategy, 4,853,802 SNPs and 1,296,080 non-SNP variants were identified. The population genome browser, PopDrowser (Ràmia et al. 2012), has been designed for visualizing and querying the summary statistics, LD parameters, and several neutrality tests along the chromosome arms of the DGRP sequence data. The DPGP (Langley et al. 2012) independently analyzed the genomewide polymorphism of two natural populations of D. melanogaster: 37 DGRP lines and 6 from a population of Malawi (Africa, MW data). The genome sequences of D. simulans and D. yakuba (Drosophila 12 Genomes Consortium et al. 2007) were used to estimate the divergence pattern. Variation patterns along the chromosome arms were measured (1) through different nonoverlapping window-sized units, and (2) for different DNA functional regions [coding (synonymous and nonsynonymous), 5' and 3' UTR, intron, and intergenic]. Here, we will focus on the following results of these studies: (1) Description of the patterns of polymorphism and divergence (nucleotide, indels, and TE) along chromosome arms and for different functional classes; (2) mapping natural selection throughout the genome; (3) local recombination rate and patterns of variation and selection; and (4) quantifying the cost of linked selection, i.e., the Hill-Robertson effect.

Nucleotide variation: Nucleotide heterozygosity π is around 41% larger in the ancestral geographical MW population ($\pi = 0.00752$) than in the North America RAL population ($\pi = 0.00531$). The genome patterns of polymorphism differ manifestly along chromosome arms, mainly between centromeric *vs.* noncentromeric regions within autosome arms; while divergence is rather homogeneous along the whole

chromosome arms. Autosomal nucleotide diversity is reduced on average two- to fourfold in centromeric regions relative to noncentromeric regions, as well as at the telomeres; whereas it is relatively constant along the *X* chromosome. Average polymorphism on the *X* chromosome is reduced relative to the autosomes in the RAL population, but not in the MW population. Genes on the *X* chromosome evolve faster than autosomal genes (*X*:autosome ratio = 1.131 in the RAL population). Common inverted and standard karyotypes are genetically divergent and account for most of the variation in relatedness among the DGRP lines (Huang *et al.* 2014).

The pattern of polymorphism and divergence by site functional class is consistent within and among chromosomes $(\pi_{synonymous} > \pi_{intron} > \pi_{intergenic} > \pi_{UTR} > \pi_{nonsynonymous})$, in agreement with previous studies on smaller data sets (Andolfatto 2005; Sella *et al.* 2009). Polymorphism levels between synonymous and nonsynonymous sites differ by an order of magnitude ($\pi_{synonymous} = 0.0120$; $\pi_{nonsynonymous} =$ 0.0016) (Mackay *et al.* 2012; Barrón 2015). Polymorphism and divergence patterns within the site functional classes generally follow the same patterns observed overall.

Indel variation: A measure analogous to nucleotide heterozygosity, π_{indel} , is used to describe indel polymorphism (Huang *et al.* 2014). This measure does not take indel size into account. The pattern of π_{indel} along chromosomes is similar to that of SNP nucleotide diversity. There is a strong positive correlation between indel and nucleotide diversity for all chromosome arms (Massouras *et al.* 2012; Huang *et al.* 2014).

Evolutionarily derived deletions outnumber insertions, the deletion:insertion ratio for *D. melanogaster* is 2.2:1. This estimate is consistent with previous estimates that indicate a bias toward higher deletion than insertion rates (Petrov 2002; Ometto *et al.* 2005; Assis and Kondrashov 2012; Leushkin *et al.* 2013). There are on average 60% fewer deletions and 74% fewer insertions on the *X* chromosome than on the major autosomal chromosomal arms, consistent with stronger selection against indels on the *X* chromosome (see below).

TE variation: Barrón *et al.* (2014) have recently reviewed different evolutionary models to explain the diversity of TEs present in the *Drosophila* genome, where they account for \sim 20% of the genomic sequence. Most TEs are present at low population frequencies, especially those found in high-recombining regions of the genome (Bartolomé *et al.* 2002; Lee and Langley 2010; Petrov *et al.* 2011; Kofler *et al.* 2012; Cridland *et al.* 2013), and reside mainly outside exons or untranslated regions.

Mapping natural selection throughout the genome

By applying the standard (McDonald and Kreitman 1991) and extended (Egea *et al.* 2008; Mackay *et al.* 2012) McDonald– Kreitman (MK) tests (Box 2 and Table 1), natural selection has been mapped along the genome both for overlapping sliding windows and in coding or noncoding functional regions for different selection regimes (Mackay *et al.* 2012). Results showed that natural selection is pervasive along the *D. melanogaster* genome, and that the relative importance of different selection regimes depends on both the site classes and the genome regions considered.

Prevalence of weakly negative selection: For nucleotide variation, both the SFS of variants and the test comparing polymorphism and divergence (MK test and extensions) show large numbers of segregating sites undergoing weak negative selection. There is an excess of rare alleles with respect to the neutral expectation, both for SNPs and indels (Mackay et al. 2012; Huang et al. 2014). Selection regimes on a gene region differ according to the site class. Averaged over the entire genome, 58.5% of the segregating sites are neutral or nearly neutral, 1.9% are weakly deleterious, and 39.6% are strongly deleterious. Nonsynonymous sites are the most constrained (77.6% are strongly deleterious). However, these proportions vary between the *X* chromosome and the autosomes, site classes, and chromosome regions. The inferred pattern of selection differs between autosomal centromeric and noncentromeric regions: strongly deleterious mutations are reduced in the centromeric regions for all site categories; but no such effect is found in the X chromosome, which exhibits a higher proportion of strongly deleterious alleles for all site classes and regions.

The distributions of indel size are similar for 3' and 5' UTRs, large and small introns, and intergenic regions; while the size distribution of indels in coding regions has discrete "peaks" for indel sizes in multiples of 3 bp (Figure 4). This is a vivid classroom example of the footprint of natural selection due to strong negative selection against frameshifting indels compared to a more relaxed selection for insertions and deletions spanning complete codons, which has been reported both in the *Drosophila* DGRP lines (Massouras *et al.* 2012; Huang *et al.* 2014) and in humans (Montgomery *et al.* 2013).

Relative to presumed neutral variants (synonymous SNPs and SNPs in small introns), all deletion classes have an excess of low frequency-derived alleles on all chromosomes; this phenomenon is not observed for insertions. These results suggest that natural selection acts differently on insertions and deletions, with stronger purifying selection on deletions (Petrov 2002; Assis and Kondrashov 2012; Leushkin *et al.* 2013). This is consistent with the mutational equilibrium theory for genome size evolution (Petrov 2002), where optimal genome size is maintained by purifying selection on small deletions and less selection on long insertions, compensating for sequence loss.

Two main models of TE dynamics, namely the *transposition*selection balance model and the burst transposition model have been proposed to account for the maintenance of TEs in populations. The former model postulates an equilibrium between an increase in copy number by a constant transposition rate and the elimination of TE copies from the population by purifying selection (Charlesworth 1983; Charlesworth *et al.* 1994). The observed low TE population frequencies support this model (González *et al.* 2008; Kofler *et al.* 2012; Cridland *et al.* 2013; Blumenstiel *et al.* 2014). The elimination is mainly carried out by removing copies that alter nearby genes or regulatory regions (Finnegan 1992; McDonald *et al.* 1997), or subsequent chromosomal rearrangements that lead to inviable gametes by ectopic recombination (Montgomery *et al.* 1987).

The burst transposition model assumes that some families can undergo periods of transposition bursts during which purifying selection might not be so intense (Kidwell 1983; Daniels *et al.* 1990), such that recently active families (*e.g.*, LTR families) show low population frequencies compared to long-time inactive families (*e.g.*, non-LTR families) with fixed copies (Bergman and Bensasson 2007; Blumenstiel *et al.* 2014). As a result, TE age determines TE frequency to a large extent, together with other explanatory variables such as recombination, TE length, or distance to the nearest genes (Blumenstiel *et al.* 2014).

Wide evidence of adaptive evolution: Nucleotide variation shows substantial evidence for positive selection (adaptive fixation) in autosomal noncentromeric regions and in the Xchromosome. Estimates of α , the proportion of adaptive substitution from the standard and generalized MK test, indicate that on average 25.2% of the fixed sites between D. melanogaster and D. yakuba are adaptive, ranging from 30% in introns to 7% in UTR sites. The majority of adaptive fixations on autosomes occur in noncentromeric regions. α is two to four times larger for the X chromosome than for autosomes. The pattern holds for all site classes, in particular nonsynonymous sites and UTRs, as well as individual genes, and it is not solely due to the autosomal centromeric effect. In indels, there is a slight excess of high frequency-derived insertions compared to SNPs in all chromosomes and all functional categories except frameshift insertions. This could indicate more positive selection on insertions than on deletions.

To date, a few TE insertions have been shown to have adaptive effects by adding specific regulatory regions, generating new transcripts, or inactivating genes (Daborn *et al.* 2002; Aminetzach *et al.* 2005; Chung *et al.* 2007; González *et al.* 2008, 2009; Schmidt *et al.* 2010; Magwire *et al.* 2011; Guio *et al.* 2014; Mateo *et al.* 2014). Others have been shown to affect different cellular processes such as the establishment of dosage compensation (Ellison and Bachtrog 2013), heterochromatin assembly (Sentmanat and Elgin 2012), or brain genomic heterogeneity (Perrat *et al.* 2013). Therefore, even though most TE insertions are present in the population at low frequencies because of purifying selection acting on them, others suggest some sort of selective advantage.

Idiosyncrasy of the X chromosome: the faster-X hypothesis:

The *X* chromosome exhibits a singular pattern of variation. Levels of polymorphism are similar (MW population) or lower (RAL population and other non-African populations; Grenier *et al.* 2015) than in autosomes, and polymorphism is



Figure 4 The footprint of deleterious selection on indel variation. Indel size distribution of (A) deletions and (B) insertions in coding regions (bars) and short introns (for comparison, gray line). The size distribution of indels in coding regions has discrete peaks for indel sizes in multiples of 3 bp. This remarkable pattern is a classroom example of the footprint that natural selection against frameshifting indels leaves, compared to a more relaxed selection for insertions and deletions spanning complete codons or short introns. Data from Massouras *et al.* (2012) and Huang *et al.* (2014).

weakly correlated with recombination rate. The X contains a higher percentage of gene regions undergoing both strongly deleterious and adaptive evolution, and a lower level of weak negative selection (Mackay et al. 2012). In contrast, divergence is greater for the X than for autosomes. The faster-X hypothesis (Charlesworth et al. 1987; Meisel and Connallon 2013) proposes that X chromosomes evolve more rapidly than autosomes because X-linked genes with favorable mutations that are recessive or partially recessive are more exposed to selection in hemizygous males than similar genes on autosomes. Prior to population genome studies, several attempts to test this hypothesis in Drosophila had led to opposite conclusions (Thornton et al. 2006; Connallon 2007; Baines et al. 2008). However, the different population genomics studies show unequivocally faster evolution of the X chromosome (Langley et al. 2012; Mackay et al. 2012; Campos et al. 2014). However, the higher exposure of mutations in hemizygous males to selection does not exclude recombination as another determining factor. The effective recombination rate is ~1.8-fold greater on the *X* chromosome than autosomes (Barrón 2015). The increased selection on partially recessive alleles in hemizygous males together with the higher efficiency of selection due to the increased recombination in the *X* chromosome compared with the autosomes, may act synergistically to account for the faster *X* evolution.

Geographic differentiation and demographic history

The demographic history of a population leaves a substantial footprint in the patterns of polymorphism and divergence, which can often confound the signatures of natural selection (Box 2). Modeling demography is thus of utmost importance, not only to trace the origin and expansion of a species, but also to make inferences about how natural selection and other evolutionary forces have shaped the genome.

We briefly review here the demographic history of D. melanogaster, a cosmopolitan species that originated from sub-Saharan Africa. The most recent studies about the demographic history of the ancestral Afrotropical population reveal a strong signature of a population bottleneck followed by population expansion about 60 KYA (Stephan and Li 2006; Singh et al. 2013). This expansion fostered the fixation of many beneficial mutations, leaving in the genome signatures of frequent selective sweeps (Box 2) (Stephan and Li 2006). The ancestral population colonized Europe and North America \sim 19,000 and \sim 200 years ago, respectively (Duchen et al. 2013), also leaving some signatures of local adaptive substitutions (Stephan and Li 2006). Finally, Pool et al. (2012) found evidences of admixture in all African D. melanogaster populations, with the fraction of introgression of cosmopolitan alleles into African populations ranging from <1 to >80% (Lack *et al.* 2015). This introgressed fraction of the genome has altered the patterns of genomic diversity irreversibly, e.g., creating tracks of long-range LD and reducing population differentiation, and thus admixed DNA should be filtered from downstream population genomics analyses (Pool et al. 2012). Grenier et al. (2015) provides a reference collection of 84 strains of D. melanogaster from five continents.

Spatially and temporally varying selection also leaves complex signatures in the genome that may confound those left by demography, and thus may complicate further the interpretation of genetic variation data. Numerous examples of clinal variation have been published in Drosophila, including latitudinal, longitudinal, and altitudinal variation (Flatt 2016). Recently, Machado et al. (2016) examined the selective and demographic contributions to latitudinal variation through the largest comparative genomic study to date, using 382 complete individual genomes of D. melanogaster and D. simulans, finding more stable clinal variation in the former, and reporting a significant fraction of clinal genes that are shared between these species. Examples of cyclic changes in allele frequencies following the seasonal cycle have also been reported (Behrman et al. 2015). As a whole, even though we only briefly review the impact of geographic differentiation and demographic history on genomic variation, the reader can grasp the difficulties that these factors add to the interpretation of genetic variation in populations, and that distilling adaptive signal from demographic noise is a complex, laborious task (Flatt 2016).

Determinants of Patterns of Genome Variation

Recombination and linked selection

The first robust observation from population genomics studies is that local recombination rate affects the patterning of all types of variants (*e.g.*, SNP, indels, TE) along the genome, showing a positive correlation with the polymorphism level for every analyzed variant (Begun and Aquadro 1992; Mackay *et al.* 2012). This constitutes one of the most universal empirical observations of genome-wide population genet-

ic analyses to date (Fay 2011; Smukowski and Noor 2011; for a contrasting view see Cutter and Payseur 2013). Mutation associated with recombination can be excluded as the cause of this correlation, at least in Drosophila, given the lack of correlation between recombination and divergence for SNPs and indels (Begun and Aquadro 1992; Mackay et al. 2012). Recombination itself, rather than any other factor, seems to be the main process determining the pattern of nucleotide diversity along the genome. Evolutionary models of recurrent linked selection, such as hitchhiking and BGS, predict a positive correlation between recombination and polymorphism for all variants (Berry et al. 1991; Begun and Aquadro 1992; Charlesworth et al. 1993; Huang et al. 2014). Thus, recombination rate via recurrent linked selection seems the likely explanation for the observed clustering of variants (Huang et al. 2014). This evidence can be interpreted as the vindication of the selective hitchhiking hypothesis vs. the (nearly) neutral hypothesis (Hahn 2008), such that the positive correlation between polymorphism and recombination reflects the footprint of natural selection in the genome. The degree to which linked selective sweeps reduce genetic diversity depends primarily on the rate of sweeps per genetic map length (Weissman and Barton 2012). This prediction has been corroborated in Drosophila: diversity increases with recombination rate and decreases with the density of functional sites (Begun et al. 2007; Shapiro et al. 2007). However, Drosophila is the most striking example of genetic draft. Because the Drosophila taxa has a large $N_{\rm e}$ compared with humans and other organisms studied to date, the evidence for adaptive selection in other species is not as prevalent and in some cases, as in humans, BGS seems to be the better explanation for the correlation between recombination and polymorphism (reviewed by Cutter and Payseur 2013).

Pervasive selection and the HRi

The second main observation from population genomics analyses is that adaptive and purifying selection is pervasive in the genomes of most studied species, especially in species such as Drosophila with a high $N_{\rm e}$. Deleterious mutations arise continuously, and genomes are populated by large numbers of segregating sites undergoing weak deleterious selection. Adaptive selection, as measured by the relative excess of divergence with respect to polymorphism by MK-like tests, is also ubiquitous. One implication of the large number of selected variants is that at any time there are genetic variants in LD simultaneously selected in the genome. These variants interfere with each other, inducing a cost of linkage known as the HRi (Hill and Robertson 1966). HRi is the evolutionary consequence of selection acting simultaneously among two or more cosegregating sites in finite populations, where the rate of adaptive (deleterious) fixation decreases (increases) as recombination decreases. Two scenarios exemplify HRi (Figure 5): (i) Two or more independent adaptive (+) mutations appearing in separated low-recombining haplotypes compete against each other for fixation, lowering the average rate of adaptive fixation; and (ii) deleterious (-) and adaptive variants coexist in a low-recombinant genome block. In this setting, some variants are dragged to fixation by linked + variants, while the fixation rate of + variants is decreased due to the reduced efficacy of selection caused by linked – variants. HRi is predicted to be stronger in regions with lower recombination, a larger number of selected sites, and more intense selection (Comeron et al. 2008; Messer and Petrov 2013). If the cost of linkage is real, the number of selected variants undergoing HRi will increase as the recombination rate decreases. Conversely, regions with higher recombination rates will exhibit higher rates of adaptive fixation. Previous analyses of rates of protein evolution between Drosophila species showed that genes located in genomic regions with strongly reduced recombination have an excess of fixed deleterious mutations and a deficit of fixed advantageous mutations compared to highly recombining genomic regions (Takano 1998; Comeron and Kreitman 2000; Betancourt and Presgraves 2002; Zhang and Parsch 2005; Haddrill et al. 2007), supporting the role of HRi across genomes. The population genomics studies confirm and reinforce the importance of HRi (Langley et al. 2012; Mackay et al. 2012; Campos et al. 2014; Castellano et al. 2016). HRi can be caused either by selective sweeps of positively selected alleles or by BGS against deleterious mutations, but hitchhiking is not a sufficient condition for HRi. A sweep on a single selective target dragging linked neutral variants will reduce the level of polymorphism of affected regions, but it does not alter the adaptation rate of the region (Birky and Walsh 1988). HRi requires simultaneous targets of selection in LD.

Quantifying the adaptive potential of a genome

If the HRi is common, a central question is its magnitude. How much does HRi limit the molecular adaptation of a genome? While different studies demonstrate the existence of HRi (reviewed by Comeron et al. 2008), it is not obvious a priori how to measure its amount in the whole genome. The chromosome length affected by HRi depends on the recombination rate and the distribution of linked fitness variation along the chromosome. The empirical correlation found between recombination and polymorphism is considered linear along the interval of recombination values (Smukowski and Noor 2011), and little attention has been paid to nonlinear relationships. Mackay et al. (2012) found a threshold value of recombination rate of ~2 cM/Mb, above which recombination and nucleotide diversity become uncorrelated. What is the meaning of this threshold for recombination rate? For a given genome distribution of linked fitness variation, it can be hypothesized that there exists an optimal baseline value of recombination (r_{opt}) above which any detectable HRi vanishes. Perhaps the recombination threshold value found by Mackay *et al.* (2012) represents r_{opt} for this species?

Castellano *et al.* (2016) measured the genomic impact of HRi by analyzing 6141 autosomal protein coding genes from the DGRP genome data. The rate of adaptive evolution (α) was calculated for this gene set using a derivative of the MK



Figure 5 Representation of the cost of linkage on selected sites, or HRi. Arrows indicate adaptive (green) and deleterious (red) mutations, while their length indicates the intensity of selection. (A) When two or more adaptive mutations occur in separate haplotypes without recombination (left), only one of them can be fixed in the population and thus mutations compete for their fixation. However, when recombination is sufficiently high (right), the two haplotypes can exchange alleles and generate a new haplotype that carries both adaptive mutations and can be fixed. (B) In the presence of both adaptive and deleterious mutations without recombination (left), all alleles compete; as a result, deleterious alleles may be dragged to fixation if the intensity of selection favoring a nearby adaptive mutation is high, or adaptive alleles may be lost if the joint strength of negative selection is higher. With recombination (right), deleterious alleles can be removed and adaptive alleles can be fixed without interfering with each other. Adapted from Barrón (2015).

test (Eyre-Walker and Keightley 2009) which takes slightly deleterious mutations into account. When adaptation values were correlated with the high-resolution recombination estimates of Comeron et al. (2012), a clear positive correlation between recombination and adaptation was found. The surprise came when the initially observed linear relationship between recombination and adaptation converged to an asymptotic threshold in recombination values ~ 2 cM/Mb, the same recombination threshold found by Mackay et al. (2012). This asymptote seems to indicate that the cost of linkage (the HRi) disappears for a given recombination value, above which the selected mutations behave as if they were freely segregating. In other words, an infinite recombination rate would not increase the genome adaptive rate of a region more than a recombination value of 2 cM/Mb (the estimated recombination threshold). The asymptote can then be interpreted as the r_{opt} for the adaptation rate of a genome, and its value informs about the background genome adaptation rate in the absence of linkage cost (Figure 6).

The determination of r_{opt} makes the estimation of the cost of HRi of a genome feasible. By comparing the average α value for genes residing in recombination regions $\geq r_{opt}$ with the average α for the whole genome, the genome-wide impact of HRi on the adaptation rate can be quantified (shaded region in Figure 6). Castellano *et al.* (2016) estimate that HRi reduces the evolutionary adaptation rate of the *D. melanogaster* genome by 27%. Interestingly, genes with low mutation rates embedded in gene poor regions lose ~17% of



Figure 6 Relationship between recombination and adaptation in the *D. melanogaster* genome. The adaptation rate of a genomic region increases with the recombination rate until a threshold value of recombination (~2 cM/Mb) in which adaptation rate reaches an asymptote. The shaded area represents the reduction of adaptive rate due to the cost of genome linkage, whose value has been estimated for the first time at ~27% in a North American population of *D. melanogaster*. r_{opt} is the optimal baseline value of recombination above which any detectable HRi vanishes (see text for details). Adaptation index: K_{a+r} rate of adaptive nonsynonymous substitution. Negative values mean fixation of deleterious mutations. Data from Castellano *et al.* (2016).

their adaptive substitutions, while genes with high mutation rates embedded in gene-rich regions lose \sim 60% (Castellano *et al.* 2016). This does not necessarily mean that the HRi disappears above the r_{opt} value. Nearby mutations will probably experience HRi (Comeron and Guthrie 2005), but the bulk of selected mutations undergoing HRi is not large enough to affect α .

 $r_{\rm opt}$ and the HRi load ($L_{\rm HRi}$) are two new parameters defining the adaptive potential of a genome that can be estimated with population genomics data (Table 1). Both parameters inform about the limits to adaptation imposed by linked selection and can be viewed as summarizing the historical interplay of population genetics forces acting on a genome. These two parameters should join the arsenal of parameters to estimate in future population genomic analyses. More estimates of these parameters in different populations and species are needed to understand the prevalence of HRi and to assess the importance of the different factors underlying the disparity in both linked selection and HRi among species.

Population Genomics Challenges

Baseline models of genome variation

If recurrent linked selection occurs in the genome, the nearly neutral theory is no longer the appropriate null model for the genome. A nearly neutral framework to analyze genome data would distort the interpretation of variation patterns (Hahn

2008). Given that slightly deleterious mutations populate genomes, BGS should be taken into account as a null model of molecular evolution (Lohmueller et al. 2011). Comeron (2014) has generated a first high-resolution landscape of variation across the D. melanogaster genome under a BGS scenario independent of polymorphism data. Simple models of purifying selection with the available annotations of recombination rates and gene distribution across the genome were integrated to obtain a baseline of genome variation predicted by the constant input and removal of slightly deleterious mutations. The results showed that \sim 70% of the observed variation in diversity across the autosomes can be explained by BGS alone. BGS predictions can then be used as a baseline to infer additional types of selection and demographic events. In another study, Corbett-Detig et al. (2015) developed an explicit model combining BGS and hitchhiking and incorporating polymorphism, recombination rate, and density of functional elements in the genome to assess the impact of selection on neutral variation. Future population genome analyses should incorporate routinely realistic baseline models which allow performing more powerful, knowledge-based, population genomics tests.

The HRi block as the unit of selection

The core theory of population genetics is built on freely segregating sites (Crow and Kimura 1970; Charlesworth and Charlesworth 2010). Consider a new mutation appearing in a population: Population genetics theory says that the probability of fixation $u(N_e, s)$ is a single function of N_e and s (Kimura 1983, 1957) (see section The distribution of fitness *effects*). As shown above, $|N_e s| \le 1$ defines the domain of the neutral realm vs. the selective one. But if HRi is common in genomes, then the unit of selection is no longer a freely segregating site, but a genome block formed by several targets of selection in joint LD. That is, the unit of genome selection is an HRi block whose length summarizes the historical interplay of mutation, selection, genetic drift, target density, and recombination acting on each genome region (Barrón 2015). Some consequences of the HRi can be accounted for by a reduction in the N_e of the affected region. However, if fitness interaction on selected sites is common, scaling $N_{\rm e}$ fails to capture the dynamic complexity of interacting sites. The probability of fixation of a selected mutation within an HRi block cannot be predicted without considering the fitness and LD relationships of the other selected variants. Trying to wrap the complexity of HRi into an effective parameter, such as $N_{\rm e}$, can introduce massive errors into the estimation of key population genetic parameters (Messer and Petrov 2013). The population dynamics of two or more selected sites in joint LD is extremely complex with no obvious solution and limited current knowledge (Charlesworth et al. 2009; Barton 2010; Neher 2013). New analytics need to be developed to take into account the complexities of linkage and HRi effects; forward simulation methods seem to be appropriate (Hernandez 2008; Messer and Petrov 2013).

Positive selection and adaptation

From 30 to 50% of fixed nonsynonymous mutations in D. melanogaster are caused by positive selection (Eyre-Walker 2006; Mackay et al. 2012). What is the adaptive significance of this amount of positive selection? Positive selection and adaptive selection are typically considered to be synonymous terms. In genomic regions under HRi, weak deleterious mutations will be repeatedly fixed in the genome, increasing the opportunity for compensatory mutations that restores the harmful effect of the previously fixed deleterious mutations (Kimura 1985). It could be the case that many variants fixed by positive selection are such compensatory mutations. These mutations cannot be considered adaptation in a strong evolutionary sense, because adaptation implies an innovative new feature of an organism, while a compensatory change restores a previous trait to its normal function. It is a beneficial change but not an adaptation. Mustonen and Lässig (2009, 2010) proposed a new conceptual framework to distinguish positive selection from adaptation. Deleterious and beneficial mutations occur within the context of static DFE or selective equilibrium. An adaptation, however, is defined as a nonequilibrium response to changes in selection that implies a surplus of beneficial over deleterious changes reflected in a time-dependent fitness landscape. If most of the estimated positive selection is due to compensatory substitution, then this evidence says little about adaptation. If adaptation is a multilevel process that concerts phenotypic-genotypic changes by adjusting multilevel constraints, population genomics data have to be integrated with other phenotypic multi-omics data to obtain a complete picture of how adaptation occurs (see The future: Toward a Population -Omics Synthesis).

Nonequilibrium theory

Theoretical predictions and tests for selection applied to genetic variation data are generally based on the assumption that populations are at a demographic equilibrium. However, demographic fluctuations must occur in every natural population. Most populations of model species studied have experienced recent changes in population sizes, recombination, and other genome features (see section Geographic differentiation and demographic history). If the equilibrium assumption is violated, estimates of both positive and deleterious selection can be seriously biased (Jensen et al. 2005; Pool et al. 2012; Singh et al. 2013). For example, in a population that has suffered a bottleneck followed by an exponential growth, deleterious mutations reach equilibrium frequencies more quickly than neutral mutations, which can be interpreted as an excess of segregating deleterious variants in the population when applying a test for selection (Brandvain and Wright 2016). The nonequilibrium world should be more widely developed to include more realistic models that explicitly incorporate nonequilibrium dynamics, selection tests robust to departures from equilibrium, and use simulation of molecular data (Carvajal-Rodríguez 2008; Arenas 2012).

N_e vs. N_c

 $N_{\rm e}$ is a parameter that captures long-term population dynamics. N_e is usually estimated from the levels of standing variation, which is very sensitive to past bottleneck events. Because the number of new beneficial mutations entering a population at a given moment depends on the census population size, focusing on $N_{\rm e}$ to assess the adaptive potential of a species can be seriously misleading. Consider the key insecticide resistance locus Ace in D. melanogaster. It evolved quickly, repeatedly incorporating resistance alleles within individual populations (Karasov et al. 2010). The inferred number of reproducing flies required to account for the repeated convergent mutations is $\sim 10^9$, >100-fold larger than the estimated Ne. This observation has two important consequences: (1) adaptation in Drosophila may not be limited by waiting for beneficial mutations at single sites; and (2) multiple convergent mutations or standing variants can be fixed, leaving a weaker signature on the pattern of variation, the so-called soft sweep (Karasov et al. 2010). In contrast, the standard sweeps of positive directional selection, also called hard sweeps, assume a mutation-limited scenario where a single beneficial mutation is selected in each iterative sweep, leaving a stronger footprint on the pattern of variation. In D. simulans, it has been estimated that $\sim 13\%$ of replacement-site substitutions were fixed by hard selection vs. \sim 90% fixed through either hard or soft sweeps (Sattath et al. 2011). In D. melanogaster, whole-genome data has been used to demonstrate that elevated long-range LD and signatures of soft sweeps are present in different populations of this species (Garud et al. 2015; Garud and Petrov 2016). The relative incidence of hard vs. soft selection is an unsolved problem. The impact of the disparity between effective and census (actual) population sizes has to be considered for other parameters or combination of parameters based on N_e ; for example, the historical recombination parameters, $\rho = 4N_e r$, or the vulnerability to hitchhiking effect index, $\rho/4N_e\mu$ (Lynch 2007).

The Future: Toward a Population -Omics Synthesis

Population genomics studies to date have been limited to the genotypic space: the description of genome variation patterns of individuals of different populations and species, while trying to discern the relative importance of the evolutionary forces modeling these patterns. However, natural selection acts primarily on the phenotype, while leaving its footprint on the genotype. The genomic dimension, albeit necessary, is not sufficient to account for a complete picture, retrospective and prospective (He and Liu 2016), of organismal adaptation (Lewontin 2000).

Recent advances in NGS technologies have boosted the breadth of available -omics data, from the genomic level to epigenomic, transcriptomic, proteomic, or metabolomic data. These different -omics layers, which in contrast to the genomic sequence vary during the lifetime of an individual and in different parts of the body, represent intermediate phenotypes between the genomic space and the final organismal phenotype on which natural selection operates (Civelek and Lusis 2014). While a single -omics layer can only provide limited insight into how different evolutionary forces have shaped this particular -omics layer through their action on the phenotype; the integration of multiple -omics layers across time and space (*e.g.*, measuring the action of natural selection in genes specifically expressed in different organs or across development), and the study of their causal relationships, promises to provide a systemic view of the causes and consequences of evolutionary and functional effects of genomic variation, as well as further our understanding of important biological processes underlying complex-trait architecture (Ayroles *et al.* 2009; Massouras *et al.* 2012; Ritchie *et al.* 2015).

The genome sequences and phenotype data of the DGRP (Mackay et al. 2012; Huang et al. 2014); together with the high-resolution QTL mapping data of the Drosophila Synthetic Population Resource (King et al. 2012; Long et al. 2014); and the multi-omics data from the Drosophila model organism Encyclopedia of DNA elements (modENCODE) project, including mapped transcripts, histone modifications, chromosomal proteins, transcription factors, replication proteins and intermediates, and nucleosome properties across a developmental time course and in multiple cell lines (Consortium et al. 2010); are gold mines of data that are irreversibly changing population genetics. In addition, "evolve and resequence" experiments analyze rapid phenotypic responses to laboratory selection, followed by NGS to identify the individual loci underlying adaptation (Kofler and Schlötterer 2014; Long et al. 2015). The description and integrative analysis of intra- and interpopulation genome-wide multi-omics data are now feasible and should soon provide a unified fitness-phenotype-genotype map on which to extend the population genetics theory toward a systemic evolutionary theory.

Population genetics is no longer an empirically insufficient science, but it is more than ever a research field where bioinformatics tools for data mining and management of large-scale data sets, statistical and evolutionary models, and advanced molecular techniques of massive generation of sequences are all integrated in an interdisciplinary endeavor. At the heart of the -omics momentum—and rephrasing Dobzhansky's famous dictum (Lewontin 1991)—this brief journey over the golden anniversary of molecular population genetics leads us conclude that "The problematic of population genomics is the description and explanation of multi-omics variation within and between populations." New and exciting challenges await the next 50 years!

Acknowledgments

We thank Esther Betrán, Trudy Mackay, Roger Mulet, Alfredo Ruiz, and two anonymous reviewers for helpful comments on the manuscript. This work was supported by the Ministerio de Economía y Competitividad grant BFU2013-42649-P and the Generalitat de Catalunya grant 2014-SGR-1346.

Literature Cited

- 1000 Genomes Project Consortium, 2012 An integrated map of genetic variation from 1,092 human genomes. Nature 491: 56–65.
- 1000 Genomes Project Consortium, 2015 A global reference for human genetic variation. Nature 526: 68–74.
- 1001 Genomes Consortium, 2016 1,135 genomes reveal the global pattern of polymorphism in *Arabidopsis thaliana*. Cell 166: 481–491.
- Achaz, G., 2009 Frequency spectrum neutrality tests: one for all and all for one. Genetics 183: 249–258.
- Adams, M. D., S. E. Celniker, R. A. Holt, C. A. Evans, J. D. Gocayne et al., 2000 The genome sequence of *Drosophila melanogaster*. Science 287: 2185–2195.
- Aguadé, M., N. Miyashita, and C. H. Langley, 1989a Reduced variation in the *yellow-achaete-scute* region in natural populations of *Drosophila melanogaster*. Genetics 122: 607–615.
- Aguadé, M., N. Miyashita, and C. H. Langley, 1989b Restrictionmap variation at the *zeste-tko* region in natural populations of *Drosophila melanogaster*. Mol. Biol. Evol. 6: 123–130.
- Aguadé, M., N. Miyashita, and C. H. Langley, 1992 Polymorphism and divergence in the *Mst26A* male accessory gland gene region in *Drosophila*. Genetics 132: 755–770.
- Akey, J. M., M. A. Eberle, M. J. Rieder, C. S. Carlson, M. D. Shriver et al., 2004 Population history and natural selection shape patterns of genetic variation in 132 genes. PLoS Biol. 2: e286.
- Aminetzach, Y. T., J. M. Macpherson, and D. A. Petrov, 2005 Pesticide resistance via transposition-mediated adaptive gene truncation in *Drosophila*. Science 309: 764–767.
- Andersen, E. C., J. P. Gerke, J. A. Shapiro, J. R. Crissman, R. Ghosh et al., 2012 Chromosome-scale selective sweeps shape Caenorhabditis elegans genomic diversity. Nat. Genet. 44: 285–290.
- Andolfatto, P., 2005 Adaptive evolution of non-coding DNA in Drosophila. Nature 437: 1149–1152.
- Andolfatto, P., 2007 Hitchhiking effects of recurrent beneficial amino acid substitutions in the *Drosophila melanogaster* genome. Genome Res. 17: 1755–1762.
- Andrews, K. R., J. M. Good, M. R. Miller, G. Luikart, and P. A. Hohenlohe, 2016 Harnessing the power of RADseq for ecological and evolutionary genomics. Nat. Rev. Genet. 17: 81–92.
- Aquadro, C. F., S. F. Desse, M. M. Bland, C. H. Langley, and C. C. Laurie-Ahlberg, 1986 Molecular population genetics of the *Alcohol dehydrogenase* gene region of *Drosophila melanogaster*. Genetics 114: 1165–1190.
- Arenas, M., 2012 Simulation of molecular data under diverse evolutionary scenarios. PLOS Comput. Biol. 8: e1002495.
- Assis, R., and A. S. Kondrashov, 2012 A strong deletion bias in nonallelic gene conversion. PLoS Genet. 8: e1002508.
- Auton, A., and G. McVean, 2007 Recombination rate estimation in the presence of hotspots. Genome Res. 17: 1219–1227.
- Auton, A., A. Fledel-Alon, S. Pfeifer, O. Venn, L. Ségurel *et al.*, 2012 A fine-scale chimpanzee genetic map from population sequencing. Science 336: 193–198.
- Avise, J., J. Arnold, R. Ball, E. Bermingham, T. Lamb *et al.*, 1987 Intraspecific phylogeography: the mitochondrial DNA bridge between population genetics and systematics. Annu. Rev. Ecol. Syst. 18: 489–522.
- Axelsson, E., M. T. Webster, A. Ratnakumar, and C. P. Ponting, K. Lindblad-Tohet al., 2012 Death of *PRDM9* coincides with stabilization of the recombination landscape in the dog genome. Genome Res. 22: 51–63.

- Ayala, F. J., M. L. Tracey, L. G. Barr, J. F. McDonald, and S. Perez-Salas, 1974 Genetic variation in natural populations of five *Drosophila* species and the hypothesis of the selective neutrality of protein polymorphisms. Genetics 77: 343–384.
- Ayroles, J. F., M. A. Carbone, E. A. Stone, K. W. Jordan, R. F. Lyman et al., 2009 Systems genetics of complex traits in *Drosophila* melanogaster. Nat. Genet. 41: 299–307.
- Bachtrog, D., and P. Andolfatto, 2006 Selection, recombination and demographic history in *Drosophila miranda*. Genetics 174: 2045–2059.
- Baines, J. F., S. A. Sawyer, D. L. Hartl, and J. Parsch, 2008 Effects of X-linkage and sex-biased gene expression on the rate of adaptive protein evolution in *Drosophila*. Mol. Biol. Evol. 25: 1639–1650.
- Balakirev, E. S., and F. J. Ayala, 2003a Nucleotide variation of the *Est-6* gene region in natural populations of *Drosophila melanogaster*. Genetics 165: 1901–1914.
- Balakirev, E. S., and F. J. Ayala, 2003b Molecular population genetics of the *beta-esterase* gene cluster of *Drosophila melanogaster*. J. Genet. 82: 115–131.
- Balakirev, E. S., and F. J. Ayala, 2004 Nucleotide variation in the tinman and bagpipe homeobox genes of Drosophila melanogaster. Genetics 166: 1845–1856.
- Bamshad, M., and S. P. Wooding, 2003 Signatures of natural selection in the human genome. Nat. Rev. Genet. 4: 99–111.
- Barbadilla, A., L. M. King, and R. C. Lewontin, 1996 What does electrophoretic variation tell us about protein variation? Mol. Biol. Evol. 13: 427–432.
- Barrón, M., 2015 Nucleotide variation patterns and linked selection blocks mapping along the Drosophila melanogaster genome. Ph.D. Thesis, Universitat Autònoma de Barcelona, Bellaterra, Barcelona, Spain.
- Barrón, M. G., A.-S. Fiston-Lavier, D. A. Petrov, and J. González, 2014 Population genomics of transposable elements in *Drosophila*. Annu. Rev. Genet. 48: 561–581.
- Bartolomé, C., X. Maside, and B. Charlesworth, 2002 On the abundance and distribution of transposable elements in the genome of *Drosophila melanogaster*. Mol. Biol. Evol. 19: 926–937.
- Barton, N. H., 2010 Genetic linkage and natural selection. Philos. Trans. R. Soc. B Biol. Sci. 365: 2559–2569.
- Bazin, E., S. Glemin, and N. Galtier, 2006 Population size does not influence mitochondrial genetic diversity in animals. Science 312: 570–572.
- Begun, D. J., and C. F. Aquadro, 1992 Levels of naturally occurring DNA polymorphism correlate with recombination rates in *D. melanogaster*. Nature 356: 519–520.
- Begun, D. J., A. K. Holloway, K. Stevens, L. W. Hillier, Y.-P. Poh et al., 2007 Population genomics: whole-genome analysis of polymorphism and divergence in *Drosophila simulans*. PLoS Biol. 5: e310.
- Behrman, E. L., S. S. Watson, K. R. O'Brien, M. S. Heschel, and P. S. Schmidt, 2015 Seasonal variation in life history traits in two *Drosophila* species. J. Evol. Biol. 28: 1691–1704.
- Bergman, C. M., and D. Bensasson, 2007 Recent LTR retrotransposon insertion contrasts with waves of non-LTR insertion since speciation in *Drosophila melanogaster*. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 104: 11340–11345.
- Berry, A. J., J. W. Ajioka, and M. Kreitman, 1991 Lack of polymorphism on the *Drosophila* fourth chromosome resulting from selection. Genetics 129: 1111–1117.
- Betancourt, A. J., and D. C. Presgraves, 2002 Linkage limits the power of natural selection in *Drosophila*. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 99: 13616–13620.
- Birky, C. W., and J. B. Walsh, 1988 Effects of linkage on rates of molecular evolution. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 85: 6414–6418.
- Black, W. C., C. F. Baer, M. F. Antolin, and N. M. DuTeau, 2001 Population genomics: genome-wide sampling of insect populations. Annu. Rev. Entomol. 46: 441–469.

- Blumenstiel, J. P., X. Chen, M. He, and C. M. Bergman, 2014 An age-of-allele test of neutrality for transposable element insertions. Genetics 196: 523–538.
- Bonhomme, M., C. Chevalet, B. Servin, S. Boitard, J. M. Abdallah *et al.*, 2010 Detecting selection in population trees: the Lewontin and Krakauer test extended. Genetics 186: 241–262.
- Brand, C. L., S. B. Kingan, L. Wu, and D. Garrigan, 2013 A selective sweep across species boundaries in *Drosophila*. Mol. Biol. Evol. 30: 2177–2186.
- Brandvain, Y., and S. I. Wright, 2016 The limits of natural selection in a nonequilibrium world. Trends Genet. 32: 201–210.
- Braverman, J. M., R. R. Hudson, N. L. Kaplan, C. H. Langley, and W. Stephan, 1995 The hitchhiking effect on the site frequency spectrum of DNA polymorphisms. Genetics 140: 783–796.
- Brown, A. H. D., D. R. Marshall, and B. S. Weir, 1981 Current status of the charge state model for protein polymorphism, pp. 15–43 in *Genetic Studies of Drosophila populations*, edited by J. B. Gibson, and J. G. Oakeshott. Australian National University Press, Canberra, Australia.
- Cai, Z., N. J. Camp, L. Cannon-Albright, and A. Thomas, 2011 Identification of regions of positive selection using shared genomic segment analysis. Eur. J. Hum. Genet. 19: 667–671.
- Campos, J. L., D. L. Halligan, P. R. Haddrill, and B. Charlesworth, 2014 The relation between recombination rate and patterns of molecular evolution and variation in *Drosophila melanogaster*. Mol. Biol. Evol. 31: 1010–1028.
- Cao, J., K. Schneeberger, S. Ossowski, T. Günther, S. Bender *et al.*, 2011 Whole-genome sequencing of multiple *Arabidopsis thaliana* populations. Nat. Genet. 43: 956–963.
- Carvajal-Rodríguez, A., 2008 Simulation of genomes: a review. Curr. Genomics 9: 155–159.
- Casillas, S., and A. Barbadilla, 2004 PDA: a pipeline to explore and estimate polymorphism in large DNA databases. Nucleic Acids Res. 32: W166–W169.
- Casillas, S., and A. Barbadilla, 2006 PDA v.2: improving the exploration and estimation of nucleotide polymorphism in large datasets of heterogeneous DNA. Nucleic Acids Res. 34: W632–W634.
- Casillas, S., N. Petit, and A. Barbadilla, 2005 DPDB: a database for the storage, representation and analysis of polymorphism in the *Drosophila* genus. Bioinformatics 21: ii26–ii30.
- Casillas, S., A. Barbadilla, and C. M. Bergman, 2007 Purifying selection maintains highly conserved noncoding sequences in *Drosophila*. Mol. Biol. Evol. 24: 2222–2234.
- Castellano, D., M. Coronado-Zamora, J. L. Campos, A. Barbadilla, and A. Eyre-Walker, 2016 Adaptive evolution is substantially impeded by Hill-Robertson interference in *Drosophila*. Mol. Biol. Evol. 33: 442–455.
- Chaisson, M. J. P., R. K. Wilson, and E. E. Eichler, 2015 Genetic variation and the de novo assembly of human genomes. Nat. Rev. Genet. 16: 627–640.
- Chan, A. H., P. A. Jenkins, and Y. S. Song, 2012 Genome-wide fine-scale recombination rate variation in *Drosophila melanogaster*. PLoS Genet. 8: e1003090.
- Charlesworth, B., 1983 The population dynamics of transposable elements. Genet. Res. 42: 1–27.
- Charlesworth, B., 1994 The effect of background selection against deleterious mutations on weakly selected, linked variants. Genet. Res. 63: 213–227.
- Charlesworth, B., 2010 Molecular population genomics: a short history. Genet. Res. 92: 397–411.
- Charlesworth, B., and D. Charlesworth, 2010 *Elements of Evolutionary Genetics*. Roberts and Company Publishers, Greenwood, CO.
- Charlesworth, J., and A. Eyre-Walker, 2008 The McDonald-Kreitman test and slightly deleterious mutations. Mol. Biol. Evol. 25: 1007– 1015.

- Charlesworth, B., J. A. Coyne, and N. H. Barton, 1987 The relative rates of evolution of sex chromosomes and autosomes. Am. Nat. 130: 113–146.
- Charlesworth, B., M. T. Morgan, and D. Charlesworth, 1993 The effect of deleterious mutations on neutral molecular variation. Genetics 134: 1289–1303.
- Charlesworth, B., P. Jarne, and S. Assimacopoulos, 1994 The distribution of transposable elements within and between chromosomes in a population of *Drosophila melanogaster*. III. Element abundances in heterochromatin. Genet. Res. 64: 183–197.
- Charlesworth, D., B. Charlesworth, and M. T. Morgan, 1995 The pattern of neutral molecular variation under the background selection model. Genetics 141: 1619–1632.
- Charlesworth, B., M. Nordborg, and D. Charlesworth, 1997 The effects of local selection, balanced polymorphism and background selection on equilibrium patterns of genetic diversity in subdivided populations. Genet. Res. 70: 155–174.
- Charlesworth, B., A. J. Betancourt, V. B. Kaiser, and I. Gordo, 2009 Genetic recombination and molecular evolution. Cold Spring Harb. Symp. Quant. Biol. 74: 177–186.
- Charlesworth, B., D. Charlesworth, J. A. Coyne, and C. H. Langley, 2016 Hubby and Lewontin on protein variation in natural populations: when molecular genetics came to the rescue of population genetics. Genetics 203: 1497–1503.
- Chen, H., N. Patterson, and D. Reich, 2010 Population differentiation as a test for selective sweeps. Genome Res. 20: 393–402.
- Chung, H., M. R. Bogwitz, C. McCart, A. Andrianopoulos, R. H. Ffrench-Constant *et al.*, 2007 Cis-regulatory elements in the *Accord* retrotransposon result in tissue-specific expression of the *Drosophila melanogaster* insecticide resistance gene *Cyp6g1*. Genetics 175: 1071–1077.
- Civelek, M., and A. J. Lusis, 2014 Systems genetics approaches to understand complex traits. Nat. Rev. Genet. 15: 34–48.
- Clark, K., I. Karsch-Mizrachi, D. J. Lipman, J. Ostell, and E. W. Sayers, 2016 GenBank. Nucleic Acids Res. 44: D67–D72.
- Comeron, J. M., 2014 Background selection as baseline for nucleotide variation across the *Drosophila* genome. PLoS Genet. 10: e1004434.
- Comeron, J. M., and T. B. Guthrie, 2005 Intragenic Hill-Robertson interference influences selection intensity on synonymous mutations in *Drosophila*. Mol. Biol. Evol. 22: 2519–2530.
- Comeron, J. M., and M. Kreitman, 2000 The correlation between intron length and recombination in *Drosophila*. Dynamic equilibrium between mutational and selective forces. Genetics 156: 1175–1190.
- Comeron, J. M., A. Williford, and R. M. Kliman, 2008 The Hill-Robertson effect: evolutionary consequences of weak selection and linkage in finite populations. Heredity 100: 19–31.
- Comeron, J. M., R. Ratnappan, and S. Bailin, 2012 The many landscapes of recombination in *Drosophila melanogaster*. PLoS Genet. 8: e1002905.
- Connallon, T., 2007 Adaptive protein evolution of X-linked and autosomal genes in *Drosophila*: implications for faster-X hypotheses. Mol. Biol. Evol. 24: 2566–2572.
- Consortium modENCODE, Roy, S., J. Ernst, P. V. Kharchenko, P. Kheradpour *et al.*, 2010 Identification of functional elements and regulatory circuits by *Drosophila* modENCODE. Science 330: 1787–1797.
- Corbett-Detig, R. B., D. L. Hartl, and T. B. Sackton, 2015 Natural selection constrains neutral diversity across a wide range of species. PLoS Biol. 13: e1002112.
- Cridland, J. M., S. J. Macdonald, A. D. Long, and K. R. Thornton, 2013 Abundance and distribution of transposable elements in two *Drosophila* QTL mapping resources. Mol. Biol. Evol. 30: 2311–2327.
- Crow, J. F., and M. Kimura, 1970 An Introduction to Population Genetics Theory. Burgess Publishing Company, Minneapolis, MN.

- Cutter, A. D., and B. A. Payseur, 2013 Genomic signatures of selection at linked sites: unifying the disparity among species. Nat. Rev. Genet. 14: 262–274.
- Daborn, P. J., J. L. Yen, M. R. Bogwitz, G. Le Goff, E. Feil *et al.*, 2002 A single *p450* allele associated with insecticide resistance in *Drosophila*. Science 297: 2253–2256.
- Danecek, P., A. Auton, G. Abecasis, C. A. Albers, E. Banks et al., 2011 The variant call format and VCFtools. Bioinformatics 27: 2156–2158.
- Daniels, S. B., A. Chovnick, and I. A. Boussy, 1990 Distribution of hobo transposable elements in the genus Drosophila. Mol. Biol. Evol. 7: 589–606.
- Davey, J. W., and M. L. Blaxter, 2010 RADSeq: next-generation population genetics. Brief. Funct. Genomics 9: 416–423.
- Dobzhansky, T., 1937 *Genetics and the Origin of Species*. Columbia University Press, New York.
- Dobzhansky, T., 1970 *Genetics of the Evolutionary Process*. Columbia University Press, New York.
- Dobzhansky, T., and A. H. Sturtevant, 1938 Inversions in the chromosomes of *Drosophila pseudoobscura*. Genetics 23: 28–64.
- Drosophila 12 Genomes Consortium, Clark, A. G., M. B. Eisen, D. R. Smith, C. M. Bergman *et al.*, 2007 Evolution of genes and genomes on the Drosophila phylogeny. Nature 450: 203–218.
- Duchen, P., D. Živković, S. Hutter, W. Stephan, and S. Laurent, 2013 Demographic inference reveals African and European admixture in the North American *Drosophila melanogaster* population. Genetics 193: 291–301.
- Durbin, R. M., G. R. Abecasis, D. L. Altshuler, A. Auton, L. D. Brooks et al., 2010 A map of human genome variation from populationscale sequencing. Nature 467: 1061–1073.
- Egea, R., S. Casillas, and A. Barbadilla, 2008 Standard and generalized McDonald-Kreitman test: a website to detect selection by comparing different classes of DNA sites. Nucleic Acids Res. 36: W157–W162.
- Ellegren, H., 2014 Genome sequencing and population genomics in non-model organisms. Trends Ecol. Evol. 29: 51–63.
- Ellison, C. E., and D. Bachtrog, 2013 Dosage compensation via transposable element mediated rewiring of a regulatory network. Science 342: 846–850.
- Excoffier, L., and H. E. L. Lischer, 2010 Arlequin suite ver 3.5: a new series of programs to perform population genetics analyses under Linux and Windows. Mol. Ecol. Resour. 10: 564–567.
- Excoffier, L., P. E. Smouse, and J. M. Quattro, 1992 Analysis of molecular variance inferred from metric distances among DNA haplotypes: application to human mitochondrial DNA restriction data. Genetics 131: 479–491.
- Excoffier, L., G. Laval, and S. Schneider, 2005 Arlequin (version 3.0): an integrated software package for population genetics data analysis. Evol. Bioinform. Online 1: 47–50.
- Eyre-Walker, A., 2002 Changing effective population size and the McDonald-Kreitman test. Genetics 162: 2017–2024.
- Eyre-Walker, A., 2006 The genomic rate of adaptive evolution. Trends Ecol. Evol. 21: 569–575.
- Eyre-Walker, A., and P. D. Keightley, 2007 The distribution of fitness effects of new mutations. Nat. Rev. Genet. 8: 610–618.
- Eyre-Walker, A., and P. D. Keightley, 2009 Estimating the rate of adaptive molecular evolution in the presence of slightly deleterious mutations and population size change. Mol. Biol. Evol. 26: 2097–2108.
- Fariello, M. I., S. Boitard, H. Naya, M. SanCristobal, and B. Servin, 2013 Detecting signatures of selection through haplotype differentiation among hierarchically structured populations. Genetics 193: 929–941.
- Fawcett, J. A., T. Iida, S. Takuno, R. P. Sugino, T. Kado et al., 2014 Population genomics of the fission yeast Schizosaccharomyces pombe. PLoS One 9: e104241.

- Fay, J. C., 2011 Weighing the evidence for adaptation at the molecular level. Trends Genet. 27: 343–349.
- Fay, J. C., and C. I. Wu, 2000 Hitchhiking under positive Darwinian selection. Genetics 155: 1405–1413.
- Fay, J. C., G. J. Wyckoff, and C. I. Wu, 2001 Positive and negative selection on the human genome. Genetics 158: 1227–1234.
- Finnegan, D. J., 1992 Transposable elements. Curr. Opin. Genet. Dev. 2: 861–867.
- Fisher, R. A., 1930 The distribution of gene ratios for rare mutations. Proc. R. Soc. Edinb. 50: 205–220.
- Fiston-Lavier, A.-S., N. D. Singh, M. Lipatov, and D. A. Petrov, 2010 *Drosophila melanogaster* recombination rate calculator. Gene 463: 18–20.
- Flatt, T., 2016 Genomics of clinal variation in *Drosophila*: disentangling the interactions of selection and demography. Mol. Ecol. 25: 1023–1026.
- Foll, M., and O. Gaggiotti, 2008 A genome-scan method to identify selected loci appropriate for both dominant and codominant markers: a Bayesian perspective. Genetics 180: 977–993.
- Ford, E. B., 1971 Ecological Genetics, Ed. 3. Chapman and Hall, London.
- Franssen, S. U., V. Nolte, R. Tobler, and C. Schlötterer, 2015 Patterns of linkage disequilibrium and long range hitchhiking in evolving experimental *Drosophila melanogaster* populations. Mol. Biol. Evol. 32: 495–509.
- Frazer, K. A., D. G. Ballinger, D. R. Cox, D. A. Hinds, L. L. Stuve *et al.*, 2007 A second generation human haplotype map of over 3.1 million SNPs. Nature 449: 851–861.
- Fu, Y. X., 1997 Statistical tests of neutrality of mutations against population growth, hitchhiking and background selection. Genetics 147: 915–925.
- Fu, Y. X., and W. H. Li, 1993 Statistical tests of neutrality of mutations. Genetics 133: 693–709.
- Gan, X., O. Stegle, J. Behr, J. G. Steffen, P. Drewe et al., 2011 Multiple reference genomes and transcriptomes for Arabidopsis thaliana. Nature 477: 419–423.
- Garrigan, D., S. B. Kingan, A. J. Geneva, J. P. Vedanayagam, and D. C. Presgraves, 2014 Genome diversity and divergence in *Drosophila mauritiana*: multiple signatures of faster X evolution. Genome Biol. Evol. 6: 2444–2458.
- Garud, N. R., and D. A. Petrov, 2016 Elevation of linkage disequilibrium above neutral expectations in ancestral and derived populations of *Drosophila melanogaster*. Genetics 203: 863–880.
- Garud, N. R., P. W. Messer, E. O. Buzbas, and D. A. Petrov, 2015 Recent selective sweeps in North American *Drosophila melanogaster* show signatures of soft sweeps. PLoS Genet. 11: e1005004.
- Gillespie, J. H., 1991 *The Causes of Molecular Evolution*. Oxford University Press, New York.
- Gillespie, J. H., 2000a Genetic drift in an infinite population. The pseudohitchhiking model. Genetics 155: 909–919.
- Gillespie, J. H., 2000b The neutral theory in an infinite population. Gene 261: 11–18.
- Gillespie, J. H., 2001 Is the population size of a species relevant to its evolution? Evolution 55: 2161–2169.
- Gillespie, J. H., 2004 *The Genetic Basis of Evolutionary Change*. Columbia University Press, New York.
- González, J., K. Lenkov, M. Lipatov, J. M. Macpherson, and D. A. Petrov, 2008 High rate of recent transposable element-induced adaptation in *Drosophila melanogaster*. PLoS Biol. 6: e251.
- González, J., J. M. Macpherson, and D. A. Petrov, 2009 A recent adaptive transposable element insertion near highly conserved developmental loci in *Drosophila melanogaster*. Mol. Biol. Evol. 26: 1949–1961.
- Goodwin, S., J. D. McPherson, and W. R. McCombie, 2016 Coming of age: ten years of next-generation sequencing technologies. Nat. Rev. Genet. 17: 333–351.

- Grenier, J. K., J. R. Arguello, M. C. Moreira, S. Gottipati, J. Mohammed et al., 2015 Global diversity lines - a five-continent reference panel of sequenced *Drosophila melanogaster* strains. G3 (Bethesda) 5: 593–603.
- Guio, L., M. G. Barrón, and J. González, 2014 The transposable element *Bari-Jheh* mediates oxidative stress response in *Dro*sophila. Mol. Ecol. 23: 2020–2030.
- Haasl, R. J., and B. A. Payseur, 2016 Fifteen years of genomewide scans for selection: trends, lessons and unaddressed genetic sources of complication. Mol. Ecol. 25: 5–23.
- Haddrill, P. R., D. L. Halligan, D. Tomaras, and B. Charlesworth, 2007 Reduced efficacy of selection in regions of the *Drosophila* genome that lack crossing over. Genome Biol. 8: R18.
- Haddrill, P. R., L. Loewe, and B. Charlesworth, 2010 Estimating the parameters of selection on nonsynonymous mutations in *Drosophila pseudoobscura* and *D. miranda*. Genetics 185: 1381–1396.
- Hahn, M. W., 2008 Toward a selection theory of molecular evolution. Evolution 62: 255–265.
- Haldane, J. B. S., 1932 *The Causes of Evolution*. Princeton University Press, Princeton, NJ.
- Hales, K. G., C. A. Korey, A. M. Larracuente, and D. M. Roberts, 2015 Genetics on the fly: a primer on the *Drosophila* model system. Genetics 201: 815–842.
- Han, L., and M. Abney, 2013 Using identity by descent estimation with dense genotype data to detect positive selection. Eur. J. Hum. Genet. 21: 205–211.
- Hanchard, N. A., K. A. Rockett, C. Spencer, G. Coop, M. Pinder et al., 2006 Screening for recently selected alleles by analysis of human haplotype similarity. Am. J. Hum. Genet. 78: 153– 159.
- Harpur, B. A., C. F. Kent, D. Molodtsova, J. M. D. Lebon, A. S. Alqarni *et al.*, 2014 Population genomics of the honey bee reveals strong signatures of positive selection on worker traits. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 111: 2614–2619.
- Harris, H., 1966 Enzyme polymorphisms in man. Proc. R. Soc. Lond. B Biol. Sci. 164: 298–310.
- Hasson, E., I. N. Wang, L. W. Zeng, M. Kreitman, and W. F. Eanes, 1998 Nucleotide variation in the triosephosphate isomerase (*Tpi*) locus of *Drosophila melanogaster* and *Drosophila simulans*. Mol. Biol. Evol. 15: 756–769.
- He, X., and L. Liu, 2016 EVOLUTION. Toward a prospective molecular evolution. Science 352: 769–770.
- Hernandez, R. D., 2008 A flexible forward simulator for populations subject to selection and demography. Bioinformatics 24: 2786–2787.
- Hernandez, R. D., J. L. Kelley, E. Elyashiv, S. C. Melton, A. Auton *et al.*, 2011 Classic selective sweeps were rare in recent human evolution. Science 331: 920–924.
- Hill, W. G., and A. Robertson, 1966 The effect of linkage on limits to artificial selection. Genet. Res. 8: 269–294.
- Hill, W. G., and A. Robertson, 1968 Linkage disequilibrium in finite populations. Theor. Appl. Genet. 38: 226–231.
- Huang, W., A. Massouras, Y. Inoue, J. Peiffer, M. Ràmia et al., 2014 Natural variation in genome architecture among 205 Drosophila melanogaster Genetic Reference Panel lines. Genome Res. 24: 1193–1208.
- Hudson, R. R., 1987 Estimating the recombination parameter of a finite population model without selection. Genet. Res. 50: 245–250.
- Hudson, R. R., 2000 A new statistic for detecting genetic differentiation. Genetics 155: 2011–2014.
- Hudson, R. R., and N. L. Kaplan, 1985 Statistical properties of the number of recombination events in the history of a sample of DNA sequences. Genetics 111: 147–164.
- Hudson, R. R., and N. L. Kaplan, 1995 Deleterious background selection with recombination. Genetics 141: 1605–1617.

- Hudson, R. R., M. Kreitman, and M. Aguadé, 1987 A test of neutral molecular evolution based on nucleotide data. Genetics 116: 153–159.
- Hudson, R. R., D. D. Boos, and N. L. Kaplan, 1992a A statistical test for detecting geographic subdivision. Mol. Biol. Evol. 9: 138–151.
- Hudson, R. R., M. Slatkin, and W. P. Maddison, 1992b Estimation of levels of gene flow from DNA sequence data. Genetics 132: 583–589.
- Hudson, R. R., K. Bailey, D. Skarecky, J. Kwiatowski, and F. J. Ayala, 1994 Evidence for positive selection in the *superoxide dismutase* (Sod) region of *Drosophila melanogaster*. Genetics 136: 1329–1340.
- Hutter, S., A. J. Vilella, and J. Rozas, 2006 Genome-wide DNA polymorphism analyses using VariScan. BMC Bioinformatics 7: 409.
- Hutter, S., H. Li, S. Beisswanger, D. De Lorenzo, and W. Stephan, 2007 Distinctly different sex ratios in African and European populations of *Drosophila melanogaster* inferred from chromosomewide single nucleotide polymorphism data. Genetics 177: 469–480.
- James, J. E., G. Piganeau, and A. Eyre-Walker, 2016 The rate of adaptive evolution in animal mitochondria. Mol. Ecol. 25: 67–78.
- Jensen, J. D., Y. Kim, V. B. DuMont, C. F. Aquadro, and C. D. Bustamante, 2005 Distinguishing between selective sweeps and demography using DNA polymorphism data. Genetics 170: 1401–1410.
- Jensen, J. D., K. R. Thornton, and P. Andolfatto, 2008 An Approximate Bayesian Estimator Suggests Strong, Recurrent Selective Sweeps in *Drosophila*. PLoS Genet. 4: e1000198.
- Johnson, P. L. F., and M. Slatkin, 2009 Inference of microbial recombination rates from metagenomic data. PLoS Genet. 5: e1000674.
- Jombart, T., 2008 Adegenet: a R package for the multivariate analysis of genetic markers. Bioinformatics 24: 1403–1405.
- Jombart, T., and I. Ahmed, 2011 Adegenet 1.3–1: new tools for the analysis of genome-wide SNP data. Bioinformatics 27: 3070–3071.
- Jukes, T. H., and C. R. Cantor, 1969 Evolution of protein molecules, pp. 21–32 in *Mammalian Protein Metabolism*, edited by H. N. Munro. Academic Press, New York.
- Kao, J. Y., A. Zubair, M. P. Salomon, S. V. Nuzhdin, and D. Campo, 2015 Population genomic analysis uncovers African and European admixture in *Drosophila melanogaster* populations from the South-Eastern United States and Caribbean Islands. Mol. Ecol. 24: 1499–1509.
- Karasov, T., P. W. Messer, and D. A. Petrov, 2010 Evidence that adaptation in Drosophila is not limited by mutation at single sites. PLoS Genet. 6: e1000924.
- Kauer, M. O., D. Dieringer, and C. Schlotterer, 2003 A microsatellite variability screen for positive selection associated with the "out of Africa" habitat expansion of *Drosophila melanogaster*. Genetics 165: 1137–1148.
- Keightley, P. D., and A. Eyre-Walker, 2010 What can we learn about the distribution of fitness effects of new mutations from DNA sequence data? Philos. Trans. R. Soc. Lond. B Biol. Sci. 365: 1187–1193.
- Keightley, P. D., J. L. Campos, T. R. Booker, and B. Charlesworth, 2016 Inferring the frequency spectrum of derived variants to quantify adaptive molecular evolution in protein-coding genes of *Drosophila melanogaster*. Genetics 203: 975–984.
- Kelly, J. K., 1997 A test of neutrality based on interlocus associations. Genetics 146: 1197–1206.
- Kidwell, M. G., 1983 Hybrid dysgenesis in *Drosophila mela-nogaster*: factors affecting chromosomal contamination in the P-M system. Genetics 104: 317–341.

- Kim, Y., and W. Stephan, 2002 Detecting a local signature of genetic hitchhiking along a recombining chromosome. Genetics 160: 765–777.
- Kimura, M., 1955 Stochastic processes and distribution of gene frequencies under natural selection. Cold Spring Harb. Symp. Quant. Biol. 20: 33–53.
- Kimura, M., 1957 Some problems of stochastic processes in genetics. Ann. Math. Stat. 28: 882–901.
- Kimura, M., 1968 Evolutionary rate at the molecular level. Nature 217: 624–626.
- Kimura, M., 1983 The Neutral Theory of Molecular Evolution. Cambridge University Press, New York.
- Kimura, M., 1985 The role of compensatory neutral mutations in molecular evolution. J. Genet. 64: 7–19.
- King, E. G., S. J. Macdonald, and A. D. Long, 2012 Properties and power of the *Drosophila* Synthetic Population Resource for the routine dissection of complex traits. Genetics 191: 935–949.
- Kingman, J. F. C., 1982a On the genealogy of large populations. J. Appl. Probab. 19: 27–43.
- Kingman, J. F. C., 1982b The coalescent. Stochastic Process. Appl. 13: 235–248.
- Kingman, J. F. C., 2000 Origins of the coalescent. 1974–1982. Genetics 156: 1461–1463.
- Kofler, R., and C. Schlötterer, 2014 A guide for the design of evolve and resequencing studies. Mol. Biol. Evol. 31: 474–483.
- Kofler, R., A. J. Betancourt, and C. Schlötterer, 2012 Sequencing of pooled DNA samples (Pool-Seq) uncovers complex dynamics of transposable element insertions in *Drosophila melanogaster*. PLoS Genet. 8: e1002487.
- Kousathanas, A., and P. D. Keightley, 2013 A comparison of models to infer the distribution of fitness effects of new mutations. Genetics 193: 1197–1208.
- Korneliussen, T. S., A. Albrechtsen, and R. Nielsen, 2014 ANGSD: analysis of next generation sequencing data. BMC Bioinformatics 15: 356.
- Kreitman, M., 1983 Nucleotide polymorphism at the alcohol dehydrogenase locus of *Drosophila melanogaster*. Nature 304: 412–417.
- Kuhner, M. K., 2006 LAMARC 2.0: maximum likelihood and Bayesian estimation of population parameters. Bioinformatics 22: 768–770.
- Kuhner, M. K., and L. P. Smith, 2007 Comparing likelihood and bayesian coalescent estimation of population parameters. Genetics 175: 155–165.
- Lack, J. B., C. M. Cardeno, M. W. Crepeau, W. Taylor, R. B. Corbett-Detig *et al.*, 2015 The *Drosophila* Genome Nexus: a population genomic resource of 623 *Drosophila melanogaster* genomes, including 197 from a single ancestral range population. Genetics 199: 1229–1241.
- Lack, J. B., J. D. Lange, A. D. Tang, R. B. Corbett-Detig, and J. E. Pool, 2016 A thousand fly genomes: an expanded *Drosophila* Genome Nexus. Mol Biol Evol. 33: 3308–3313.
- Lanfear, R., H. Kokko, and A. Eyre-Walker, 2014 Population size and the rate of evolution. Trends Ecol. Evol. 29: 33–41.
- Langley, C. H., and C. F. Aquadro, 1987 Restriction-map variation in natural populations of *Drosophila melanogaster*: white-locus region. Mol. Biol. Evol. 4: 651–663.
- Langley, C. H., E. Montgomery, and W. F. Quattlebaum, 1982 Restriction map variation in the *Adh* region of *Drosophila*. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 79: 5631–5635.
- Langley, C. H., A. E. Shrimpton, T. Yamazaki, N. Miyashita, Y. Matsuo *et al.*, 1988 Naturally occurring variation in the restriction map of the *amy* region of *Drosophila melanogaster*. Genetics 119: 619–629.
- Langley, C. H., J. MacDonald, N. Miyashita, and M. Aguadé, 1993 Lack of correlation between interspecific divergence and intraspecific polymorphism at the *suppressor of forked*

region in Drosophila melanogaster and Drosophila simulans. Proc Natl Acad Sci U A 90: 1800–1803.

- Langley, C. H., K. Stevens, C. Cardeno, Y. C. G. Lee, D. R. Schrider et al., 2012 Genomic variation in natural populations of Drosophila melanogaster. Genetics 192: 533–598.
- Lee, Y. C. G., and C. H. Langley, 2010 Transposable elements in natural populations of *Drosophila melanogaster*. Philos. Trans. R. Soc. Lond. B Biol. Sci. 365: 1219–1228.
- Leffler, E. M., K. Bullaughey, D. R. Matute, W. K. Meyer, L. Ségurel *et al.*, 2012 Revisiting an old riddle: what determines genetic diversity levels within species? PLoS Biol. 10: e1001388.
- Leushkin, E. V., G. A. Bazykin, and A. S. Kondrashov, 2013 Strong mutational bias toward deletions in the *Drosophila melanogaster* genome is compensated by selection. Genome Biol. Evol. 5: 514–524.
- Lewontin, R. C., 1964 The interaction of selection and linkage. I. General considerations; heterotic models. Genetics 49: 49–67.
- Lewontin, R. C., 1974 The Genetic Basis of Evolutionary Change. Columbia University Press, New York.
- Lewontin, R. C., 1985 Population genetics. Annu. Rev. Genet. 19: 81–102.
- Lewontin, R. C., 1991 Twenty-five years ago in genetics: electrophoresis in the development of evolutionary genetics: milestone or millstone? Genetics 128: 657–662.
- Lewontin, R. C., 2000 The problems of population genetics, pp. 5–23 in *Evolutionary Genetics: From Molecules to Morphology*, edited by R. S. Singh, and C. B. Krimpas. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, United Kingdom.
- Lewontin, R. C., 2002 Directions in evolutionary biology. Annu. Rev. Genet. 36: 1–18.
- Lewontin, R. C., and J. L. Hubby, 1966 A molecular approach to the study of genic heterozygosity in natural populations. II. Amount of variation and degree of heterozygosity in natural populations of *Drosophila pseudoobscura*. Genetics 54: 595–609.
- Lewontin, R. C., and K. Kojima, 1960 The evolutionary dynamics of complex polymorphisms. Evolution 14: 458–472.
- Lewontin, R. C., and J. Krakauer, 1973 Distribution of gene frequency as a test of the theory of the selective neutrality of polymorphisms. Genetics 74: 175–195.
- Li, H., and W. Stephan, 2006 Inferring the demographic history and rate of adaptive substitution in *Drosophila*. PLoS Genet. 2: e166.
- Li, W. H., 1978 Maintenance of genetic variability under the joint effect of mutation, selection and random drift. Genetics 90: 349–382.
- Li, W. H., C. I. Wu, and C. C. Luo, 1985 A new method for estimating synonymous and nonsynonymous rates of nucleotide substitution considering the relative likelihood of nucleotide and codon changes. Mol. Biol. Evol. 2: 150–174.
- Librado, P., and J. Rozas, 2009 DnaSP v5: a software for comprehensive analysis of DNA polymorphism data. Bioinformatics 25: 1451–1452.
- Lin, K., A. Futschik, and H. Li, 2013 A fast estimate for the population recombination rate based on regression. Genetics 194: 473–484.
- Liti, G., D. M. Carter, A. M. Moses, J. Warringer, L. Parts *et al.*, 2009 Population genomics of domestic and wild yeasts. Nature 458: 337–341.
- Loewe, L., 2009 A framework for evolutionary systems biology. BMC Syst. Biol. 3: 27.
- Loewe, L., and B. Charlesworth, 2006 Inferring the distribution of mutational effects on fitness in *Drosophila*. Biol. Lett. 2: 426–430.
- Loewe, L., B. Charlesworth, C. Bartolomé, and V. Nöel, 2006 Estimating selection on nonsynonymous mutations. Genetics 172: 1079–1092.
- Lohmueller, K. E., A. Albrechtsen, Y. Li, S. Y. Kim, T. Korneliussen *et al.*, 2011 Natural selection affects multiple aspects of genet-

ic variation at putatively neutral sites across the human genome. PLoS Genet. 7: e1002326.

- Long, A. D., S. J. Macdonald, and E. G. King, 2014 Dissecting complex traits using the *Drosophila* Synthetic Population Resource. Trends Genet. 30: 488–495.
- Long, A., G. Liti, A. Luptak, and O. Tenaillon, 2015 Elucidating the molecular architecture of adaptation via evolve and resequence experiments. Nat. Rev. Genet. 16: 567–582.
- Luikart, G., P. R. England, D. Tallmon, S. Jordan, and P. Taberlet, 2003 The power and promise of population genomics: from genotyping to genome typing. Nat. Rev. Genet. 4: 981–994.
- Lynch, M., 2006 The origins of eukaryotic gene structure. Mol. Biol. Evol. 23: 450–468.
- Lynch, M., 2007 The Origins of Genome Architecture. Sinauer Associates, Inc., Sunderland, MA.
- Machado, H. E., A. O. Bergland, K. R. O'Brien, E. L. Behrman, P. S. Schmidt et al., 2016 Comparative population genomics of latitudinal variation in *Drosophila simulans* and *Drosophila mela*nogaster. Mol. Ecol. 25: 723–740.
- Mackay, T. F. C., S. Richards, E. A. Stone, A. Barbadilla, J. F. Ayroles *et al.*, 2012 The *Drosophila melanogaster* Genetic Reference Panel. Nature 482: 173–178.
- Macpherson, J. M., G. Sella, J. C. Davis, and D. A. Petrov, 2007 Genomewide spatial correspondence between nonsynonymous divergence and neutral polymorphism reveals extensive adaptation in *Drosophila*. Genetics 177: 2083–2099.
- Magwire, M. M., F. Bayer, C. L. Webster, C. Cao, and F. M. Jiggins, 2011 Successive increases in the resistance of *Drosophila* to viral infection through a transposon insertion followed by a duplication. PLoS Genet. 7: e1002337.
- Martin-Campos, J. M., J. M. Comeron, N. Miyashita, and M. Aguadé, 1992 Intraspecific and interspecific variation at the y-ac-sc region of Drosophila simulans and Drosophila melanogaster. Genetics 130: 805–816.
- Massouras, A., S. M. Waszak, M. Albarca-Aguilera, K. Hens, W. Holcombe *et al.*, 2012 Genomic variation and its impact on gene expression in *Drosophila melanogaster*. PLoS Genet. 8: e1003055.
- Mateo, L., A. Ullastres, and J. González, 2014 A transposable element insertion confers xenobiotic resistance in *Drosophila*. PLoS Genet. 10: e1004560.
- Mayr, E., 1963 Animal Species and Evolution. Harvard University Press, Cambridge, MA.
- Mayr, E., and W. B. Provine, 1980 *The Evolutionary Synthesis: Perspectives on the Unification of Biology.* Harvard University Press, Cambridge, MA.
- McDonald, J. H., and M. Kreitman, 1991 Adaptive protein evolution at the *Adh* locus in *Drosophila*. Nature 351: 652–654.
- McDonald, J. F., L. V. Matyunina, S. Wilson, I. K. Jordan, N. J. Bowen *et al.*, 1997 LTR retrotransposons and the evolution of eukaryotic enhancers. Genetica 100: 3–13.
- McVean, G., P. Awadalla, and P. Fearnhead, 2002 A coalescentbased method for detecting and estimating recombination from gene sequences. Genetics 160: 1231–1241.
- McVean, G. A., S. R. Myers, S. Hunt, P. Deloukas, D. R. Bentley et al., 2004 The fine-scale structure of recombination rate variation in the human genome. Science 304: 581–584.
- Meisel, R. P., and T. Connallon, 2013 The faster-X effect: integrating theory and data. Trends Genet. 29: 537–544.
- Messer, P. W., and D. A. Petrov, 2013 Frequent adaptation and the McDonald-Kreitman test. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 110: 8615–8620.
- Metzker, M. L., 2010 Sequencing technologies the next generation. Nat. Rev. Genet. 11: 31–46.
- Miyashita, N., and C. H. Langley, 1988 Molecular and phenotypic variation of the *white* locus region in *Drosophila melanogaster*. Genetics 120: 199–212.

- Montgomery, E., B. Charlesworth, and C. H. Langley, 1987 A test for the role of natural selection in the stabilization of transposable element copy number in a population of *Drosophila melanogaster*. Genet. Res. 49: 31–41.
- Montgomery, S. B., D. L. Goode, E. Kvikstad, C. A. Albers, Z. D. Zhang *et al.*, 2013 The origin, evolution, and functional impact of short insertion-deletion variants identified in 179 human genomes. Genome Res. 23: 749–761.
- Morgan, T. H., A. H. Sturtevant, H. J. Muller, and C. B. Bridges, 1915 The Mechanism of Mendelian Heredity. Henry Holt and Company, New York.
- Muller, H. J., 1927 Artificial transmutation of the gene. Science 66: 84–87.
- Muller, H. J., and W. D. Kaplan, 1966 The dosage compensation of *Drosophila* and mammals as showing the accuracy of the normal type. Genet. Res. 8: 41–59.
- Mustonen, V., and M. Lässig, 2009 From fitness landscapes to seascapes: non-equilibrium dynamics of selection and adaptation. Trends Genet. 25: 111–119.
- Mustonen, V., and M. Lässig, 2010 Fitness flux and ubiquity of adaptive evolution. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 107: 4248–4253.
- Myers, S., L. Bottolo, C. Freeman, G. McVean, and P. Donnelly, 2005 A fine-scale map of recombination rates and hotspots across the human genome. Science 310: 321–324.
- Neher, R. A., 2013 Genetic Draft, Selective interference, and population genetics of rapid adaptation. Annu. Rev. Ecol. Evol. Syst. 44: 195–215.
- Nei, M., 1973 Analysis of gene diversity in subdivided populations. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 70: 3321–3323.
- Nei, M., 1987 Molecular Evolutionary Genetics. Columbia University Press, New York.
- Nei, M., and T. Gojobori, 1986 Simple methods for estimating the numbers of synonymous and nonsynonymous nucleotide substitutions. Mol. Biol. Evol. 3: 418–426.
- Nei, M., and W. H. Li, 1979 Mathematical model for studying genetic variation in terms of restriction endonucleases. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 76: 5269–5273.
- Nevo, E., A. Beiles, and R. Ben-Shlomo, 1984 The evolutionary significance of genetic diversity: ecological, demographic and life history correlates (Lecture notes in biomathematics, Vol. 53), pp. 13–213 in *Evolutionary Dynamics of Genetic Diversity*, edited by G. S. Mani. Springer-Verlag, Berlin.
- Nielsen, R., 2005 Molecular signatures of natural selection. Annu. Rev. Genet. 39: 197–218.
- Nielsen, R., S. Williamson, Y. Kim, M. J. Hubisz, A. G. Clark *et al.*, 2005 Genomic scans for selective sweeps using SNP data. Genome Res. 15: 1566–1575.
- Nolte, V., R. V. Pandey, R. Kofler, and C. Schlötterer, 2013 Genome-wide patterns of natural variation reveal strong selective sweeps and ongoing genomic conflict in *Drosophila mauritiana*. Genome Res. 23: 99–110.
- Nordborg, M., and S. Tavare, 2002 Linkage disequilibrium: what history has to tell us. Trends Genet. 18: 83–90.
- Ohta, T., 1972 Population size and rate of evolution. J. Mol. Evol. 1: 305–314.
- Ohta, T., 1973 Slightly deleterious mutant substitutions in evolution. Nature 246: 96–98.
- Ohta, T., and J. H. Gillespie, 1996 Development of neutral and nearly neutral theories. Theor. Popul. Biol. 49: 128–142.
- Ohta, T., and M. Kimura, 1973 A model of mutation appropriate to estimate the number of electrophoretically detectable alleles in a finite population. Genet. Res. 22: 201–204.
- Ometto, L., S. Glinka, D. De Lorenzo, and W. Stephan, 2005 Inferring the effects of demography and selection on *Drosophila melanogaster* populations from a chromosomewide scan of DNA variation. Mol. Biol. Evol. 22: 2119–2130.

- Paradis, E., 2010 pegas: an R package for population genetics with an integrated-modular approach. Bioinformatics 26: 419– 420.
- Perrat, P. N., S. DasGupta, J. Wang, W. Theurkauf, Z. Weng et al., 2013 Transposition-driven genomic heterogeneity in the *Drosophila* brain. Science 340: 91–95.
- Petrov, D. A., 2002 DNA loss and evolution of genome size in *Drosophila*. Genetica 115: 81–91.
- Petrov, D. A., A.-S. Fiston-Lavier, M. Lipatov, K. Lenkov, and J. González, 2011 Population genomics of transposable elements in *Drosophila melanogaster*. Mol. Biol. Evol. 28: 1633–1644.
- Pfeifer, B., U. Wittelsbürger, S. E. Ramos-Onsins, and M. J. Lercher, 2014 PopGenome: an efficient Swiss army knife for population genomic analyses in R. Mol. Biol. Evol. 31: 1929–1936.
- Pool, J. E., R. B. Corbett-Detig, R. P. Sugino, K. A. Stevens, C. M. Cardeno *et al.*, 2012 Population genomics of Sub-Saharan *Drosophila melanogaster*: African diversity and Non-African admixture. PLoS Genet. 8: e1003080.
- Powell, J. R., 1997 Progress and Prospects in Evolutionary Biology: The Drosophila Model. Oxford University Press, New York.
- Presgraves, D. C., 2005 Recombination enhances protein adaptation in *Drosophila melanogaster*. Curr. Biol. 15: 1651–1656.
- Purcell, S., B. Neale, K. Todd-Brown, L. Thomas, M. A. R. Ferreira et al., 2007 PLINK: a tool set for whole-genome association and population-based linkage analyses. Am. J. Hum. Genet. 81: 559–575.
- Ràmia, M., P. Librado, S. Casillas, J. Rozas, and A. Barbadilla, 2012 PopDrowser: the population Drosophila browser. Bioinformatics 28: 595–596.
- Ramos-Onsins, S. E., and J. Rozas, 2002 Statistical properties of new neutrality tests against population growth. Mol. Biol. Evol. 19: 2092–2100.
- Rand, D. M., and L. M. Kann, 1996 Excess amino acid polymorphism in mitochondrial DNA: contrasts among genes from *Drosophila*, mice, and humans. Mol. Biol. Evol. 13: 735–748.
- Reed, F. A., and S. A. Tishkoff, 2006 Positive selection can create false hotspots of recombination. Genetics 172: 2011–2014.
- Ritchie, M. D., E. R. Holzinger, R. Li, S. A. Pendergrass, and D. Kim, 2015 Methods of integrating data to uncover genotypephenotype interactions. Nat. Rev. Genet. 16: 85–97.
- Rogers, R. L., J. M. Cridland, L. Shao, T. T. Hu, P. Andolfatto *et al.*, 2014 Landscape of standing variation for tandem duplications in *Drosophila yakuba* and *Drosophila simulans*. Mol. Biol. Evol. 31: 1750–1766.
- Romiguier, J., P. Gayral, M. Ballenghien, A. Bernard, V. Cahais *et al.*, 2014 Comparative population genomics in animals uncovers the determinants of genetic diversity. Nature 515: 261–263.
- Ronen, R., N. Udpa, E. Halperin, and V. Bafna, 2013 Learning natural selection from the site frequency spectrum. Genetics 195: 181–193.
- Rozas, J., 2009 DNA Sequence polymorphism analysis using DnaSP, pp. 337–350 in Bioinformatics for DNA sequence analysis, edited by D. Posada, Vol. 537 in *Methods in Molecular Biology*, edited by J. M. Walker. Humana Press, New York.
- Rozas, J., and R. Rozas, 1995 DnaSP, DNA sequence polymorphism: an interactive program for estimating population genetics parameters from DNA sequence data. Comput. Appl. Biosci. 11: 621–625.
- Rozas, J., and R. Rozas, 1997 DnaSP version 2.0: a novel software package for extensive molecular population genetics analysis. Comput. Appl. Biosci. 13: 307–311.
- Rozas, J., and R. Rozas, 1999 DnaSP version 3: an integrated program for molecular population genetics and molecular evolution analysis. Bioinformatics 15: 174–175.
- Rozas, J., M. Gullaud, G. Blandin, and M. Aguadé, 2001 DNA variation at the *rp49* gene region of *Drosophila simulans*:

evolutionary inferences from an unusual haplotype structure. Genetics 158: 1147–1155.

- Rozas, J., J. C. Sánchez-DelBarrio, X. Messeguer, and R. Rozas, 2003 DnaSP, DNA polymorphism analyses by the coalescent and other methods. Bioinformatics 19: 2496–2497.
- Rubin, G. M., 1996 Around the genomes: the *Drosophila* genome project. Genome Res. 6: 71–79.
- Sabeti, P. C., D. E. Reich, J. M. Higgins, H. Z. Levine, D. J. Richter *et al.*, 2002 Detecting recent positive selection in the human genome from haplotype structure. Nature 419: 832–837.
- Sabeti, P. C., P. Varilly, B. Fry, J. Lohmueller, E. Hostetter *et al.*, 2007 Genome-wide detection and characterization of positive selection in human populations. Nature 449: 913–918.
- Sackton, T. B., R. J. Kulathinal, C. M. Bergman, A. R. Quinlan, E. B. Dopman *et al.*, 2009 Population genomic inferences from sparse high-throughput sequencing of two populations of *Drosophila melanogaster*. Genome Biol. Evol. 1: 449–465.
- Sattath, S., E. Elyashiv, O. Kolodny, Y. Rinott, and G. Sella, 2011 Pervasive adaptive protein evolution apparent in diversity patterns around amino acid substitutions in *Drosophila simulans*. PLoS Genet. 7: e1001302.
- Sawyer, S. A., R. J. Kulathinal, C. D. Bustamante, and D. L. Hartl, 2003 Bayesian analysis suggests that most amino acid replacements in *Drosophila* are driven by positive selection. J. Mol. Evol. 57: S154–S164.
- Schaeffer, S. W., C. F. Aquadro, and C. H. Langley, 1988 Restrictionmap variation in the *Notch* region of *Drosophila melanogaster*. Mol. Biol. Evol. 5: 30–40.
- Schlötterer, C., 2002 A microsatellite-based multilocus screen for the identification of local selective sweeps. Genetics 160: 753– 763.
- Schlötterer, C., R. Tobler, R. Kofler, and V. Nolte, 2014 Sequencing pools of individuals — mining genome-wide polymorphism data without big funding. Nat. Rev. Genet. 15: 749–763.
- Schmidt, J. M., R. T. Good, B. Appleton, J. Sherrard, G. C. Raymant *et al.*, 2010 Copy number variation and transposable elements feature in recent, ongoing adaptation at the *Cyp6g1* locus. PLoS Genet. 6: e1000998.
- Sella, G., D. A. Petrov, M. Przeworski, and P. Andolfatto, 2009 Pervasive natural selection in the *Drosophila* genome? PLoS Genet. 5: e1000495.
- Sentmanat, M. F., and S. C. R. Elgin, 2012 Ectopic assembly of heterochromatin in *Drosophila melanogaster* triggered by transposable elements. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 109: 14104– 14109.
- Shapiro, J. A., W. Huang, C. Zhang, M. J. Hubisz, J. Lu et al., 2007 Adaptive genic evolution in the *Drosophila* genomes. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 104: 2271–2276.
- Shriver, M. D., G. C. Kennedy, E. J. Parra, H. A. Lawson, V. Sonpar et al., 2004 The genomic distribution of population substructure in four populations using 8,525 autosomal SNPs. Hum. Genomics 1: 274–286.
- Singh, N. D., J. D. Jensen, A. G. Clark, and C. F. Aquadro, 2013 Inferences of demography and selection in an African population of *Drosophila melanogaster*. Genetics 193: 215–228.
- Singh, R. S., and L. R. Rhomberg, 1987 A comprehensive study of genic variation in natural populations of *Drosophila melanogaster*. II. Estimates of heterozygosity and patterns of geographic differentiation. Genetics 117: 255–271.
- Smith, N. G., and A. Eyre-Walker, 2002 Adaptive protein evolution in *Drosophila*. Nature 415: 1022–1024.
- Smith, J. M., and J. Haigh, 1974 The hitchhiking effect of a favourable gene. Genet. Res. 23: 23–35.
- Smukowski, C. S., and M. F. Noor, 2011 Recombination rate variation in closely related species. Heredity 107: 496–508.
- Stephan, W., and C. H. Langley, 1989 Molecular genetic variation in the centromeric region of the X chromosome in three *Dro*-

sophila ananassae populations. I. Contrasts between the vermilion and forked loci. Genetics 121: 89–99.

- Stephan, W., and H. Li, 2006 The recent demographic and adaptive history of *Drosophila melanogaster*. Heredity 98: 65–68.
- Stephan, W., and S. J. Mitchell, 1992 Reduced levels of DNA polymorphism and fixed between-population differences in the centromeric region of *Drosophila ananassae*. Genetics 132: 1039–1045.
- Stephan, W., Y. S. Song, and C. H. Langley, 2006 The hitchhiking effect on linkage disequilibrium between linked neutral loci. Genetics 172: 2647–2663.
- Stoletzki, N., and A. Eyre-Walker, 2011 Estimation of the neutrality index. Mol. Biol. Evol. 28: 63–70.
- Strobeck, C., 1987 Average number of nucleotide differences in a sample from a single subpopulation: a test for population subdivision. Genetics 117: 149–153.
- Strope, P. K., D. A. Skelly, S. G. Kozmin, G. Mahadevan, E. A. Stone et al., 2015 The 100-genomes strains, an *S. cerevisiae* resource that illuminates its natural phenotypic and genotypic variation and emergence as an opportunistic pathogen. Genome Res. 25: 762–774.
- Sudmant, P. H., T. Rausch, E. J. Gardner, R. E. Handsaker, A. Abyzov *et al.*, 2015 An integrated map of structural variation in 2,504 human genomes. Nature 526: 75–81.
- Tajima, F., 1983 Evolutionary relationship of DNA sequences in finite populations. Genetics 105: 437–460.
- Tajima, F., 1989 Statistical method for testing the neutral mutation hypothesis by DNA polymorphism. Genetics 123: 585–595.
- Tajima, F., 1993 Measurement of DNA polymorphism, pp. 37–59 in Mechanisms of Molecular Evolution: Introduction to Molecular Paleopopulation Biology, edited by N. Takahata, and A. G. Clark. Sinauer Associates Inc., Suderland, MA.
- Tajima, F., 1996 The amount of DNA polymorphism maintained in a finite population when the neutral mutation rate varies among sites. Genetics 143: 1457–1465.
- Takano, T. S., 1998 Rate variation of DNA sequence evolution in the *Drosophila* lineages. Genetics 149: 959–970.
- Tamuri, A. U., M. dos Reis, and R. A. Goldstein, 2012 Estimating the distribution of selection coefficients from phylogenetic data using sitewise mutation-selection models. Genetics 190: 1101– 1115.
- Teshima, K. M., G. Coop, and M. Przeworski, 2006 How reliable are empirical genomic scans for selective sweeps? Genome Res. 16: 702–712.
- Thornton, K., D. Bachtrog, and P. Andolfatto, 2006 X chromosomes and autosomes evolve at similar rates in *Drosophila*: no evidence for faster-X protein evolution. Genome Res. 16: 498– 504.
- Tsai, I. J., A. Burt, and V. Koufopanou, 2010 Conservation of recombination hotspots in yeast. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 107: 7847–7852.
- Tyler-Smith, C., H. Yang, L. F. Landweber, I. Dunham, B. M. Knoppers *et al.*, 2015 Where next for genetics and genomics? PLoS Biol. 13: e1002216.
- Vilella, A. J., A. Blanco-Garcia, S. Hutter, and J. Rozas, 2005 VariScan: analysis of evolutionary patterns from largescale DNA sequence polymorphism data. Bioinformatics 21: 2791–2793.
- Vitti, J. J., S. R. Grossman, and P. C. Sabeti, 2013 Detecting natural selection in genomic data. Annu. Rev. Genet. 47: 97–120.
- Voight, B. F., S. Kudaravalli, X. Wen, and J. K. Pritchard, 2006 A map of recent positive selection in the human genome. PLoS Biol. 4: e72.
- Wagner, A., 2008 Neutralism and selectionism: a network-based reconciliation. Nat. Rev. Genet. 9: 965–974.
- Wall, J. D., 1999 Recombination and the power of statistical tests of neutrality. Genet. Res. 74: 65–79.

- Wang, E. T., G. Kodama, P. Baldi, and R. K. Moyzis, 2006 Global landscape of recent inferred Darwinian selection for *Homo sapi*ens. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 103: 135–140.
- Warr, A., C. Robert, D. Hume, A. Archibald, N. Deeb *et al.*, 2015 Exome sequencing: current and future perspectives. G3 (Bethesda) 5: 1543–1550.
- Watterson, G. A., 1975 On the number of segregating sites in genetical models without recombination. Theor. Popul. Biol. 7: 256–276.
- Weissman, D. B., and N. H. Barton, 2012 Limits to the rate of adaptive substitution in sexual populations. PLoS Genet. 8: e1002740.
- Wiehe, T., V. Nolte, D. Zivkovic, and C. Schlötterer, 2007 Identification of selective sweeps using a dynamically adjusted number of linked microsatellites. Genetics 175: 207– 218.
- Wright, S., 1931 Evolution in Mendelian populations. Genetics 16: 97–159.

- Yang, Z., 1997 PAML: a program package for phylogenetic analysis by maximum likelihood. Comput. Appl. Biosci. 13: 555–556.
- Yang, Z., 2007 PAML 4: phylogenetic analysis by maximum likelihood. Mol. Biol. Evol. 24: 1586–1591.
- Yang, Z., and J. P. Bielawski, 2000 Statistical methods for detecting molecular adaptation. Trends Ecol. Evol. 15: 496–503.
- Zeng, K., Y.-X. Fu, S. Shi, and C.-I. Wu, 2006 Statistical tests for detecting positive selection by utilizing high-frequency variants. Genetics 174: 1431–1439.
- Zhang, Z., and J. Parsch, 2005 Positive correlation between evolutionary rate and recombination rate in *Drosophila* genes with male-biased expression. Mol. Biol. Evol. 22: 1945–1947.
- Zuckerkandl, E., and L. Pauling, 1965 Evolutionary divergence and convergence in proteins, pp. 97–166 in *Evolving Genes and Proteins*, edited by V. Bryson, and H. J. Vogel. Academic Press, New York.

Communicating editor: T. F. C. Mackay